AN INVESTIGATION INTO THE ROLE OF TLR3 ACTIVATION ON HIPPOCAMPAL FUNCTION

LOUISE RITCHIE

A thesis presented in fulfilment of the requirement for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

February 2015

AUTHOR'S DECLARATION

All the work in this thesis was carried out solely by the author. This thesis has been composed by the author and has not been previously submitted for examination which has led to the award of a degree.

The copyright of this thesis belongs to the author under the terms of the United Kingdom Copyright Acts as qualified by University of Strathclyde Regulation 3.50. Due acknowledgement must always be made of the use of any material contained in, or derived from, this thesis.

Signature:

Date:

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

Firstly, I would like to thank my supervisor Dr. Trevor J Bushell, Senior Lecturer, Strathclyde Institute of Pharmacy and Biomedical Sciences (SIPBS), University of Strathclyde for his support and guidance throughout my PhD. His passion towards this scientific research has kept me motivated and his patience, support and encouragement is deeply appreciated. This thesis made it possible to expand my knowledge further in the field of Neuroimmunology and allowed me to learn some new, exciting techniques whilst improving some set skills and qualities. Without all of his help and constructive criticism throughout my study, the completion of this thesis would not be possible.

In addition, I am grateful to my co-supervisor Dr Andrew Paul, Senior Lecturer, SIPBS, University of Strathclyde for his support and valuable suggestions whenever it was needed and also for his generosity in letting me use his laboratory facilities.

I would like to express my deep gratitude to the BBSRC who generously funded my research and I am thankful for the support and trust they have given me throughout my PhD.

I have been fortunate to work with some fantastic colleagues and I take great delight in acknowledging Dr Graham Robertson for his help in learning how to carry out primary hippocampal cultures and Dr Nor-Zaihana Abdul Rahman for her help in immunocytochemistry. Furthermore, I'd like to thank other lab friends Serge and Chris for their friendship, valuable inputs and constant support during my time here. There are also a couple of other groups of people whose contributions cannot go unmentioned. I would like to thank my friends in the office we all shared, Ali, Sukrut, Joan, Dima, Majed and Molly for their friendship and support and also all the staff in the Biological Procedure Unit, especially Stevie and Kevin, with whom I worked closely with for all their help and cooperation.

I take immense pleasure in acknowledging my parents for their endless support, wisdom and help throughout my studies. Their sacrifices are deeply appreciated and without their support throughout my undergraduate studies, I don't believe I would have made it to where I am now. In addition, I thank my brother, his other half and Allan's family for their support.

Saving the best until last, I sincerely thank my amazing husband, Allan, for his never-ending physical and mental support, encouragement, love, humour and patience which helped me to complete this research work.

ABSTRACT

Toll like receptors (TLRs) belong to a family of pattern recognition receptors that recognise broadly shared molecules found on pathogens referred to as pathogen associated molecular patterns (PAMPs). TLRs are well known for their involvement in innate immunity however despite their presence in the CNS, our knowledge of their function in the CNS is limited. Therefore in the present study, we investigated the cellular localisation of TLR3 and the consequence of its activation on synaptic activity.

Primary hippocampal cultures using P1-2 rats were prepared and used experimentally between 10-14DIV. Standard whole cell patch clamp electrophysiology recordings in voltage and current clamp were used to monitor ion channel function and synaptic activity respectively.

Experiments revealed TLR3 expression in neurons, astrocytes and oligodendrocytes within the cultures. Synaptically driven spontaneous action potential (AP) firing was significantly reduced by short-term application (5min) of the TLR3 specific activator, poly I:C ($25\mu g/ml$ and $200\mu g/ml$). Furthermore long-term poly I:C application (1hr) showed a dramatic reduction in AP firing ($1\mu g/ml$ and $25\mu g/ml$). Investigations were carried out to determine the mechanisms underlying these effects. Short-term application of poly I:C ($200\mu g/ml$) had no effect on the frequency and amplitude of miniature excitatory postsynaptic currents (mEPSCs). However, a significant reduction on sodium current was observed. In contrast, long-term application of poly I:C ($25\mu g/ml$) resulted in a significant reduction in mEPSC amplitude, frequency and peak sodium and potassium current. Furthermore long-term application

of poly I:C ($25\mu g/ml$) resulted in a significant reduction of surface AMPAR expression. These underlying effects of TLR3 activation require the activation of the TRIF pathway as shown by the mutant version of TLR3 blocking the effect on sodium current.

In summary, these data imply that TLR3 activation modulates hippocampal synaptic activity through multiple mechanisms. This data might provide further insight into how this contributes to virallymediated behavioural changes.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

AUTHOR'S DECLARATION	i
ACKNOWLEDGEMENT	ii
ABSTRACT	iv
LIST OF TABLES	xiv
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	XV
1.1. General introduction to the central nervous system	1
1.2. Cell types of the CNS	2
1.2.1. Neurons	2
1.2.2. Astrocytes	5
1.2.3. Microglia	6
1.2.4. Oligodendrocytes	9
1.3. General introduction to synaptic transmission	10
1.3.1. Communication between neurons	
1.3.2. Synaptic transmission	12
1.3.3. Glutamate neurotransmission	16
1.3.4. Ionotropic glutamate receptors	17
1.3.5. Metabotropic glutamate receptors	21
1.3.6. Synaptic plasticity	21
1.3.6.1. Long-term potentiation	
1.3.6.2. Long-term depression	24
1.4. General introduction to the immune system	24
1.4.1. The Innate immune system	25
1.4.2. Adaptive immune system	
1.4.3. Pattern recognition receptors	
1.5. Toll-like receptors	
1.5.1. Structure	

1.5.2 Signalling pathways	34
1.5.2.1 MyD88 dependent pathway	34
1.5.2.2 MyD88 independent pathway	35
1.5.3 Endogenous activators	39
1.6. The CNS and the immune system	42
1.6.1. Interplay between the CNS and the immune system	43
1.6.2. The role of TLR3 in the CNS and in injury	45
1.6.3. The role of TLR3 in the CNS during infection	47
1.6.4. The role of TLR3 in neurological disorders and	
neurodegenerative diseases	50
1.7. The hippocampus and TLR3	52
1.8. Working hypothesis: aim and objectives	53
2. MATERIAL AND METHODS	55
2.1. Materials	55
2.2. Methods	57
2.2.1. Animals	57
2.2.2. Primary hippocampal culture	57
2.2.2.1. Preparation of primary hippocampal culture	57
2.2.2.2 Procedure for primary hippocampal culture	58
2.2.3. Primary culture immunocytochemistry	59
2.2.3.1. Antibodies	59
2.2.3.2. TLR3 cellular localisation in primary hippocampal	
cultures	59
2.2.3.3. TLR3 cellular localisation in iPSCs	61
2.2.3.4. TLR3 activation and AMPA internalisation	62
2.2.3.5. Analysis	63
2.2.4. Electrophysiology in neurones of a primary hippocam culture	p al 64
2.2.4.1. Whole cell patch clamp electrophysiology recording	
procedure	64
2.2.4.2. Acute drug application	66

2.2.4.3. Chronic drug application	56
2.2.4.4. Analysis	57
	59
2.2.5. Transfection of neurons	59
2.2.5.1. TLR3 subcloning into KKD vector	59
2.2.5.2. Transfection procedure	70
2.2.5.3. Whole cell patch clamp electrophysiology on transfected neurons	70
2.2.5.4. Analysis	71
2.2.6. Statistical analysis	71
3. DETERMINING THE CONSEQUENCE OF TLR3 ACTIVATION ON SYNAPTIC ACTIVITY IN PRIMARY HIPPOCAMPAL CULTURES	72
3.1. INTRODUCTION	72
3.2. RESULTS	74
3.2.1 Neurons, astrocytes and oligodendrocytes express TLR3 within primary hippocampal cultures	74
3.2.2. Human neurons express TLR3	76
3.2.3. TTX and NBQX/DL-AP5 application abolishes spontaneous AP firing in primary hippocampal cultures	77
3.2.4. Short-term TLR3 activation reduces spontaneous AP firing	5
3.2.5. Long-term TLR3 activation reduces spontaneous AP firm	/9 1g 81
3.2.6. TLR3 activation using a lower concentration of poly I:C with longer exposure time reduces spontaneous action potential firing with recovery upon washout	85
3.2.7. TLR3 activation does not affect resting membrane potential	1
	37
3.3. DISCUSSION	38
3.3.1. TLR3 is expressed on cells in primary hippocampal cultures and human neurons	88

3.3.2. Spontaneous action potential firing is sodium channel- dependent and synaptically driven	. 90
3.3.3 TLR3 activation reversibly inhibits spontaneous action potential firing	.91
4. DETERMINING THE MECHANISMS UNDERLYING TLR3- MEDIATED INHIBITION OF SYNAPTIC ACTIVITY IN PRIMARY HIPPOCAMPAL CULTURES	. .96
4.1. INTRODUCTION	.96
4.2. RESULTS	. 98
4.2.1. Short-term TLR3 activation significantly reduces Na $^+$ current, but not K $^+$ current in primary hippocampal cultures.	. 98
4.2.2. Long-term TLR3 activation significantly reduces Na ⁺ current and K^+ current	101
4.2.3. Short term TLR3 activation has no effect on the frequen and amplitude of mEPSCs	cy 104
4.2.4. Long-term TLR3 activation significantly reduces the frequency and amplitude of mEPSCS.	106
4.2.5. Long-term TLR3 activation significantly reduces surface expression of AMPA receptors	e 108
4.2.6. TRIF pathway activation is required for TLR3 inhibition of hippocampal synaptic activity	n 110
4.3. DISCUSSION	116
5.1. Major findings	122
5.2. TLR3 localisation differs between neurons in hippocampal cultures and human neurons	124
5.3. TLR3-mediated inhibition of spontaneous action potential firing	125
5.4. Multiple mechanisms underlie TLR3-mediated effects on spontaneous action potential firing	127
5.5. Involvement of TLR3-dependent hippocampal modulation of viral-mediated behavioural changes and the possible consequence)n ces
of these effects	130
5.6. Future studies	133

PUBLICATIONS	135
BIBLIOGRAPHY	137

LIST OF FIGURES

Page
Figure 1.1: The typical structure of a neuron
Figure 1.2: The tripartite synapse4
Figure 1.3: The stages propagating the firing of an
action potential12
Figure 1.4: The synaptic vesicle cycle including exocytosis
(blue arrows) and endocytosis (red arrows)15
Figure 1.5: TLR3 consensus sequence of LRR and the
sequence shown as an LLR loop of human TLR331
Figure1.6:TLRsignallingpathways(Gayetal.,2014)
Figure 2.1: Images showing the set-up used in patch clamp
electrophysiology68
Figure 2.2: Bright field image showing an electrode on a
neuron for whole cell patch clamp
electrophysiology69
Figure 3.1: TLR3 is expressed on neurons, astrocytes and
oligodendrocytes in primary hippocampal cultures75
Figure 3.2: TLR3 is expressed on human neurons

Figure 3.3: TTX and NBQX/DL-AP5 application confirms

spontaneous AP firing is sodium channel dependent and
synaptically driven
Figure 3.4: Short-term poly I:C application reduces spontaneous
AP firing80
Figure 3.5: Long-term poly I:C application results in a concentration
dependent reduction in AP firing82
Figure 3.6: Poly I:C induced inhibition of AP firing is reversed upon
washout
Figure 3.7: Application of poly A:U but not LPS results in a
significant reduction in AP firing84
Figure 3.8: Long-term poly I:C application results in significant AP
firing reduction and recovery upon washout
Figure 4.1: Short-term TLR3 activation significantly reduces peak
Na+ current
Figure 4.2: Short-term TLR3 activation has no effect on peak
K+ current
Figure 4.3: Long-term TLR3 activation significantly reduces peak
Na+ current
Figure 4.4: Long-term TLR3 activation significantly reduces peak
K+ current

Figure 4.5: Short-term TLR3 activation has no effect on the
frequency and amplitude of mEPSCs105
Figure 4.6: Long-term TLR3 activation significantly reduces
frequency and amplitude of mEPSCs107
Figure 4.7: Long-term TLR3 activation significantly reduces AMPA
receptor surface expression109
Figure 4.8: Long-term TLR3 activation significantly reduces peak
Na+ current in GFP transfected neurons112
Figure 4.9: Long-term TLR3 activation has no effect on peak K+
current in GFP transfected neurons113
Figure 4.10: Long-term TLR3 activation has no effect on peak Na+
in TLR3m transfected neurons114
Figure 4.11: Long-term TLR3 activation has no effect on peak K+ in
TLR3m transfected neurons

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1.1: The localisation of each TLR, whether they function	
alone or in conjunction with other TLRs, what PAMP they	
recognise and what pathogen the PAMP belongs to	33
Table 1.2: Cell types in the human CNS expressing TLRs	44
Figure 1.3: Mediator release from astrocytes due to TLR3	
activation and their functions	47

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

- AMPARs Alpha-amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazolepropionic acid receptors
- APCs Antigen presenting cells
- sAP Spontaneous action potential
- AraC Cytosine β -D-arabinofuranoside
- ATP Adenosine triphosphate
- BBB Blood brain barrier
- BSA Bovine serum albumin
- CaCl₂ Calcium chloride
- CamKII Ca_2^+ /calmodulin-dependent protein kinase II
- CNS Central nervous system
- CSPα Cysteine string protein alpha
- DAMPs Damage-associated molecular pattern molecules
- DIV Days in vitro
- DL-AP5 DL-2-Amino-5-phosphonovaleric acid
- DRG Dorsal root ganglion
- ECDs Extracellular ligand binding domain/ectodomain
- EDTA Ethylene-di-amine tetra-acetic acid
- EGTA Ethylene glycol tetra-acetic acid

- EPSCs Excitatory postsynaptic currents
- E-LTP Early long term potentiation
- mEPSC Miniature excitatory post synaptic current
- FBS Foetal bovine serum
- GABA Gamma-Aminobutyric acid
- GFAP Glial fibrillary acidic protein
- GFP Green fluorescent protein
- GPCR G-protein coupled receptors
- GTP Guanosine-5'-triphosphate
- HCl Hydrochloric acid
- HEPES 4-(2-hydroxyethyl)-1-piperazineethanesulfonic acid
- Hsc70 Constitutive heat shock protein 70
- IKKβ Inhibitor of nuclear factor kappa-B kinase subunit beta
- IL Interleukin
- iPSC Induced pluripotent stem cells
- IRAK Interleukin-1 receptor-associated kinase
- IRF Interferon regulatory transcription factors
- ISRE Interferon sensitive response element
- K⁺ Potassium
- KCl Potassium chloride
- KMeSO₂ Potassium methyl sulphate

- KO Knock-out
- LASAF Leica image capturing software program
- LPS Lipopolysaccharide
- LRRs Leucine rich repeats
- LTD Long term depression
- LTP Long term potentiation
- MAP-2 Microtubule-associated protein 2
- MAPK Mitogen-activated protein kinase
- MEM Minimum essential medium
- MgSO₄ Magnesium sulphate
- MS Multiple sclerosis
- Munc-18 Mammalian uncoordinated -18 protein
- MyD88 Myeloid differentiation primary response gene 88
- Na⁺ Sodium
- NaCl Sodium chloride
- NaHCO₃ Sodium hydrogen carbonate
- NaH₂PO₄ Sodium dihydrogen phosphate
- NBQX 2,3-dihydroxy-6-nitro-7-sulfamoyl-benzo[f]quinoxaline-2,3-dione
- NF-κB Nuclear factor kappa-light-chain-enhancer of activated B cells

- NMDARs N-methyl-D-aspartate receptors
- NO Nitric oxide
- NOS-2 Nitric oxide synthase 2
- PAMPs Pathogen associated molecular patterns
- PBS Phosphate buffered saline
- PFA Paraformaldehyde
- PKC Protein kinase C
- PKM₃ Protein kinase m zeta
- PLC Phospholipase C
- PNS Peripheral nervous system
- Poly A:U Polyadenylic–polyuridylic acid
- Poly I:C Polyinosinic:polycytidylic acid
- PRRs Pathogen recognition receptors
- SEP-GluA1 Super ecliptic pHluorin-GluA1
- SGT Glutamate and threonine rich protein
- SNARE Soluble NSF attachment receptor
- VGLUTS Vesicular glutamate transporters
- TAB TAK1 binding protein
- TAK1 TGF-beta activated kinase 1
- TIR Toll/IL-1R resistance
- TLRs Toll like receptors

- TMEV Theiler's murine encephalomyelitis virus
- TNF-α Tumour necrosis factor alpha
- TRAF6 TNF Receptor-Associated Factor 6
- TRAM TRIF-related adaptor molecule
- TRIF TIR-domain-containing adapter-inducing interferon- β
- TTX Tetrodotoxin
- WT Wildtype

1. INTRODUCTION

1.1. General introduction to the central nervous system

The central nervous system (CNS) and peripheral nervous system (PNS) are the two main parts that make up the highly organised and intricate nervous system of multicellular organisms (Broughton and Partridge, 2009). The CNS itself has seven parts consisting of the cerebellum, diencephalon and cerebral hemisphere which compose the brain protected by the skull. The remaining parts make up the brain stem which is composed of the midbrain, pons and the medulla oblongata and the spinal cord which is protected by vertebrae. Each structure of the CNS has its own role but is critical for the overall purpose of the CNS which is to receive and process all the information sent to it from different parts of the body (Kandel *et al.*, 2000; Brodal, 2004).

Historically, the CNS was considered to be immune privileged with its activities mutually exclusive to that of the immune system. The blood brain barrier (BBB) is essential for the everyday homeostatic conditions of the CNS which is strictly regulated. It is made up of endothelial cells connected by gap junctions to create a barrier which is highly permeable (Anderson *et al.*, 2011). It only allows the passage of certain substances into the brain such as oxygen and carbon dioxide, nutrients such as glucose but more importantly, prevents the entry of pathogens that have the ability to cause damage by destroying the vulnerable tissue of the brain (Ballabh *et al.*, 2004). Furthermore, certain cells of the CNS are in constant surveillance of their surroundings with the role of removing

debris and providing defence consistently against potentially harmful threats such as pathogens. When the threat is recognised, the immune system is activated allowing the passage of other activated immune cells through the BBB to occur to aid the CNS cells in the removal of the threat (Yang *et al.*, 2010; Arima *et al.*, 2013).

1.2. Cell types of the CNS

1.2.1. Neurons

Neurons are the basic information processing structures of the CNS that process information received by a stimulus and transmit the information to other neurons. The way in which the information is encoded is through electrical impulses known as action potentials that carry the information. Therefore, a complex structure is required for neurons to carry out this function and they do this through billions of neurons forming a network throughout the CNS allowing information to flow and be acted upon (Gross, 2008). Although there are a variety of different neurons performing specific functions, they all share a general structure. The general structure of a neuron (Fig 1.1) consists of a cell body, sometimes known as the soma, controlling the metabolic and manufacturing state of a neuron, from the cell body emanates dendrites that receive stimuli from other neurons and an axon where action potentials are passed on as an outgoing signal to other neurons after being processed (Arbib *et al.*, 1998).



Figure 1.1: The typical structure of a neuron (adapted from Lodish *et al.*, 2000).

Between axon terminals and dendrites, synapses occur. These are the connections between a presynaptic terminal and a postsynaptic neuron allowing neurons to communicate by means of synaptic transmission, either chemically or electrically. A concept has been proposed known as the tripartite synapse (Fig 1.2) where it refers to the presynaptic and post

synaptic elements along with the close association of astrocytes surrounding them. The three components of the tripartite synapse function in the processing of synaptic integration at the chemical synapse (Perea *et al.*, 2009; Tanaka *et al.*, 2010).



Figure 1.2: The tripartite synapse.

1.2.2. Astrocytes

Astrocytes are the most abundant macroglial cell type within the CNS with diverse functions and morphology (Young et al., 2010). No region of the brain is devoid of astrocytes and they have been shown to span the CNS contiguously and in a well-structured manner and are linked together through gap junctions (Sofroniew and Vinters, 2010). The origin of astrocytes has not been fully derived however it has been speculated that they are generated from a restricted region of the neural tube (Chaboub and Deneen, 2012). Astrocytes can either arise from immature cells from the dorso-ventral subventricular region of the brain or from the ventricular zone and form late in embryogenesis (Trotter et al., 2010). Classically, astrocytes do not have any electrical excitability and even though they express sodium and potassium voltage-gated ion channels, they maintain a relatively stable membrane potential (Orkand et al., 1966). However, it is now known that astrocytes are excitable cells in relation to levels of intracellular calcium (Cornell-Bell et al., 1990; Araque and Navarette, 2010; Parpura and Verkhratsky, 2012).

There are several types of astrocytes including fibrous and protoplasmic. Fibrous astrocytes are located in the white matter whereas protoplasmic astrocytes, which are more prevalent and connect with synapses, populate the grey matter of the brain (Molofsky *et al.*, 2012). They are known to take part in the formation of the BBB and interact with cells of the immune system where if activated, can play a role as innate immune cells themselves leading to an inflammatory state in the CNS. This state leads to an increase in BBB permeability permitting the modulation of

monocyte and lymphocyte migration along with inflammatory mediator release (Weber *et al.*, 1994). These mediators include TNF- α , IL-1 β and IL-12 that lead to the amplification of the inflammatory state in the immediate environment and can result in damage to the tissue increasing the possibility of neurodegeneration (Farina et al., 2007; Trudler et al., 2010). However, astrocytes not only have an immune role but contribute to the homeostasis of the CNS by providing structuring of the brain, forming a glial scar when injury occurs to neurons and replacing those that cannot regenerate, regulating ion concentrations, along with a supporting role to neurons trophically, supplying nutrients and glycogen during periods of high energy consumption, promoting their survival and their differentiation (Korn et al., 2007). In addition, they modulate neuronal excitability and synaptic transmission leading to the proposal of the tripartite synapse, as mentioned previously. It was suggested this role was through calcium elevations and gliotransmitter release such as glutamate (Araque et al., 1998). Subsequently, studies proved the theory by showing that these act on NMDA receptors on neighbouring neurons causing depolarisation therefore modulating the excitability and strength of neurons (Verkhratsy and Kirchoff, 2007; Sild and Van Horn, 2013; Lalo *et al.*, 2014).

1.2.3. Microglia

Microglia are known to be the innate immune cells of the CNS constituting 10% of cells in the brain. They are the resident macrophages and are therefore the initial first line of defence in the CNS (Ross, 2010). They originate from hematopoietic stem cells of the monocyte and

macrophage lineage where they differentiate into monocytes and travel to the brain. Within the CNS, they are derived from the mesoderm where evidence has shown them to migrate into the CNS during embryogenesis where they mature (Derecki *et al.*, 2013). Microglia are adaptable in the sense that depending on the region of the brain they are located in and the role they play there, they can change their structure to suit the requirements needed (Graeber *et al.*, 1988).

Historically they were considered to be in a resting state under normal physiological conditions of the CNS, however more recent studies have proven this statement to be wrong. These cells are always scavenging and the reason for this is to contribute to the homeostasis of the brain (Dibaj *et al.*, 2011). To do this, microglia cells endocytose any useful nutrients in their local surroundings whilst constantly being on alert for potential threats. In addition, they remove any cells that have died through apoptosis in addition to debris by a process called phagocytosis, to prevent inflammation (Napoli and Neumann, 2009). A study showed that microglia survey the local area through ramified processes. During *in vivo* microscopy on mice it was revealed that these cells have high motility and the processes which are filopodia like protusions, allow the cells to survey their surroundings for threats through the extension and retraction of these processes (Hanisch and Kettenmann, 2007; Kress *et al.*, 2007; Dibaj *et al.*, 2011).

However under pathological conditions, microglia are involved in the first line of defence and are amongst the first cells to be present at the site of infection and injury. When a threat presents itself, microglia proliferate rapidly as due to the nature of the BBB, it is difficult to

replace microglia and as few antibodies are small enough to pass through, microglia need to act quickly (Cătălin et al., 2013). Microglia become attracted to the site of injury through the release of nucleotides from damaged neurons (Haynes et al., 2006). Microglial cells then release chemokines which further attract cells to the site of damage whereas pro-inflammatory mediators such as (but not limited to) nitric oxide (NO) produced by the enzyme nitric oxide synthase 2 (NOS-2), hydrogen peroxide, reactive oxygen species, TNF- α , IL-12 and IL-6 are involved in pathogen elimination. Subsequently, these cells remove the remains of pathogens through phagocytosis (Koizumi et al., 2007). However not only do they eliminate pathogens and infected neurons, they can also cause damage to the healthy neurons that aren't affected which may lead to chronic inflammation (Mehler and Kessler, 1997). Due to this nature, microglial cells are generally described as neurodestructive, however they have the capability to be antiinflammatory too (Michelucci et al., 2009). In addition, microglial cells have the ability to be antigen presenting cells where they phagocytose the antigen of a pathogen and present the antigen to T cells which in turn, causes cytokine release amongst other roles (Wlodarczyk et al., 2014). After the elimination of the pathogen and post-inflammation, microglia play a role in promoting repair and remapping when required through anti-inflammatory secretion and neuronal tissue regrowth (Welser-Alves et al., 2011).

1.2.4. Oligodendrocytes

Oligodendrocytes are critical cells of the CNS as they are responsible for the myelination of neurons and originate from ectodermal cells (Shin et al., 2012). They exist in two developmental stages, immature and mature and are the last cell type of the CNS to be generated during development (Bradl and Lassmann, 2010). The immature oligodendrocytes can proliferate however they do not have the capability to cause myelination whereas mature oligodendrocytes can no longer proliferate but do allow myelination to occur on neurons by creating a sheath of myelin consisting of protein (20%) and lipid (80%), (Keirstead and Blakemore, 1999). This process begins in a few regions of the brain at birth and continues into adulthood (Jung et al., 2010). Myelination occurs at the axonal region allowing fast and efficient conduction of electrical impulses (signals) along neurons. However there is accumulating evidence that myelination is not the only role they perform. An example of a suggested role proposed for oligodendrocytes is through lactate transporters, thereby providing metabolic support to axons and neurons to sustain energy demands (Rinholm et al., 2011).

As previously mentioned, oligodendrocytes are critical cells and if damaged, they can lead to demyelinating diseases such as Multiple Sclerosis (MS) where the major feature is the plaque characterised by the death of oligodendrocytes resulting in a loss of myelin that ensheaths axons. This can result in motor and sensory deficits ultimately leading to blindness and paralysis (Stariha and Kim, 2001; Coelho *et al.*, 2010).

1.3. General introduction to synaptic transmission

1.3.1. Communication between neurons

In general, neurons communicate in a stepwise manner through means of synaptic transmission or neurotransmission as it can also be called (McMahon, 1994; Pereda, 2014). To begin this process, the neuron must receive a stimulus either from the environment or from another neuron resulting in the processing of the information encoded from the stimulus leading to an electrical signal (containing the information) to propagate along the axon at fast speed. The neuron will then convert the electrical signal into a chemical signal allowing the information to be passed onto another neuron (Lee et al., 2010). However, the mechanism as to how the process starts is extremely important. Neurons are unique cells in the manner that they maintain a stable membrane potential of around -60mV to -70mV so that depolarisation of the neuron, which begins the process mentioned, can be controlled and prevent overstimulation. Depolarisation occurs from an altered balance of ions inside the neuron (increase in sodium) and outside the neuron (increase in potassium) therefore the neuron maintains its resting membrane potential through actively transporting sodium out of the neuron and potassium into it (Wladyka and Kunze, 2006; Hu et al., 2009).

As previously mentioned, a neuron has to receive a stimulus first and foremost to allow synaptic transmission to occur. The mechanism to how this occurs is known as conduction where the neuron receives a stimulus, interprets it and then has to communicate with its axon before passing the signal onto another cell (Lodish et al., 2000). The parts of the cell body that receives the stimulus are the dendrites as they contain receptors at synapses and results in the information being processed as an action potential along the neurons axon to the axon terminals. However for an action potential to be generated, it must reach the excitation threshold. This occurs when the cell membrane depolarises past the threshold of excitation as the result of a stimulus (Burke et al., 2001; Platkiewicz and Brette, 2010). Once the threshold is reached, voltage-dependent sodium channels in the axon hillock become activated and open allowing influx of sodium resulting in complete depolarisation and an action potential is triggered which then travels down the axon. The sodium channels are open for about 1ms allowing approximately 6000 sodium ions to pass through the membrane before becoming inactive. This stage is known as the sodium refractory period allowing the inside membrane potential to restablish before closing. This primes the channels for further depolarisation (Lodish et al., 2000). Voltage dependent potassium channels open allowing potassium out of the cell and results in hyperpolarisation of the neuron. This enables sodium channels to return to their steady state (Chu and Zhen, 2010). Any extra potassium ions diffuse out of the cell allowing the return of its resting membrane potential (Fig 1.3). To help the neuron membrane potential reach its resting state, active transport of potassium ions and sodium ions by the sodium-potassium pump occurs (one cycle moves 3 sodium ions and 2 potassium ions) also resulting in action potentials travelling in one direction (Cobbett et al., 1987; Boeiro et al., 2005). When an action potential arrives at the nerve terminal, synaptic transmission follows.



Figure 1.3: The stages propagating the firing of an action potential.

1.3.2. Synaptic transmission

Synaptic transmission is the communication of neurons with each other and effector cells mainly through chemical signals however electrical signals can also occur at the axon terminals where synapses are located. It is found that these two types of synaptic transmission in animals can co-exist (Szabo *et al.*, 2004). Chemical synaptic transmission is a complex process involving excitatory or inhibitory neurotransmitters that are released from the presynaptic terminal and bind to postsynaptic receptors in a tightly regulated manner signalling to other neurons or non-neuronal cells such as muscles (Evans *et al.*, 2011). On the other hand, electrical synaptic transmission is bi-directional providing a conductive link to send signals between neighbouring neurons, is mainly excitatory and faster than chemical synaptic transmission (Pereda, 2014).

The action potential becomes converted to a chemical signal through neurotransmitter release presynaptically (Daw et al., 2009). The neurotransmitter is synthesised in the nerve terminal and then stored in vesicles until required. The presynaptic nerve terminal contains hundreds of vesicles containing neurotransmitter ready for release when an action potential arrives at the axon terminals (Takamori et al., 2006). Two pools of vesicles exist at the presynaptic neuron terminals, which are the readily releasable pool situated close to the membrane and the reserve pool which functions to restore the readily releasable pool when required (Baldelli et al., 2007). In response to the generation of an action potential, an increase in cytosolic calcium occurs, opening voltage-gated calcium channels at the nerve terminal leading to an increase in calcium levels, resulting in the triggering of vesicle discharge into the synaptic cleft through calcium binding to its sensor, synaptotagmin (Heuser et al., 1979; Cordeiro et al., 2013). This results in the docking and fusion of vesicles containing neurotransmitters (Figure 1.4) with the membrane through the mechanism of exocytosis (Meunler et al., 2010). Vesicular SNARE protein (soluble NSF attachment receptor) known as synaptobrevin was first identified to be essential for protein fusion

(Haberman *et al.*, 2012). Shortly afterwards, the membrane fusion machinery was fully identified with the addition of two further components called SNAP-25 and synatxin-1 which form a complex providing the fuel required for fusion (Blasi *et al.*, 1993). The SNARE complex mediated by an essential SM protein, Munc18-1, which interacts with syntaxin-1 causing fusion-pore opening resulting in complete fusion and merging of the vesicle membrane with the synaptic nerve terminal membrane (Rathore *et al.*, 2010). At the synapse, there are many different SNARE complex conformations therefore to ensure correct conformation, chaperone proteins consisting of a complex made of cysteine string protein α (CSP α), SGT (glutamate and threonine rich protein), Hsc70 and synucleins are required (Sharma *et al.*, 2011; Südhof and Rizo, 2011). All vesicles are released in quanta which is the minimal unit to cause the change in potential of the postsynaptic neuron across the synaptic cleft (Fatt and Katz, 1952).

Following release, the vesicular components are endocytosed and used to recycle new vesicles whilst the neurotransmitter that has been released will be recognised by a receptor on the postsynaptic neuron. This leads to the transmission of the action potential if excitatory such as L-glutamate or if inhibitory such as GABA, will prevent action potential generation. Neurotransmitters will interact with receptors of the postsynaptic cell's membrane causing either the opening or closing of ion channels depending on the nature of the neurotransmitter and the receptor it interacts with (Belousov *et al.*, 2001; Hyzinski-García *et al.*, 2009). Inactivation of the neurotransmitter must occur to prevent constant stimulation of the postsynaptic neuron and allow another action potential to generate if further neurotransmitters are released (Wu *et al.*,

2006). For example, inactivation of L-glutamate can occur via reuptake by astrocytes converting L-glutamate to L-glutamine or via reuptake into the postsynaptic or presynaptic compartment. The synaptic cleft is a space between both neurons that prevents them directly transmitting action potentials and synapses are intercellular junctions between excitable cells. Any step that is dysfunctional often causes an imbalance in the brain and may potentially lead to conditions such as schizophrenia, dementia and Alzheimer's disease (Lüscher and Isaac, 2009).



Figure 1.4: The synaptic vesicle cycle including exocytosis (blue arrows) and endocytosis (red arrows).

1.3.3. Glutamate neurotransmission

Excitatory neurotransmission is involved in normal synaptic transmission where the excitatory neurotransmitter, glutamate, is the key player involved (Curtis et al., 1959; Erecinska and Silver, 1990). Before glutamate can act, it has to be synthesised and this is primarily done through glucose and α -ketoglutarate. However glutamine released from glial cells can also provide neurons with glutamate after it has been transported to the neuron and does this through an enzyme called glutaminase which converts the glutamine to glutamate (Daikhinn and Yudkoff, 2000; Hyzinski-Garcia et al., 2009). After glutamate synthesis, it is stored in vesicles by vesicular glutamate transporters (VGLUTs) until stimulated to be released into the synaptic cleft in a calciumdependent manner. There are 3 types of these transporters named 1-3 with VGLUT1 being the most abundant in the hippocampus with small amounts of VGLUT3 present also (Shigeri et al., 2004; Ni and Parpura, 2009). Once glutamate has been released into the synaptic cleft, receptors on the postsynaptic neuron will recognise it however it must be removed from the cleft quickly because it will cause excitotoxicity if present in excess (Gras et al., 2006). Therefore to prevent this from happening, glutamate that hasn't bound to the postsynaptic neuron will either be retaken up into the presynaptic neuron or taken up by astrocytes. However, the glutamate bound to the postsynaptic neuron results in an increase in the influx of cations such as sodium and calcium depending on the receptor activated and the efflux of potassium resulting in the depolarisation of the neuron (Van Den Bosch et al., 2006; Chu and Zhen, 2010).
The glutamate receptors present on the postsynaptic neuron consist of two classes of which those that act as ion channels are known as ionotropic receptors and those that when activated are linked to intracellular second messengers known as metabotropic receptors. Ionotropic receptors consist of NMDA receptors (NMDARs), AMPA receptors (AMPARs) and kainate receptors (Marmiroli and Cavaletti, 2012).

1.3.4. Ionotropic glutamate receptors

Ionotropic glutamate receptors are transmembrane ligand gated ion channels which allow the passage of ions after recognition of a ligand which in this case is the neurotransmitter, glutamate (Traynelis *et al.*, 2010). They convert the chemical release of neurotransmitter from the presynaptic neuron into an electrical signal at the postsynaptic neuron (Pereda, 2014). As previously mentioned, ionotropic glutamate receptors are composed of three types: NMDARs, AMPARs and kainate receptors.

1.3.4.1. NMDA receptors

NMDARs (N-methyl-D-aspartate receptors) are classically found on the postsynaptic neuron and have the highest affinity for glutamate. They form heteromeric assemblies composed from GluN1, GluN2A, GluN2B, GluN2C, GluN2D, GluN3A and GluN3B subunits. Assembly of the

receptor as a di-heteromer is the minimal requirement for it to be functional in vitro, however an NMDA receptor can also form a more complex tri-heteromeric structure both in vitro and in vivo (Dingledine et al., 1999). NMDARs have distinct features including being ligand-gated and voltage-dependent however for its activation, it requires both glutamate and either glycine or D-serine as a co-agonist (Tong et al., 2008). After glutamate release, NDMARs are calcium permeable allowing an influx of calcium to occur leading to phosphatase and kinase activation favouring neurotransmission. In addition it allows the influx of sodium leading to depolarisation of the neuron. The most critical factor of activation of this receptor is the depolarisation of the neuron. Under resting conditions, a magnesium ion is bound preventing the activation of the receptor (Ascher et al., 1988; Nikolaev et al., 2012). Furthermore, this prevents any unwanted ions passing through into the neuron but the depolarisation results in magnesium removal. This removal allows calcium, sodium and potassium ions to pass depolarising the postsynaptic neurons (Wang et al., 2011). These receptors have been studied extensively and have been shown to be involved in synaptic plasticity, memory and neurodegeneration (Cull-Candy et al., 2001; Zhuo, 2009). Studies have also shown presynaptic NMDARs to exist where they function to control the release of neurotransmitter and also perform a more widespread function by regulating the signalling of neurons within the CNS (Duguid and Smart, 2009; Yan et al., 2013).

1.3.4.2. AMPA receptors

 α -amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazolepropionic acid receptors (AMPARs) have an affinity for glutamate which is lower than that of NMDAR but higher than kainate receptors. They are localised postsynaptically and consist of 4 subunits known as GluA1-4 which can assemble into either homomeric or heteromeric assemblies (Boulter et 1990). AMPARs are involved in fast excitatory synaptic al., transmission and the key feature that allows this fast transmission is the ability of the receptor to open and close rapidly. Unlike NMDARs, the majority of these receptors are calcium impermeable due to the presence of the GluA2 subunit however they are required for the initial excitatory signal when glutamate is released (Mayer, 2006). When glutamate binds, it activates the receptor permitting an influx of sodium and potassium which flows through the AMPARs resulting in the depolarisation of the neurons membrane allowing action potentials to carry on from neuron to neuron (Sprengel, 2006). Depolarisation of the neuron in turn results in the release of the magnesium ion bound to NMDARs allowing calcium influx through them. This allows AMPA receptors to play the roles involved in synaptic transmission which is mediated by glutamate and synaptic plasticity. Furthermore, the increase and removal of AMPAR at the synapses regulate synaptic plasticity through long-term potentiation and long-term depression, respectively (Bliss and Lomo, 1973; Lüscher et al., 1999; Emond et al., 2010).

1.3.4.3. Kainate receptors

Kainate receptors have the weakest affinity for glutamate in comparison to NMDARs and AMPARs and are not as well understood as these other receptors due to their limited study. However evidence has shown them to have similar characteristics to AMPARs (Wilding and Huettner, 1997). The subunits consist of GluK1-5 and functional receptors form homomers but have the capability to make heterotetramers. Heteromers can be assembled if GluK4 or GluK5 if expressed with the other subunits however no function is present if expressed themselves. Like NMDARs, they are also localised presynaptically as well as postsynaptically (Chittajallu et al., 1999). Postsynaptically, they are involved in excitatory neurotransmission by eliciting a rapid, fast onset and desensitising response (Wondolowski and Frerking, 2009). However the presynaptic role is less well understood and has been suggested to function in the inhibitory response of neurotransmitter release through GABA (γ -Aminobutyric acid) release mediation as well regulating neurotransmitter release in an excitatory manner (Kane-Jackson and Smith, 2003; Kullmann et al., 2005). One study showed that although kainate receptors are ionotropic, the action through which GABA release is mediated by presynaptic kainate receptors is metabotropic. The mechanism which this occurs was not shown to be through ion channel activity but actually through the involvement of a G protein causing a second messenger cascade resulting in the activation of phospholipase C (PLC) and protein kinase C (PKC), (Rodriguez-Moreno and Lerma, 1998).

1.3.5. Metabotropic glutamate receptors

Metabotropic glutamate receptors are found both presynaptically and postsynaptically in neurons which belong to a group of G-proteincoupled receptors that activate a cascade of events leading to protein modification and are involved in the perception of pain, learning and memory (Nicoletti *et al.*, 2011). The receptors make up three groups consisting of eight different types (mGluR1-8) that have roles in anxiety, learning and memory and their activation can either be excitatory or inhibitory. Group 1 (mGlu1 and mGlu5) are coupled to Gq/G₁₁ whereas the remaining groups, group 2 (mGlu2 and mGlu3) and group 3 (mGlu4, mGlu7 and mGlu8) are classically coupled to Gi/Go (Simonyi *et al.*, 2010; Pitsikas, 2014). Research has shown that they modulate CNS function by controlling neuronal excitability and causing changes in synaptic excitability through release or inhibition of neurotransmitter and also mediate long term depression (Grueter and Winder, 2009).

1.3.6. Synaptic plasticity

Glutamatergic neurons can mediate many processes in the CNS vital for functioning such as the maturation of neurons, synapse formation and excitotoxicity (Van der Sluijs and Hoogenraad, 2011). However in relation to the hippocampus, glutamate neurotransmission is involved in the phenomena of synaptic plasticity which is the ability of synapses to strengthen or weaken depending on whether there is an increase of decrease in activity. Synaptic plasticity takes place in other regions of the brain but is known to be one of the more important neurochemical foundations of learning, memory formation and retrieval and spatial recognition and is modulated by NMDARs and AMPARs (Bliss and Lomo, 1973; Jia *et al.*, 1996; Kessels and Malinow, 2009). There are two mechanisms for synaptic plasticity, long-term potentiation (LTP) and long-term depression (LTD).

1.3.6.1. Long-term potentiation

In the 1800's, the discovery that neuronal number does not increase with age led to the suggestion that memories therefore couldn't form as a result of new neuron generation. This suggestion resulted in numerous scientists proposing that synaptic strengthening may be the mechanism for memory formation (Radwanska *et al.*, 2011).

Long-term potentiation is the strengthening of excitatory synapses caused by an increase in activity resulting in long lasting (minutes to months) transmission between neurons (Goh and Manahan-Vaughan, 2015). This mechanism was first discovered by Lomo when he conducted experiments on rabbits to determine if the hippocampus was linked to short-term memory. These experiments discovered the phenomenon, LTP, when a high frequency stimulus resulted in a long lasting increase in the response, termed excitatory postsynaptic currents (EPSCs), of postsynaptic cells to single-pulse stimuli (Bliss and Lomo, 1973). LTP was also observed in the amygdala, cerebellum and cerebral cortex. However in the context of memory, LTP is now known to be a key factor involved in the development of brain connectivity and

formation and storage of memories in the hippocampus (Bliss and Cooke, 2011). LTP can be NMDAR-dependent or NMDAR-independent but in the hippocampus where synaptic plasticity is robust, LTP, although not in the case of the mossy fiber pathway of the hippocampus, is generally NMDAR-dependent (Doherty et al., 2009). NMDARdependent LTP requires subsequent calcium influx along with sufficient depolarisation to remove the magnesium ion from the NMDA receptor and the neurotransmitter, glutamate, binding to the receptor. Early-form LTP (E-LTP) maintenance requires the activation of CamKII and PKC which translocate to the synapse and is required for AMPA receptor phosphorylation resulting in potentiation (Lisman et al., 2012). This results is an increase in the receptors activity and the modulation of AMPAR surface expression at synapses (Isaac et al., 1995; Halt et al., 2012; Zhang et al., 2013). E-LTP is postsynaptic however increasing evidence suggests LTP could be expressed presynaptically through retrograde signalling (Bliss and Collingridge, 2013).

LTP stimulates an increase in AMPAR exocytosis which is required for increasing the cell surface population. The regulation of AMPAR expression occurs through AMPAR recycling and studies have shown the prevention of exocytosis leads to LTP inhibition (Malenka and Bear, 2004; Villers *et al.*, 2012). Unlike E-LTP that does not depend upon protein synthesis, late LTP does. This form of LTP results from the activation of protein kinases, specifically mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) and protein kinase m zeta (PKM₃), during E-LTP and is required for its maintenance (Li *et al.*, 2014).

1.3.6.2. Long-term depression

In contrast to LTP, long-term depression (LTD) is the activity-dependent weakening of synapses in the hippocampus due to decreasing activity which can last hours. A low stimulation in addition to a smaller increase in intracellular calcium is required to induce LTD (Dacher and Nugent, 2011). Studies have suggested that LTD may be required for the removal of old memories and can be dependent on NMDARs and mGluRs. LTD mainly results from the decrease in postsynaptic receptor density through AMPAR internalisation and the receptor subunit GluA2 is required for this to occur (Lee and Kirkwood, 2011; Anggono and Huganir, 2012). A balance is required therefore without LTD, synapses would continue to strengthen resulting in encoded new information being inhibited (Turrigiano, 2008). Studies have shown that LTP and LTD can be prevented by the inhibition of NMDARs. Therefore LTP results from AMPAR recycling carried out by exocytosis of receptors to the synaptic surface whereas LTD results from AMPAR endocytosis (Biou et al., 2008).

1.4. General introduction to the immune system

Organisms are constantly exposed to a variety of potentially dangerous pathogens that can present themselves and be transmitted through several routes including air-borne, direct/indirect and sexual contact and through blood or bodily fluids (Kilpatrick *et al.*, 2008; Unicomb, 2009; Fernstrom and Goldblatt, 2013). As pathogens can target multiple areas of the organism, for example the brain and skin, the immune system has

evolved to exist as a multifunctional defence mechanism to target and eliminate the threat through the production of cells and mediators relevant to the area of infection. The immune system is composed of two parts, innate and adaptive, where an intricate interplay exists between both allowing for harmful pathogens to be recognised and removed without the recognition and subsequent damage of tissue and commensal bacteria belonging to the host which itself are not threats (Bewick *et al.*, 2009; Paulson *et al.*, 2012).

1.4.1. The Innate immune system

The innate immune response has been conserved throughout evolution and is not only found in vertebrates but also in plants and invertebrates (Guo *et al.*, 2009). It is the host's non-specific, first line of defence that acts within the first few hours of exposure to a pathogenic threat and uses a variety of factors to restrict and remove invading pathogens including bacteria, fungi, viruses and parasites without damaging resident microbiota (Allen and Sutherland, 2014; Guidry et al., 2014; Münz, 2014). These factors include a physical and chemical barrier such as the skin, production of mucus to trap pathogens or acid in the stomach destroy the threat and a cellular component consisting of to macrophages, neutrophils, endothelial cells and mast cells which can produce mediators, engulf cells in a process called phagocytosis and digest them or activate other cells. In addition the pathogen can be killed directly by soluble factors including complement proteins which create holes in a pathogens cell membrane (Gallo and Nizet, 2008; Muller et al., 2008; Hooper et al., 2012). Not only is the innate response the host's first line of defence but it also functions to activate the adaptive immune response and prevent the threat becoming out of control by signalling to other immune cells to become involved (Bonilla and Oettgen, 2010; Schenten and Medzhitov, 2011).

1.4.2. Adaptive immune system

The adaptive immune response occurs only in vertebrates and is also known as acquired/specific immune response due to its capability of specifically recognising certain parts of a pathogen known as the antigen. Generally, the antigen expressed on a pathogen is a molecule such as lipopolysaccharide (LPS) or flagellin found on bacteria or single/doublestranded RNA belonging to viruses (Meyer et al., 2007; Kumagai and Akira, 2010). The response is mediated by T lymphocytes and B lymphocytes that function to amplify the innate response and the shaping of the immune response whether it be an antibody mediated response due to a greater preference for B lymphocytes or cell mediated due to T lymphocyte preference, is dependent on the innate response. In addition, this will also lead to immunological memory development, therefore if the same pathogen becomes a threat in the future, a known response to eliminate the threat will be produced (Narni-Mancinelli et al., 2007; Wager et al., 2011; Casadevall and Pirofski, 2012). However, these responses cannot recognise and act against pathogens without a specific mechanism enabling them to do so.

1.4.3. Pattern recognition receptors

Specific molecules native to pathogens are known as pathogen associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) and it is this specific part of the pathogen that allows the host to recognise them as being foreign and therefore a potential threat to the host. They are broadly shared by pathogens however the host response can distinguish between PAMPs and host molecules (Mogensen, 2009). These PAMPs can be proteins, carbohydrates, lipids and nucleic acids expressed throughout the pathogen's structure whether it comes from the surface of the pathogen or originates within it (Kawai and Akira, 2010). The mechanism allowing for an immune response to be mounted after determining a foreign body is enacted through pattern recognition receptors (PRRs) that are found on cells belonging to the host (Zhong et al., 2009). PRRs include families of Toll-like receptors (TLRs), C-type lectin receptors, NOD-like receptors and RIG-I-like receptors and are classified into these families dependent on function, ligand specificity and localisation (Elinav et al., 2011; Kawai and Akira, 2011; Loo and Gale, 2011; Osorio and Reis e Sousa, 2011). Amongst the several classes of PRRs, TLRs can mediate the recognition of these PAMPs leading to the initiation of a signalling pathway with the end result being the activation of the innate immune system.

1.5. Toll-like receptors

The Toll gene was first discovered in 1985 however its role was not in immunity but instead was identified to be part of the development of the dorsal-ventral region of the fruit fly, Drosophila melanogaster (Hashimoto *et al.*, 1988). Although this original discovery was not related to immunity, subsequent studies led to the role of Toll signalling being shown to be involved in the immune response to pathogens (Lemaitre *et al.*, 1996; Fullaondo and Lee, 2012). Initially, genetic screening was carried out leading to the discovery of genes important in the dorsal-ventral region including Toll and nuclear factor kappa-lightchain-enhancer of activated B cells (NF- κ B) homolog dorsal (Nüsslein-Volhard and Wieschaus., 1980; Belvin and Anderson, 1996).

In mammalian immunity, NF- κ B was shown to play a role and therefore it gradually became evident that embryonic development of the fruit fly and the immune system may be analogous in ways. This was supported by a study carried in by Hultmark and colleagues in 1995, identifying Toll as an activator of the immune system. In addition, a human homolog of Toll was discovered and mapped shortly after (Rosetto *et al.*, 1995; Taguchi *et al.*, 1996). Continuing on from these discoveries, shortly after in 1997, the first mammalian TLR was described (Medzhitov *et al.*, 1997).

TLRs obtained their name due to their similarity to the protein which is coded by the Toll gene. They are a class of evolutionary conserved PRRs of which there are thirteen discovered to date. Ten TLRs are found in humans named TLR1-10 (Mai *et al.*, 2013). Furthermore, equivalent

forms of TLRs discovered in humans have not been identified in other mammals and it has been suggested certain mammals may express TLRs not found in humans (Li et al., 2014). In general, their function is to be a key part of the innate immune system and have been identified as a central point in the protection of an organism against bacterial and viral pathogens (Areal et al., 2011). In addition they have been shown to allow immune cells to sense and act against potentially dangerous challenges from a wide variety of pathogens (PAMPs) but they can also respond to ligands involved in tissue damage (Shanker, 2010; Lewis et al., 2013). In turn, TLR-mediated immune activation will then ultimately lead to an adaptive response resulting in pathogen elimination and protection of the host (Anderson, 2008). Furthermore, the adaptive immune response can also specifically recognise PAMPs through receptors present on T cells and B which are produced de novo (Iwaski and Medzhitov, 2010). PRRs are limited receptors whereas those involved in the adaptive immune system are unlimited which further emphasises how specific the adaptive response truly is (Silva, 2010; Zeng et al., 2012). This mechanism will lead to widespread activation of the immune system and ultimately result in the elimination of a pathogen causing infection. Furthermore, studies have shown that they are also involved in the development, physiology and metabolism of the host from the embryonic stage to the adult stage of the host (Okun et al., 2011).

1.5.1. Structure

TLRs are members of the type one integral transmembrane-glycoprotein receptor family, all of which have an extracellular N terminal liganddomain for ligand recognition, a single transmembrane helix and a cytosolic Toll/IL-1R resistance (TIR) domain that is imperative for signalling (Godfroy et al., 2012). Depending of TLR subtype, the extracellular ligand binding domain/ectodomains (ECDs) which will either reside on the cell surface which responds to lipid and protein ligands or on the endosomal compartments which are activated by nonself nucleic acids (Botos et al., 2011; Gay et al., 2014). All ECDs of the TLRs have a leucine-rich domain and these leucine rich repeats (LRRs) are known to be the building blocks that construct the extracellular domain of the TLR and fold into a solenoid structure (Fig 1.5). This gives TLRs the required conformation to perform its function correctly by interacting with the ligand resulting in immune recognition (Palsson-McDermott and O'Neill, 2007; Fang et al., 2012). After a stimulus binds to the ECD, it will induce dimerization of the TIR domains and these TIR domains will act as a signalling platform for adaptor recruitment and subsequent signal transducers. The adaptor proteins contain TIR domains which specifically engage with the receptor dimers through TIR-TIR interactions. Activation of TLRs results in the ectodomains coming into close proximity by juxtamembrane sequences which are connected to the transmembrane helix. The structure of the TIR domains commonly consists of an α/β fold with parallel β -strands at the core and α -helices surrounding it. These are all connected by loops and the most recognised being the BB loop that has an extremely important role in signal

transduction (Gay *et al.*, 2014). Interestingly, TLR3 is the only receptor that contains an alanine in the BB loop rather than a proline which exists for the other TLR. This has been shown to be important for adaptor specificity (Verstak *et al.*, 2013).



Figure 1.5: TLR3 consensus sequence of LRR and the sequence shown as an LLR loop of human TLR3.

If the TLR is one of either TLR3, 7, 8 or 9, which reside in endosomes within a cell and recognise nucleic acid PAMPs, the transmembrane protein known as UNC93B, which is mainly composed of hydrophobic residues, will direct the receptor to the endosome whereas the remaining TLRs will be trafficked to the cell surface (Kim *et al.*, 2009). The TLRs can be grouped into 6 subfamilies based on the homology of their sequences, where the subfamilies interact to form signalling complexes to allow ligand recognition (Table 1.1). The TIR domains dimerize in response to dimerization of ectodomains induced by a ligand which in turn signals the immediate threat a pathogen poses and subsequently activates the relevant signalling pathway (Matsushima *et al.*, 2007; Gay *et al.*, 2014).

Interestingly, one study showed that a patient completely deficient of TLR3, who in childhood, developed herpes simplex virus 1 encephalitis (HSE) remained resistant to other infections. In addition, human TLR3 was shown to not be required in host defence against other infections suggesting that in patients with TLR3 deficiencies, other antiviral immune pathways or dsRNA-responsive pathways independent of TLR3 may compensate for the loss of TLR3 function and therefore contribute to controlling viruses other than HSV-1 (Guo *et al.*, 2011).

тір	Localisation	PAMP	Source of
ILK			PAMP
1/2	Plasma	Triacyllipopeptides	Bacteria
	membrane		
2/6	Plasma	Diacyllipopeptides	Bacteria
	membrane		
3	Endosome	Double-stranded RNA	Virus
		and Poly I:C	
4	Plasma	Lipopolysaccharide	Bacteria
	membrane	(LPS)	
5	Plasma	Flagellin	Bacteria
	membrane		
7/8	Endosome	Single-stranded RNA	Virus
9	Endosome	UnmethylatedCpGDNA	Bacteria and
			viruses
1/10, 6/10	Unknown	Unknown	Unknown
and			
1/6/10			

Table 1.1: The localisation of each TLR, whether they function alone or in conjunction with other TLRs, what PAMP they recognise and what pathogen the PAMP belongs to (adapted from Kumagai and Akira, 2010).

1.5.2 Signalling pathways

As indicated earlier, TLRs are grouped into subfamilies and they are characterised by the adaptor molecules they interact with. Receptorligand interaction enables signalling pathway activation resulting in the production of the appropriate mediators to activate the immune system (Mogensen, 2009). There are two signalling pathways allowing for the propagation of signals that derive from their respective TLRs through the use of their adaptor molecules. The MyD88-dependent pathway uses the intracellular adaptor molecule, MyD88 and the MyD88-independent pathway uses TIR-domain-containing adapter-inducing interferon- β (TRIF) as the adaptor molecule (Bagchi *et al.*, 2007; Petnicki-Ocwieja *et al.*, 2013). Studies have shown that the majority of TLRs act through the MyD88-dependent pathway however TLR3 is the only receptor that can act through the MyD88 independent pathway alone. TLR4 is the only receptor that can act via both pathways (Tesse *et al.*, 2011).

1.5.2.1 MyD88 dependent pathway

The MyD88 dependent pathway occurs through the interaction of the TIR domain of the TLR associating with MyD88. MyD88 also has a TIR domain at its C terminus enabling it to become activated when the PAMP binds to the receptor (Fekonja *et al.*, 2012). A receptor complex is then formed when Interleukin-1 receptor-associated kinase 4 (IRAK4) is recruited by Myeloid differentiation primary response gene 88 (MyD88) by death domains present in both molecules and this complex then helps to phosphorylate IRAK1. In addition, the receptor complex is

also required for the degradation of the IRAK1 protein (Suzuki et al., 2002; Avbelj et al., 2011). TNF receptor-associated factor 6 (TRAF6) is then recruited and activated resulting in the dissociation of IRAK1 and TRAF6 from the receptor complex and these then interact with TGF-beta activated kinase 1 (TAK1) and the TAK1 binding proteins TAB1 and TAB2 to form a membrane bound complex. TRAF6 then undergoes numerous ubiquitination reactions resulting in the membrane bound complex being activated. TAK1 and TAB2 are phosphorylated resulting in the dissociation of the complex from the membrane where TAK1 phosphorylates targets called IKKs downstream (Jiang et al., 2002; Flannery and Bowie, 2010; Zeng et al., 2012). NF-KB is a protein complex that controls the transcription of immunoregulatory genes. Inhibitor of nuclear factor kappa-B kinase subunit beta (IKK β) is a protein that is bound to the transcription factor NF- $\kappa\beta$ forming the complex into an inactive state through preventing its translocation and activation into the nucleus. It is rapidly activated because it does not require protein synthesis for activation therefore can respond first to stimuli. Ik β is phosphorylated and degraded by an IKK complex when the stimulus arrives which activates NF-kB allowing it to induce the expression pro-inflammatory cytokines and chemokines such as $TNF-\alpha$ and IL-8 (Regnier et al., 1997; Sun and Andersson, 2002).

1.5.2.2 MyD88 independent pathway

As already stated, TLR3 is the only receptor that acts through the MyD88-independent pathway through the TRIF adaptor molecule however TLR4 can also act through the pathway using TRIF-related

adaptor molecule (TRAM) where IFN leads TLR4 to signal via the TRIF pathway (Gangloff, 2012; Verstak et al., 2013). Through the activation of IRF3, TRIF was established as the adaptor protein that controls TLR3 and TLR4-mediated IFN production (O'Neill and Bowie, 2007). TRIF consists of an α -helical N terminal domain followed by binding sites for effector proteins downstream including TRAF2 and TBK1. Furthermore, the C terminus contains a TIR domain and a receptor interacting protein (RIP) homotypic interaction motif (RHIM) domain. It has been shown that the N terminus binds to the TIR domain preventing the binding sites being accessed in cells that are unstimulated. However in stimulated cells, TRIF binds to active TLR3 by its TIR domain which removes that N terminus that was originally bound and enables downstream effector proteins to bind. TRIF has been shown to mediate 3 distinct signalling pathways for TLR3. The first involves IRF3 and/or IRF7 to become activated via TBK1 and TRAF3 binding to TRIF. IRFs then bind to interferon sensitive response element (ISRE) on target genes to produce type one interferons (O'Neill and Bowie, 2007; Youn et al., 2009; Gay et al., 2014). Secondly, RIP1 can bind to the RHIM domain of TRIF resulting in FADD-dependent apoptosis and thirdly, NF- kB activation resulting in cytokine and chemokine production (Fig 1.6).

Ultimately, the TLR3 signalling pathway results in the production of pro-inflammatory cytokines and type one interferons which aim to protect the host against invading viral pathogens that pose a threat to the host's health and amplify the anti-viral immune response. Furthermore, chemokines recruit cells to the site of infection which will either lead to further cell recruitment or further pro-inflammatory cytokine release which further amplifies the anti-viral immune response (Jiang *et al.*, 2004; Famakin *et al.*, 2011).



Figure 1.6: TLR signalling pathways (Gay et al., 2014).

Cell type expression

When a pathogen threatens the health of a host, the host relies on the respective TLR to be activated which in turn activates the immune

system allowing the required immune function to remove the threat. There is differential expression of TLRs throughout the body along with cellular locations of TLRs which are mainly composed of antigen presenting cells (APCs). APCs including macrophages, dendritic cells and B cells function to express an antigen from a pathogen on their own surface to alert other cells allowing the immune response to be activated (Mogensen, 2009; Kawai and Akira, 2011). Depending on the pathogen, whether it is bacteria, a virus, protozoa or fungi, respective TLRs will be activated within specific cells allowing a variety of cell types (immune and non-immune) to respond and recognise specific PAMPs from the pathogens (Meyer *et al.*, 2007).

TLRs can be expressed in immune cells including macrophages, natural killer cells, dendritic cells, neutrophils, T cells and B cells and can also be present in non-immune cells including epithelial cells, endothelial cells and cells of the brain to name a few (Kaisho and Akira, 2006; Ospelt and Gay, 2010; Yang et al., 2011). Not only is the expression of TLRs specific to different types of cells, their activation also relies on where the invading pathogen localises to. In mammals, the majority of TLRs are expressed on the plasma membrane of cells where they recognise pathogens that localise in the extracellular region whereas PAMPs such as a virus DNA or RNA that localise and infect cells within the cell itself are recognised by TLRs present on the endosomes (Simone et al., 2011). TLRs expressed on the plasma membrane of cells function to recognise extracellular pathogens that do not enter the cell in order to use the hosts machinery to its own advantage (Chaturvedi and Pierce, 2009). These pathogens include bacteria and fungi where a component of their cell wall is recognised by TLRs including TLR 1,2,4,5 and 6, which

subsequently allows the activation of signalling pathways leading to the initiation of the immune response (Akira *et al.*, 2006; Simone *et al.*, 2011). In addition, certain pathogens can be recognised by more than one TLR and TLRs themselves can recognise structurally unrelated ligands from multiple pathogen groups (Flannery and Bowie, 2010). In contrast, TLRs 3, 7, 8 and 9 are found on intracellular endosomes and function to recognise nucleic acids from viruses leading to their elimination through appropriate cell activation and mediator release (Jack *et al.*, 2005; Kumagai and Akira, 2010).

Furthermore, it has unexpectedly been found that TLR interactions with their ligands are more complex than originally thought as not only do they recognise PAMPs but following tissue injury, TLRs may recognise and interact with host proteins (Piccinini and Midwood, 2010). It has also been shown that TLRs can interact with other innate immune which results receptors including scavenger receptors in the phagocytosis of bacteria by the scavenger receptors and G-protein coupled receptors (GPCR) resulting in the decrease of GPCR desensitisation which augments polymorphonuclear phagocytes through LPS-TLR4 mediated signalling (Mukhopadhyay et al., 2002).

1.5.3 Endogenous activators

In addition to microbial PAMPs being ligands of TLRs, endogenous ligands have also been known to interact with TLRs and are potent activators of innate immunity. During infection, TLRs are activated by microbial PAMPs with the aim of removing the pathogenic threat from the host so that they remain healthy. However endogenous activators have been shown to interact with TLRs mainly in non-infectious environments (Yu *et al.*, 2010) such as tissue injury and autoimmune diseases inducing a sterile inflammatory response (Tsan and Gao., 2004). Endogenous ligands are often referred to as alarmins as they are early warning signals to the innate and adaptive immune response (Oppenheim and Yang, 2005; Saïd-Sadier and Ojcius, 2012). It has been suggested that for the immune system to be activated, there has to be the presence of both PAMPs and danger signals because not only does the danger signals allow the recruitment of more cells through the immune system sensing an infection, it also allows the repair process to begin (Medzhitov, 2008).

The endogenous activators are subgroups of a larger category termed DAMPs. They are tissue or cells derived from the host and the majority are components of the extracellular matrix including oligosaccharides, fibronectin and fibrinogen or mediators of the inflammatory response including heparin sulphate and heat-shock proteins (Millar and Murrell, 2012; Kelsh and McKeown-Longo, 2013). These endogenous ligands activate TLRs in many pathological states and during these states, they are released from dying cells or tissues that have been damaged or from activated cells (Pollalen *et al.*, 2009). There are different endogenous ligands for TLRs for example, hyaluronan activates TLR2/4 and RNA from necrotic cells activates TLR3 (Yu *et al.*, 2010). A study has suggested that TLR3 regulates the amplification of the immune response by potentiating or aggravating inflammation that pre-exists and when independent of viral activation, serves as an endogenous sensor for necrosis (Cavassani *et al.*, 2008). Following on from the study, evidence

is accumulating to show that in some pathological conditions, the inflammatory signals can be activated in the absence of infection. TLR signalling triggers transcription of pro-interleukin-1 β and pro-IL-18 that are then processed by the inflammasome into their activated state. The inflammasome is a multiprotein complex that provides a molecular platform allowing for the activation of the inflammatory caspases (Sutterwala *et al.*, 2009). The interleukins are involved in the pathophysiology of various neurodegenerative diseases including Alzheimer's disease and CNS infections including bacterial meningitis and have been shown to influence the development of these diseases and regulate adaptive immunity induction (Hanamsagar *et al.*, 2012).

As already stated, Toll in Drosophila play a role in nervous system formation and immunity however recently, specific subtypes of Toll have been shown to be involved in neurotrophism. Neurotrophins are essential growth factors in crucial development processes such as proliferation, synaptic plasticity, apoptosis, differentiation and survival (Bartkowska *et al.*, 2010). A study showed that throughout development, Toll-6 and Toll-7 are expressed in the CNS where they function in regulating locomotion and neuronal survival. Furthermore, the study showed that neurotrophins called DNT1 and DNT2 directly interact with Toll-6 and Toll-7 therefore these toll receptors mediate neurotrophic responses to endogenous neurotrophic ligands (McIlroy *et al.*, 2013). Although Toll and TLRs are distinct from each other, they have both been shown to be involved in nervous system development and immunity. In the mammalian CNS, many of the endogenous ligands are unknown however a few have been shown to interact with specific TLRs. Whether TLRs in the mammalian CNS interact with neurotrophic factors is as yet unknown and requires further investigation.

1.6. The CNS and the immune system

In the past, the brain was considered to be an immune privileged site and its activities mutually exclusive to that of the immune system. However it is now established that the involvement of immune cellular and molecular substrates support the defence of the CNS and that actually, immune cells are present in the CNS where immune responses do occur when required (Engelhardt and Coisne, 2011; Ransohoff and Brown, 2012). Furthermore, the CNS undergoes constant surveillance and it was accepted that if an immune response was mounted, immune cells would infiltrate the CNS stimulating an inflammatory reaction. Entry would occur via the breakdown of the BBB as a well-known characteristic of the CNS was its lack of a lymphatic drainage system (Carson et al., 2006; Libbey and Fujinami, 2014). However recently, Louveau and colleagues discovered in their search for T cell gateways, functional lymphatic vessels in the CNS expressing hallmarks similar to endothelial cells of the lymphatic system. They were discovered lining the dural sinuses connected to lymph nodes allowing immune cells to be carried from the cerebrospinal fluid. This exciting evidence may give new insight into the CNS-immune system interactions and therefore, CNS defence against pathogens (Louveau et al., 2015). Defence of the CNS requires a rapid immune response to be mounted through cell activation to prevent further exacerbation of the threat and robust antibody production by B cells to neutralise infection (Griffiths et al., 2010). Minimal damage is favourable and key to an effective immune response, however the activation of the immune response may also damage healthy host cells and tissue causing impairment in CNS function. Furthermore, host tissue damage and disease states causing impairments may also induce transient or enduring behavioural changes in the host and lead to the progression of neurodegenerative diseases (Amor *et al.*, 2010; Chaplin, 2010).

1.6.1. Interplay between the CNS and the immune system

In the CNS, there is an intricate interplay between the CNS and the immune system. TLRs have been best known for their damaging effects when activated and they not only recognise PAMPs but are also capable of recognising DAMPs (Olivieri et al., 2013). TLR activation in response to these ligands released via injury and stress, leads to the activation of the immune response. Evidence has been accumulating to suggest that TLRs play a major role in the context of brain infection and injury (Mallard, 2012). They are also proposed to be implicated in neurodegenerative disorders such as Alzheimer's disease, autoimmune neuropathy from multiple sclerosis (MS) and have been shown to cause infection-induced neuroinflammation. For TLR3 virus example. activation in a mouse model of herpes simplex virus 1 (HSV-1) that were pre-treated with the TLR3 agonist, poly I:C, before infection with the virus led to a lower virus load and a higher survival rate. This was due to the early expression of immune genes in the brain that were produced to aid in the elimination of the virus (Arroyo et al., 2011; Reinert et al.,

2012). There has also been some supportive evidence of neuroprotection (Hanisch *et al.*, 2008).

TLR1-9 have been shown to be expressed in cells throughout the brain (Table 1.2), and when activated this results in the release of inflammatory mediators and an increase in the permeability of the blood brain barrier allowing an influx of immune cells into the CNS to aid in eliminating infection (Carty and Bowie, 2011). Furthermore, TLRs, especially TLR3 are now known to be involved in not only immune responses but also in non-immune responses such as neurogenesis and the development of the brain (Lathia *et al.*, 2008; Okun *et al.*, 2010; Hanke and Kielian, 2011). There is limited knowledge regarding TLR3 function in the CNS however what is known allows for some intriguing speculations to be made and for this reason, the rest of this section will focus on TLR3 and the current knowledge on TLR3 under homeostatic and pathophysiological conditions in the CNS.

Cell type of CNS	TLR expressed		
Microglia	1-9		
Astrocyte	3 and 4		
Oligodendrocyte	2 and 3		
Neuron	3		

Table 1.2: Cell types	in the human	CNS	expressing	TLRs (adapted
from Carty and Bowie	e, 2011).			

1.6.2. The role of TLR3 in the CNS and in injury

Under resting conditions, TLRs are expressed in relevant cell types of the brain and function mainly to alert the immune response to any threat that may cause infection by recognising PAMPs from pathogens (Kigerl *et al.*, 2014). In agreement, studies have indicated that TLR3 is highly expressed in the CNS under resting conditions and therefore may have a critical role in immunity of the brain and also brain homeostasis (Carpentier *et al.*, 2008). TLR3 is considered to be an important receptor within the CNS because of its anti-viral properties. The receptor is classically localised intracellularly in membrane bound compartments called endosomes as viral PAMPs have been shown to originate within the cell. However within cells of the CNS, increasing evidence shows expression of TLR3 on the plasma membranes of neurons and astrocytes (Wang *et al.*, 2009).

Microglial cells have been shown to express TLR3 on intracellular endosomes and as they are the CNS immune cells, they combat many infections (Suh et al., 2009). Limited evidence exists regarding TLR expression on oligodendrocytes or what there function is when activated, however it has been shown that human oligodendrocytes express TLR2 and TLR3 with supporting evidence suggesting that the agonists of these receptors regulate their survival and differentiation and therefore the formation of myelin (Bsibsi et al., 2006). Human astrocytes have been reported to constitutively express TLR3 on the cell surface and also (Li et al., intracellularly 2012). The receptors respond to neuroinflammation and when activated, respond in a neuroprotective manner by producing neuroprotective, growth and differentiation mediators (Yuan *et al.*, 2010). A study showed that the mediators released by astrocytes leads to the inhibition of astrocyte growth, enhancement of neuronal survival and the promotion of endothelial cell growth in organotypic human brain slice cultures (Table 1.3), (Okun *et al.*, 2009). In permissive environments, neurons are capable of growing new axons however there is limited ability to regenerate axons when CNS injury occurs (Yiu and He, 2006; Ferguson and Son, 2011).

In drosophila, axonal guidance of motor neurons occurs when muscles express the activated Toll gene. This then led to the possibility that in the mammalian CNS system, axonal growth may be regulated by TLR expression (Rose and Chiba, 1999). One study showed that axonal growth from dorsal root ganglion (DRG) explants was negatively regulated in the presence of poly I:C overnight. Acute poly I:C also caused a four-fold increase in the growth cone collapse and irreversibly inhibited neurite extension. Mice were also injected with poly I:C which resulted in deficits in sensory-motor development and when the neurons were examined, it showed an inhibition on the growth of axons (Cameron *et al.*, 2007) therefore prevention of axonal growth seems to be limiting the regeneration and repair of the CNS.

Neuroprotective mediator	Function		
Brain derived neurotrophic	Protects neurons from apoptosis		
factor	and infectious damage and		
	regulates dendrite formation		
Neurotrophin 4	Neuronal survival,		
	differentiation and maturation		
Pleiotrophin	Survival of glial cells and		
	neurons		
Ephrin type B receptor 1	Migration guidance and		
	promotes new neuron		
	connectivity		
TGF-beta2	Reduces demyelination from		
	virally infected mice, protects		
	neurons and inhibits astrocyte		
	proliferation		
Ciliary neurotrophic factor	Promote remyelination		
Leukemia inhibitory factor	Promote remyelination		

Table 1.3: Mediator release from astrocytes due to TLR3 activation and their functions (adapted from Bsibsi *et al.*, 2006).

1.6.3. The role of TLR3 in the CNS during infection

Following on from TLR3 function under homeostatic conditions, it has been widely shown that it plays a major role in immune activation under pathophysiological conditions (Ménager *et al.*, 2009). TLR3 is thought to be a major component in mediating viral infections because it recognises double stranded RNA which is a common by-product generated when viruses replicate (Lai et al., 2011; Thompson et al., 2011). Microglial cells are the CNS immune cells which scavenge for threats and debris and amongst recognising many viral infections, TLR3 has the unexpected ability to recognise Escherichia coli, a bacteria, and removes it through release of cytokines and chemokines which in addition lead to enhanced microglial phagocytosis of the pathogen (Ribes et al., 2010). Furthermore, TLR3 activation was discovered to induce the apoptosis of oligodendrocytes and may indicate a role for the receptor in the immune response which may contribute to pathological conditions (Bsibsi et al., 2012). Pathological conditions also result in the activation of TLR3 on astrocytes to induce a protective response to infection. TLR3 on astrocytes respond to neuroinflammation caused through recognising infection and results in a neuroprotective response. This response involves the release of soluble molecules with neuroprotective properties (Steelman and Li, 2011). Although TLR3 activation has been found to be protective against many viruses and infections such as West Nile Virus through IRF3 production and Herpes simplex virus 1 to name a few (Daffis et al., 2008), it can also lead to the progression of infection and/or disease as shown by Jin and colleagues. Their work showed that there was efficient protection against a neurovirulent strain of Theiler's murine encephalomyelitis virus (TMEV) infection. In contrast, this wasn't the case for a less virulent strain of TMEV and led to a higher viral load and disease progression. In addition, they suggested that TLR3 activation during infection is protective whereas activation of the receptor prematurely results in an increase in viral load leading to a pathogenic outcome therefore the

response by cells must be highly regulated to prevent neuronal damage and loss (Jin et al., 2011).

Furthermore, infections causing TLR3 activation have been shown to induce sickness-like behaviour as a result of proinflammatory changes in the CNS. These changes result from infections that have occurred in the periphery causing cytokine and bacterial toxins to be released. These then deliver the information that an infection is present to the brain communicating through humoral and neuronal routes (McCusker and Kelly, 2013). The sickness-like behaviour is composed of adaptive behavioural changes including fever, lethargy and loss of concentration resulting in depressive-like activity and anxiety (Cunningham *et al.,* 2007). It has been suggested that these behavioural changes are important to understanding depression (Maes *et al.,* 2012; Murray *et al.,* 2015).

Research has shown that during infection, cytokines, antibodies and activated T cells can disrupt brain function (Diamond et al., 2009; Miller, 2010). In agreement, TLR3 activation can modulate neuronal network excitability which may explain the behavioural changes induced during sickness like behaviour (Costello *et al.*, 2013). Furthermore, it is intriguing to speculate that this modulation could possibly be a protective mechanism during infection. Behavioural changes seen during infection can not only affect the host directly, but can also affect an unborn foetus during maternal infection. Maternal viral infection during pregnancy is associated with increased incidence of psychiatric disorders such as schizophrenia (Arrode-Brusés and Brusés, 2012). In addition to fighting infections, TLRs and immune activity have been implicated in

diseases of the CNS. They can exacerbate the condition via overstimulation of the immune system resulting in the overactivation of mediator release (Horton *et al.*, 2010).

1.6.4. The role of TLR3 in neurological disorders and neurodegenerative diseases

The active immune system and inflammation has now been accepted to be linked with neurodegenerative diseases and certain neurological disorders. However, whether inflammation is a direct cause or whether it is activated in response to the disease is still poorly understood (Bettcher and Kramer, 2013). Certain TLRs have well-established functions in specific diseases however our knowledge of TLR3 and its role is still limited. Epilepsy is one of the most prevalent neurological disorders with an association with inflammation. One study recently showed that WT TLR3 and knockout TLR3 mice developed spontaneous seizures in response to the anti-cholinergic compound pilocarpine however these epileptic seizures were prolonged and more frequent in WT mice. This suggests a possible role of TLR3 in the induction of epilepsy (Benninger et al., 2014). In agreement, another study showed that mimicking a systemic viral infection by using poly I:C in female prion-diseased C57BL/6 mice (ME7 model of prion disease) resulted in an increased inflammatory response further exacerbating the disease (Field et al., 2010).

In addition to exacerbating a response, TLR3 has been shown to also have the ability to induce protection. A protective role of TLR3 in

astrocytes has been proposed in patients that have MS, an autoimmune disease that leads to the destruction of oligodendrocytes and demyelination of neurons. The expression of TLR3 in MS lesions tends to be more concentrated at the late stage of the disease suggesting a role in promoting repair than exacerbating the inflammation already present through release of anti-inflammatory cytokines by restimulated $T_{H}2$ cells and neurotrophin production (Nair et al., 2008). Lifestyle choices can also play a role in TLR3-induced neuroinflammation and degeneration which may also increase the risk of neurodegenerative diseases. Research proves this by showing excessive alcohol consumption increased blood and brain TNF- α and brain cytokines that coincided with activated microglia. This response occurred via TLR3 activation resulting in inflammation (Bhat, 2010). Furthermore, markers of neurodegeneration were found to be present and when the systemic response subsided, a persistent neuroinflammatory response existed (Qin and Crews, 2012). As previously mentioned, there is limited knowledge of the role TLR3 plays in neurodegenerative diseases and neurological disorders however all studies are consistent in showing that TLR3 is involved in the neuroinflammatory response. Mounting evidence suggests that TLR3 and immune system molecules play other roles in the function of the brain, including specific areas, for example, the hippocampus (Okun et al., 2011).

1.7. The hippocampus and TLR3

The hippocampus is an extremely important region of the brain located under the cerebral cortex in the temporal lobe. One exist on each side of the brain in humans and many other vertebrates and is involved in spatial memory and navigation, consolidating information from short to longterm memory and emotions (Scoville and Milner, 1957; Kesner and Hopkins, 2006). It is composed of the dentate gyrus, the CA1-4 zones densely composed of pyramidal neurons, the subiculum and the hippocampus proper (Clark and Squire, 2013). It is frequently applied as a neurophysiological model system and a great tool for studying many neurodegenerative diseases, for example Alzeihmers's disease, as the hippocampus is one of the first areas to be damaged in this disease (Mu and Gage, 2011).

Mounting evidence suggests that TLR3 and immune system molecules can be mediators of learning, memory, and synaptic plasticity. TLR3 has been shown to be widely expressed in cells of the hippocampus and is expressed in the CA1 subregion and dentate gyrus (Okun *et al.*, 2010; Okun *et al.*, 2012). TLR3 activation has been shown to inhibit memory retention, adult neurogenesis, neural plasticity, hippocampal dependent learning and AMPA receptor expression in the hippocampus (Okun *et al.*, 2011; Cameron *et al.*, 2007). Previous data showed TLR3 appears to dampen hippocampal-dependent learning and memory in normal mouse brains whereas TLR3 KO's showed improvement in hippocampal memory. This single study showed that KO mice spent more time searching for the platform in the Morris Water Maze compared to WT
mice and the KO mice performed better when locating the platform that had been changed to another quadrant. In addition, mice given poly I:C by CNS infusion did not perform as well as the control mice in finding the changed location of the platform. The TLR3 knockout mice also spent more time observing the novel object than those with TLR3 showing that TLR3 negatively regulates learning and memory of the mice. Furthermore, this was shown by TLR3 reducing neurogenesis and AMPAR expression in KO mice having a greater surface expression of the receptors at the surface in comparison to the WT. It has been speculated that other activators such as endogenous activators may be involved (Okun et al., 2010). Furthermore, a study looking at TLR3 in pruritis showed regulation of neuronal excitability and synaptic transmission. In conclusion, mounting evidence shows that TLR3 activation affects neuronal excitability and transmission through alterations in spontaneous action potential firing, AMPAR surface expression and sodium channel function.

1.8. Working hypothesis: aim and objectives

Extensive studies have been carried out on TLR3 and its function in immunity and in the CNS (Carpentier *et al.*, 2008). However knowledge of TLR3 and its function and mechanism through which it acts within the CNS on synaptic plasticity, memory and learning is still very limited (Cameron *et al.*, 2007; Okun *et al.*, 2012). Therefore, this project will investigate the role of TLR3 activation in the modulation of hippocampal function that may provide key evidence underlying behavioural changes in the CNS mediated by viral infections.

Hence, the hypothesis of this research is that TLR3 modulates hippocampal function by reducing synaptic activity. This hypothesis will be tested by addressing the following specific questions.

1. What is the cellular localisation of TLR3?

2. Does TLR3 modulate synaptic activity?

3. What mechanisms underlie the effects of TLR3 activation on synaptic activity?

2. MATERIAL AND METHODS

2.1. Materials

COMPANY	MATERIALS
	D-glucose, sodium chloride (NaCl),
	ethylene-di-amine tetra-acetic acid
	(EDTA), ethylene glycol tetra-acetic acid
	(EGTA), paraformaldehyde (PFA),
	bovine serum albumin (BSA), phosphate
	buffer tablets (PBS), methanol, ethanol,
	papain, Triton X-100 solution,
Sigma-Aldrich (Poole,	hydrochloric acid (HCl), adenosine
UK)	triphosphate (ATP), guanosine-5'-
	triphosphate (GTP), potassium methyl
	sulphate (KMeSO ₂), 4-(2-hydroxyethyl)-
	1-piperazineethanesulfonic acid (HEPES),
	anti- β -III tubulin, cytosine β -D-
	arabinofuranoside (AraC), poly-L-lysine
	hydrobromide, anti-microtubule-
	associated protein (MAP)-2,
	polyinosinic:polycytidylic acid (Poly I:C)
	and lipopolysaccharide (from Salmonella
	Minnesota)
	Alexa Fluor anti-rabbit 488/555 IgG,
	Alexa Fluor anti-mouse 488/555 IgG,

	Alexa Fluor anti-chicken 488/555 IgG,
Invitrogen (Paisley, UK)	Alexa Fluor anti-sheep 555 IgG, B-27, L-
	glutamine, Neurobasal-A medium, foetal
	bovine serum (FBS), minimum essential
	medium (MEM) and lipofectamine 2000
	Calcium chloride (CaCl ₂), magnesium
	sulphate (MgSO ₄), potassium chloride
	(KCl), sodium dihydrogen phosphate
VWR International Ltd	(NaH ₂ PO ₄), sodium hydrogen carbonate
(UK)	(NaHCO ₃), sucrose, coverslips (round,
	13mm, thickness No.1, Boroscillate
	Glass), microscope slide (superfrost,
	76x26x1mm, white) and pasteur pipettes
	(plain glass, 150mm)
Abcam (Cambridge, UK)	Tetrodotoxin (TTX) and anti-TLR3
Ascent Scientific	2,3-dihydroxy-6-nitro-7-sulfamoyl-
(Bristol, UK)	benzo[f]quinoxaline-2,3-dione (NBQX)
	and DL-2-Amino-5-phosphonovaleric
	acid (DL-AP5)
Merck Millipore	Anti-O4, N-terminal anti-GluA1, anti-
(Germany)	Glial Fibrillary Acidic protein (GFAP)
	and Millex syringe-driven filter unit
	(0.22µm)
Wako Chemicals GmbH	Anti-Iba1 rabbit
(Germany)	
Invivogen (UK)	Polyinosinic:polycytidylic acid (HMW,
	poly I:C)

Clontech (Mountain	Anti-green fluorescent protein (GFP)
View, USA)	
Vector Laboratories	Vectashield with DAPI
(Peterborough, UK)	
Harvard Apparatus Ltd	Borosillicate glass micropipette (1.5mm
(UK)	OD x 0.86mm LD)
BD Biosciences (UK)	Cell culture dishes (35mm, TC treated)

2.2. Methods

2.2.1. Animals

One to two day old Sprague Dawley rat pups were obtained from inhouse colonies maintained in the Biological Procedures Unit at Strathclyde University. All animal care and experimental procedures were in accordance with the guidelines of the UK Home Office (UK Home Office Schedule 1 guideline) under the agreement and authority of the UK Animals Act, 1986.

2.2.2. Primary hippocampal culture

2.2.2.1. Preparation of primary hippocampal culture

Coverslips previously autoclaved for sterility were coated in filter sterilized poly-L-lysine (0.1%) for 1 hour and then were washed in autoclaved sterile water for 10 seconds. They were left to dry on sterile tissue paper prior to being plated and 3 coverslips were placed per petri dish (33mm). Hippocampal culture media (97% fresh Neurobasal A media, 2 % B-27 supplement and 1% 200mM stock concentration Lglutamine) was prepared and filter sterilised. In addition 1.5% papain and 1% bovine serum albumin (BSA) was prepared in 5ml and 6ml sterile buffered enzyme solution, respectively (in g/500mls: NaCl 3.39; KCl 0.201; NaHCO₃ 1.092; NaH₂PO₄ 0.078; MgSO₄ 0.123; EDTA 0.073; D(+)-glucose 2.252 and CaCl₂ 0.11) and filter sterilized. All preparations, including the remaining sterile buffered enzyme solution for hippocampal dissection were kept in a water bath (37°C) until they were required.

2.2.2.2 Procedure for primary hippocampal culture

Sprague Dawley rat pups (1-2 days old) were sacrificed via cervical dislocation and decapitated in agreement with the UK Home Office Schedule 1 guidelines under the authority of the UK Animals (Scientific Procedures) Act, 1986. The brain was isolated, the hippocampi dissected out and immediately placed into sterile buffered enzyme solution containing 1.5% papain for 20 minutes at 37°C. The hippocampi were then placed into 1% BSA solution to stop papain digestion and titrated to dissociate the cells using a series of sterile flame-polished glass pipettes of decreasing tip diameter. The cells were pooled and spun down by centrifugation at 2000 rpm for 2 minutes producing a pellet. The supernatant was removed and the cells resuspended using 1ml of hippocampal culture media. Using a haemocytometer, the cells were counted and diluted down to a density of 3 x 10^5 cells/ml and cells

(100µl per coverslip) were seeded onto the poly-L-lysine coated coverslips. The cells were incubated at 37°C/5% CO₂ for 1 hour before discarding the excess cells by removing the remaining media and then slowly flooding the petri dishes with 2ml of hippocampal culture media. The cultures were kept and maintained in a humidified incubator at 37°C/5% CO₂ for upto 14 days *in vitro* (DIV) prior to functional studies. Cytosine β -D-arabinofuranoside (Ara-C at 10µM) was added after 5 DIV to prevent further glial cell proliferation.

2.2.3. Primary culture immunocytochemistry

2.2.3.1. Antibodies

Anti-Microtubule-associated protein 2 (MAP2, neuronal somatodendritic marker, 1:1000 dilution), glial fibrillary acidic protein (GFAP, astrocytic marker, 1:500 dilution), anti-Iba-1 (microglial marker, 1:1000 dilution) and anti-04 (oligodendrocyte marker, 1:1 dilution) were used to identify neurons, astrocytes, microglia and oligodendrocytes respectively with anti-TLR3 (TLR3 marker, 1:200 dilution) used to identify the pattern recognition receptor, TLR3. Anti-GluA1 (GluA1 subunit of AMPA receptor marker) was used at a dilution of 1:50.

2.2.3.2. TLR3 cellular localisation in primary hippocampal cultures

Primary hippocampal cultures between 7-10 DIV were washed in phosphate buffered saline (PBS) three times and then fixed in ice-cold 4% paraformaldehyde (PFA) for 10 minutes before being washed again three times in PBS. The cells were treated with ice-cold 100% methanol for a further 10 minutes and washed again in PBS (3x washes) before permeabilising the cells with 0.01% Triton-X (in PBS). To prevent nonspecific binding, blocking buffer (5% foetal bovine serum (FBS) v/v and 1% BSA w/v in PBS) was added to the cells for 1 hour. Primary antibodies were prepared at the appropriate dilution, with the exception of O4 and its secondary antibody which were added prior to fixation and permeabilisation for 20 minutes, in blocking buffer solution to identify the appropriate cellular components. Controls were also performed where no primary antibody was present. 100µl of the diluted antibody was then applied directly to the coverslips and incubated overnight (16-20 hours) in a wet box at 4°C. Cultures were then washed three times in PBS to remove any unbound primary antibody and the correct species of fluorescently labelled secondary antibodies (Alexa Fluor 488/555 antiand anti-rabbit, all chicken. anti-mouse 1:200 dilutions) used simultaneously were prepared in blocking solution. Secondary antibodies were added directly to the coverslips for 1 hour in the dark at room temperature. The coverslips were washed in PBS three times and either kept in dishes for a maximum of three weeks containing PBS or mounted onto slides using Vectashield (containing DAPI) and incubated in the dark at 4°C until epifluorescent images were taken. Image acquisition was performed with an Olympus BX51W1 microscope with a Q-imaging digital camera, images were taken using WinFluor v3.4.4 imaging software (J. Dempster, University of Strathclyde, Glasgow, UK) and viewed in PicViewer. Cells were imaged using either a 20x/40x/60xwater immersion lens with excitation using appropriate filters to visualise the secondary antibody signals. Confocal imaging was also carried out on cells to examine the subcellular localisation of TLR3. Cells were imaged using either a 20x/40x/60x oil immersion lens on a Leica SP5 TCS confocal system with excitation using appropriate filters to visualise the signals from secondary antibodies using the Leica image capturing software program, LASAF.

2.2.3.3. TLR3 cellular localisation in iPSCs

Primary fibroblast lines were generated and reprogrammed into iPSCs as described previously (Shi et al., 2012; Sposito et al., 2015). The iPSCs were then differentiated into cortical neurons by Dr Graham Robertson. Briefly, once the iPSCs were 100% confluent, the media was replaced by neural induction media (1:1 of N2 consisting of 1 x N-2, DMEM/F-12 GlutaMAX, , 5 µg/ml of insulin, 1mM l-glutamine, 100 µM nonessential amino acids, 100 M2-mercaptoethanol, 50 units/ml of penicillin and 50 mg/ml streptomycin and B27 media consisting of 1 x B27, Neurobasal, 200mM l-glutamine, 50 units/ml penicillin and 50mg/ml streptomycin supplemented with the SMAD inhibitors, dorsomorphin $(1\mu M)$ and SB431452 (10µM). For 12 days, media was changed daily and then replated onto laminin-coated plates. Cells were fed every 2 days using neural maintenance media as described, replated around day 28 when neurogenesis had occurred to a substantial amount and the replated onto poly-ornithine and laminin-coated plates at day 35 until required for immunocytochemistry (Sposito et al., 2015). The procedure for this experiment was conducted as described in section 2.2.3.2.

2.2.3.4. TLR3 activation and AMPA internalisation

Control primary hippocampal cultures and TLR3 activated (poly I:C, 25µg/ml, 1 hour) between 10-12 DIV were washed in phosphate buffered saline (PBS) three times. Primary antibodies were prepared at the appropriate dilution and 100µl was applied directly to coverslips in a wet box at room temperature for 40 minutes. For this study, GluA1 antibody was required for the staining on AMPARs on the surface of cells and intracellularly showing internalisation of the receptor. Therefore cultures were either not permeabilised (control) or permeabilised for this experiment. For cultures that would not be permeabilised, MAP-2 (neuronal marker) and GluA1 antibodies (AMPA receptor subunit marker) were added and for those being permeabilised, only the GluA1 antibody was added. The coverslips were washed in PBS a further 4 times and then fixed in ice-cold 4% paraformaldehyde (PFA) for 10 minutes before being washed again three times in PBS. To prevent non-specific binding, blocking buffer (5% FBS v/v and 1% BSA w/v in PBS) was added to the coverslips for 30 minutes at room temperature before being washed 3 times in PBS. Correct species of fluorescently labelled secondary antibodies (Alexa Fluor 488/555 anti-chicken and anti-sheep, 1:200 dilution) used simultaneously were prepared in blocking solution. 100µl of secondary antibodies were added directly to the coverslips for 1 hour at room temperature in the dark before being washed again in PBS (4x). 4% PFA was then applied for 10 minutes before the coverslips were washed 3 times and for those coverslips that were not being permeabilised, were dried and mounted onto slides using Vectashield and incubated for 4°C until epifluorecent images were taken.

For permeabilisation, 0.1% Triton X (in blocking buffer) was added directly to the coverslips for 10 minutes and washed 3 times in PBS. Primary antibody, MAP-2, was prepared at the appropriate dilution and 100µl was applied to the coverslips overnight in a wet box at 4°C. Coverslips were washed 3 times in PBS and then blocking buffer was added for 30 minutes. Coverslips were then washed again a further 3 times before the secondary antibody of the correct species and dilution was added (100µl) directly to the coverslips for 1 hour, in the dark at room temperature. Again, coverslips were washed 3 times before being dried and mounted onto coverslips and stored at 4°C until viewed using epifluorescent microscopy.

2.2.3.5. Analysis

Image acquisition was carried out with an OLYMPUS BX51W1 microscope with a Q-imaging digital camera and using WinFlour v3.4.4 imaging software (J Dempster, University of Strathclyde). Cells were imaged using a 20x/40x water immersion lens as appropriate with excitation using appropriate filters to visualize AlexaFlour 488 and 555 secondary antibody signals respectively. Analysis for experiments conducted in section 2.2.3.2 was carried out by taking images and creating Z-stacks from a random cell to determine the cellular localisation of TLR3 within the different types of brain cells. Analysis for experiments conducted in section 2.2.3 was carried out by randomly taking images and determining if AMPA internalisation occurred, fluorescence intensity from 5 neurites per coverslip for naïve and treated cultures was carried out using ImageJ software (NIH, Maryland). For

neurites, n represents the number of neurites from at least three separate cultures. 50 μ m rectangular shaped regions of interest were drawn and added to 5 randomly selected neurites per coverslip and all data are expressed as mean \pm S.E.M. Data were compared by unpaired t-test with P < 0.05 considered significant.

2.2.4. Electrophysiology in neurones of a primary hippocampal culture

2.2.4.1. Whole cell patch clamp electrophysiology recording procedure

The set-up for allowing whole cell patch clamp recording consisted of a faraday cage preventing interference from external electrical noise. Within the cage, a submerged recording chamber with an inverted microscope (Nikon Eclipse TS100, Japan) and manipulator (MP-365 Sutter instrument company, USA) were mounted onto an anti-vibration table (TMC, MA). Cells were perfused (1-2 ml/min) continuously with a HEPES-buffered saline (HBS) containing (in mM): NaCl 140, KCl 5, MgCl2 2, HEPES 10, D-glucose 10 and CaCl2 2. The pH was adjusted to 7.4 \pm 0.2 and the osmolarity was corrected to 310mOsm \pm 0.2 if required with sucrose. Data was captured using an Axopatch-200B amplifier (Molecular Devices, Sunnyvale, CA, USA) with data digitized (Axon digidata 1322A, CA, USA) at either 4kHz or 10 kHz and filtered at 2 kHz (Fig 2.1). Borosilicate glass micropipettes were pulled using an electrode puller (DMZ-Universal, Germany) providing a resistance range between 4-6 Ohm. Current clamp experiments were carried out using whole cell patch clamp in current clamp mode and IV current

experiments were carried out in voltage clamp mode with glass pipettes filled with an internal solution containing (in mM): KMeSO₃ 130, KCl 20, HEPES 10, EGTA 0.5, MgATP 4 and GTP 0.3 with the pH adjusted to 7.2 and the osmolarity corrected to 290-300mOsm using sucrose if required. Experiments were carried out on cultured neurons between 10-14 DIV. Any neurons with an initial resting membrane potential of >-55mV, either naïve or treated neurons, were rejected. Glass electrodes were moved by the manipulator towards the chosen cell until the tip of the electrode touched the cell membrane (which is seen by the increase in resistance, Fig 2.2). At this point, a gentle negative pressure was applied to obtain a seal of high resistance (G Ω seal). Once the gigaseal was obtained, the cell was held at -60mV and short bursts of suction was applied to rupture the membrane, once cell access was obtained, it was left to dialyse and equilibrate with the internal solution for 5 minutes before recording. Current clamp experiments on the spontaneous action potential firing (sAPs) of neurons had a stable 5 minute baseline period before applying the required treatments either acutely or chronically. The experiments were performed with a sampling frequency of 4kHz and a holding potential of -65mV. Voltage clamp experiments to analyse sodium and potassium currents were carried out on acute and chronic poly I:C treated cultures. The sampling frequency was 10kHz with 14 depolarisation steps (-90mV to +40mV) every 20 seconds in which the initial holding current was -70mV. Studies on miniature excitatory postsynaptic currents (mEPSCs) were carried out to determine the effect on quantal neurotransmitter release using controls and TLR3 activated cultures. A 5 minute recording baseline period of spontaneous excitatory postsynaptic currents (spEPSCs) was obtained before two further recordings of 5 minutes in the presence of TTX (0.5µM) was carried out.

This experiment was held at -70mV with a sampling frequency of 10kHz.

2.2.4.2. Acute drug application

After allowing a 5 minute recording for the baseline to stabilise, drugs were added via the perfusate for 5 minutes and poly I:C treated applications were washed out again via the perfusate for at least 5 minutes. Acutely applied treatments consisted of NBQX/DL-AP5 (AMPA/NMDA receptor antagonists), TTX (sodium channel blocker) and poly I:C at various concentrations (TLR3 activator).

2.2.4.3. Chronic drug application

For chronic application of compounds, drugs were added directly to the hippocampal cultures for 1 hour before recording a 5 minute period following a 5 minute baseline period. Chronically applied drugs consisted of various concentrations of poly I:C, poly A:U (alternative TLR3 activator) and LPS (TLR2/4 activator). For experiments examining the recovery of activity from chronic poly I:C applications, cultures were treated chronically as outlined above, then returned to fresh conditioned media for 3 hours before current clamp recordings were obtained.

2.2.4.4. Analysis

Data were analysed offline using Clampfit, for sodium and potassium current and MiniAnalysis software, for spontaneous AP firing and mEPSCs (Synaptosoft, USA) where n represents the number of cells recorded from a minimum of 3 separate cultures. All data are expressed as mean \pm S.E.M.





Figure 2.1: Images showing the set-up used in patch clamp electrophysiology.



Figure 2.2: Bright field image showing an electrode patching a neuron for whole cell patch clamp electrophysiology.

2.2.5. Transfection of neurons

2.2.5.1. TLR3 subcloning into KKD vector

GFP and the mutant TLR3 A795P (Verstak *et al.*, 2013) were prepared by Dr Rothwell Tate (University of Strathclyde, UK).

2.2.5.2. Transfection procedure

Cultures (8-10 DIV) were transferred into 4 well plates containing 200µl of conditioned media and 200µl of fresh, filter sterilized hippocampal culture media. The coverslips were incubated in a humidified incubator at 37°C/5% CO₂ until required. GFP and mutant TLR3 transfected cultured consisted of 1µg/ml of the plasmid containing either green fluorescent protein (GFP) or 0.5μ g/ml GFP and 0.5μ g A795P respectively. This was diluted in 50µl of minimum essential medium (MEM) and 1µl of lipofectamine 2000 diluted in 50µl of MEM for 5 minutes. Both of these preparations were then mixed together for a further 29 minutes before applying 100µl to each coverslip giving a final volume of 500µl and incubated at 37°C/5% CO₂ for 3 hours. 400µl of the solution was removed and a further 400µl was added to the coverslips (200µl of conditioned media and 200µl of fresh hippocampal culture media) before being maintained in a humidified incubator at 37°C/5% CO₂ for 2 days until functional experiments are carried out.

2.2.5.3. Whole cell patch clamp electrophysiology on transfected neurons

The procedure for this experiment was conducted as described in section 2.2.4.1. GFP and mutant TLR3 (A7905P) were overexpressed in the culture along with GFP alone allowing identification of transfected neurones. Recordings for sodium and potassium currents and mEPSCs were carried out, as conducted in section 2.2.4.1, on non-transfected cells

and GFP transfected cells overexpressing the appropriate versions of TLR3 in naïve and chronic poly I:C treated cultures.

2.2.5.4. Analysis

Data were analysed as outlined in section 2.2.4.4.

2.2.6. Statistical analysis

All data are expressed as mean \pm SEM. Data were compared by unpaired Student's t-tests, one-way analysis of variance with Dunnett's or Tukey's comparison or multiple analysis of variance with Dunnet's comparison as appropriate. Differences were considered significant when P < 0.05.

3. DETERMINING THE CONSEQUENCE OF TLR3 ACTIVATION ON SYNAPTIC ACTIVITY IN PRIMARY HIPPOCAMPAL CULTURES

3.1. INTRODUCTION

The CNS was originally thought of as an immune privileged site, however we now know there is an intricate interplay between the CNS and the immune system (Olivieri et al., 2013). Although studies have shown that TLR3 is expressed throughout the brain, our understanding of the consequence of TLR3 activation in the CNS is still very limited (Suh et al., 2009; Wang et al., 2009; Carty and Bowie, 2011). Infections causing TLR3 activation have been shown to induce sickness-like behaviour as a result of proinflammatory changes in the CNS (Engelhardt and Coisne, 2011; Ransohoff and Brown, 2012). Research has shown that these behavioural changes disrupt brain function and in agreement, one study showed behavioural changes seen during infection can not only affect the host directly, but can also affect an unborn foetus during maternal infection (Depino, 2006; Smith et al., 2007). Maternal viral infection during pregnancy is associated with increased incidence of psychiatric and neurodevelopmental disorders including schizophrenia and autism (Patterson, 2011; Arrode-Brusés and Brusés, 2012). Furthermore, TLR3 activation has been shown to inhibit memory retention, adult neurogenesis, neural plasticity, hippocampal dependent learning and AMPA receptor expression in the hippocampus (Cameron et al., 2007; Okun et al., 2011). Moreover, a recent study showed that

excitatory synaptic transmission in spinal cord slices were impaired in TLR3 knockout-mice demonstrating a role of TLR3 in the regulation of synaptic transmission (Liu *et al.*, 2012). In contrast, another study by Okun and colleagues showed that increased levels of the AMPA receptor subunit GluA1 in the CA1 region of the hippocampus in TLR3 knockout-mice demonstrating undescribed roles of TLR3 activation being a suppressor of synaptic plasticity and synaptic transmission (Okun *et al.*, 2010). These studies reveal opposite effects on synaptic transmission in the absence of TLR3, hence examining the consequence of TLR3 activation on spontaneous AP firing may help elucidate the exact role played by TLR3.

Primary hippocampal cultures are a well-established method for investigating the modulation of neuronal function due to its ease in visualisation and electrophysiological recording. There are many benefits of using this system including the ease of patch clamp recording and pharmacological manipulation. Therefore, due to the benefits and ease of using this system, I decided to carry out my initial investigation on this system to determine TLR3 expression and determine the role of TLR3 activation on the modulation of hippocampal function.

The specific experimental aims described in this chapter were to assess the expression and subcellular localisation of TLR3 on cells within the cultures and to determine the consequence of TLR3 activation on hippocampal synaptic activity. All experiments were performed using immunocytochemistry and whole cell patch clamp electrophysiology in current clamp mode (see sections 2.2.3 and 2.2.4).

3.2. RESULTS

3.2.1 Neurons, astrocytes and oligodendrocytes express TLR3 within primary hippocampal cultures

Immunocytochemical staining was performed to examine TLR3 expression and determine the cellular localisation of TLR3 in primary rat hippocampal cultures. Epifluorescent microscopy revealed that TLR3 was present in neurons (Fig 3.1A), astrocytes (Fig 3.1C) and oligodendrocytes (Fig 3.1D). Z-stacks using single planes confirmed the subcellular localisation in neurons to be intracellular only (Fig 3.1B). Microglia was also found within the cultures however staining for TLR3 was not confirmed due to the primary antibodies being of the same species and issues with availability of antibodies in different species.

А









Figure 3.1: TLR3 is expressed on neurons, astrocytes and oligodendrocytes in primary hippocampal cultures.

Representative confocal images showing A) neurons (green) and TLR3 (red) and a merged image (yellow) revealing neuronal TLR3 expression, B) neurons (green) and TLR3 (red) and a merged image (yellow) revealing subcellular localisation is intracellular C) Astrocytes

(red), TLR3 (green) and merged (yellow) revealing astrocytic TLR3 localisation D) Oligodendrocytes (red), TLR3 (green) and merged (yellow) revealing TLR3 is present in oligodendrocytes, E) small numbers of microglia (magenta) are present in primary hippocampal cultures.

3.2.2. Human neurons express TLR3

TLR3 has been shown to be present in cultured human neurons and human brain tissue (Préhaud *et al.*, 2005; Jackson *et al.*, 2006). Therefore, I obtained induced pluripotent stem cells (iPSCs)-derived neurons from healthy subjects and carried out immunocytochemistry to determine the presence of TLR3. TLR3 was found to be expressed on the surface and intracellularly of neurons and further expression was found on cells not stained with MAP2 which are presumed to be neural progenitor cells (Fig 3.2).



Figure 3.2: TLR3 is expressed on human neurons.

Representative confocal images showing A) neurons (green), TLR3 (red) and a merged image (yellow) revealed TLR3 expression in iPSC-derived human neurons and B) neurons (green) and TLR3 (red) and a merged image (yellow) revealing subcellular localisation is intracellular.

3.2.3. TTX and NBQX/DL-AP5 application abolishes spontaneous AP firing in primary hippocampal cultures

Having established that TLR3 is expressed on the cell types in the primary hippocampal culture, I went on to investigate the effect of TLR3 activation on the modulation of hippocampal activity through monitoring spontaneous action potential (AP) firing. However, before carrying out these experiments, confirmation that spontaneous AP firing within the cultures are sodium channel dependent and synaptically driven was required. Application of TTX (0.5μ M) significantly reduced the spontaneous AP firing (OHz, n=4, P<0.001) in comparison to naïve cells (123 ± 27 Hz, n=4). In addition, application of NBQX (20μ M) and DL-AP5 (100μ M), AMPA and NMDA receptor antagonists respectively, also abolished spontaneous AP firing (OHz, n=3, P<0.001) in comparison to the control (Fig 3.3D).



Figure 3.3: TTX and NBQX/DL-AP5 application confirms spontaneous AP firing is sodium channel dependent and synaptically driven.

Representative traces of AP firing exposed to A) control, B) TTX and C) NBQX/DL-AP5. D) Bar chart illustrating TTX and NBQX/DL-AP5 both abolish AP firing, ***P < 0.001 using a one way ANOVA with Dunnett's post hoc test. Data are mean \pm S.E.M, taken from at least 3 different cultures.

3.2.4. Short-term TLR3 activation reduces spontaneous AP firing

Having confirmed that spontaneous AP firing within my cultures is sodium channel dependent and synaptically driven, I then investigated whether TLR3 activation modulates spontaneous AP firing. Initially, I examined the effect of short-term (5min) TLR3 activation on hippocampal synaptic activity. Application of poly I:C (1µg/ml) resulted in an initial increase in spontaneous AP firing before significantly reducing AP firing $(45.7 \pm 11.6\% \text{ of control}, n=7, P<0.01)$ with activity fully recovering upon washout (102.8 \pm 8.2% of control, n=7). The effects of poly I:C were concentration-dependent as poly I:C (25µg/ml) resulted in a significant decrease in synaptic activity ($82.3 \pm 5.6\%$ of control, n=6, P<0.05) which fully recovered upon washout (106.6 \pm 15.4% of control, n=6). Furthermore, poly I:C (200µg) resulted in a greater reduction of synaptic activity (58.1 \pm 8.4% of control, n=6, P<0.01) with little recovery ($68.3 \pm 8.1\%$ of control, n=6). In addition, control experiments were carried out using the vehicle (water) which resulted in a non-significant effect confirming that the reduction in activity was due to the action of poly I:C (Fig 3.3).



Figure 3.4: Short-term poly I:C application reduces spontaneous AP firing.

Representative traces of AP firing from neurons exposed to A) vehicle, B) poly I:C (1µg/ml), C) poly I:C (25µg/ml) and D) poly I:C (200µg/ml). E) Time course revealing concentration-dependent and reversible effects of poly I:C. F) Bar chart summarising the maximum effect of poly I:C in spontaneous AP firing, *P< 0.05, **P < 0.01 using a one way ANOVA with Dunnett's post hoc test. Data are mean \pm S.E.M, taken from at least 3 different cultures.

3.2.5. Long-term TLR3 activation reduces spontaneous AP firing

After establishing that short-term poly I:C application resulted in a significant reduction in spontaneous AP firing, experiments were carried out to determine the consequence of poly I:C application over a longer period (1h). Similar to short-term poly I:C application, long-term poly I:C application resulted in a significant reduction in spontaneous AP firing in a concentration-dependent manner. Application of poly I:C $(1\mu g/ml)$ resulted in a significant reduction of spontaneous firing (67.3 ± 3.2 AP/min, n=6, P<0.01) in comparison to vehicle (163.4 \pm 15.9 AP/min, n=17). Furthermore, poly I:C (25µg/ml) led to a further reduction in spontaneous AP firing frequency $(1.5 \pm 0.8 \text{ AP/min}, n=8,$ P<0.001) when compared to vehicle (Fig 3.5E) with activity returning $(100.5 \pm 31 \text{ AP/min}, n=8, P<0.01)$ following 3 hours recovery in conditioned media (Fig 3.6C). To confirm TLR3 involvement, another agonist of TLR3, poly A:U and an agonist of TLR2/4, LPS, was used. Application of poly A:U, resulted in a significant reduction in spontaneous AP firing (50.2 \pm 10 AP/min, n=5, P<0.01) however LPS was without effect (Fig 3.7C).



Figure 3.5: Long-term poly I:C application results in a concentration dependent reduction in AP firing.

Representative traces of AP firing from neurons exposed to A) vehicle, B) poly I:C ($0.1\mu g/ml$), C) poly I:C ($1\mu g/ml$) and D) poly I:C ($25\mu g/ml$). E) Bar chart summarising the effect of poly I:C on spontaneous AP firing, **P< 0.01, ***P < 0.001 using one way ANOVA with Dunnett's post hoc test. Data are mean \pm S.E.M, taken from at least 3 different cultures.



Figure 3.6: Poly I:C induced inhibition of AP firing is reversed upon washout.

Representative traces of AP firing from neurons exposed to A) poly I:C (25 μ g/ml) and B) recovery (3h). C) Bar chart summarising the effect of poly I:C on spontaneous AP firing is reversible, **P < 0.01 using a one way ANOVA with Tukey's post hoc test . Data are mean ± S.E.M, taken from at least 3 different cultures.





Representative traces of AP firing from neurons exposed to A) vehicle, B) poly A:U (25µg/ml) and C) LPS (25µg/ml). D) Bar chart summarising the effect of poly A:U and LPS on spontaneous AP firing, **P < 0.01 using one way ANOVA with Dunnett's post hoc test. Data are mean \pm S.E.M, taken from at least 3 different cultures.

3.2.6. TLR3 activation using a lower concentration of poly I:C with longer exposure time reduces spontaneous action potential firing with recovery upon washout

Having established that applying poly I:C ($0.1\mu g/ml$, 1h) resulted in no effect on spontaneous AP firing, experiments were carried out to determine the effect of the lower concentration of poly I:C over a longer exposure time (18h). Application of poly I:C ($0.1\mu g/ml$, 18h) resulted in the complete abolition of spontaneous AP firing (0.2 ± 0 AP/min, n=6, P<0.001) with no effect on recovery in firing after 3 hours. Furthermore, allowing cells to recover for longer (18h) caused a significant increase in recovery of AP firing (33.4 ± 0.7 AP/min, n=7, P<0.05) when compared only to poly I:C application ($0.1\mu g/ml$, 18h, Fig 3.8E).



Figure 3.8: Chronic poly I:C application results in significant AP firing reduction and recovery upon washout.

Representative traces of AP firing from neurons exposed to A) vehicle, B) poly I:C ($0.1\mu g/ml$) for 18h, C) recovery (1h) and D) recovery (18h). E) Bar chart summarising the effect of poly I:C for longer exposure on spontaneous AP firing is reversible, *P < 0.05, ***P < 0.001 using one way ANOVA with Tukey's post hoc test. Data are mean ± S.E.M, taken from at least 3 different cultures.

3.2.7. TLR3 activation does not affect resting membrane potential

I next investigated whether an effect on the AP firing could be explained by modulation of the resting membrane potential (RMP). Short-term TLR3 activation had no effect on the RMP of neurons during recordings studying AP firing with poly I:C (200µg) resulting in a 0.4 ± 0.2 mV difference (n=7). Similarly, long-term TLR3 activation (25µg poly I:C) had no effect on the initial RMP prior to holding at -65mV (control: 58.6 ± 0.6 mV, n=17; poly I:C: 58.9 ± 0.8 mV, n=8).

3.3. DISCUSSION

In this chapter, I demonstrated that TLR3 is expressed on multiple cell types in primary rat hippocampal cultures and on human neurons that have been differentiated from induced pluripotent stem cells. Furthermore, I show that poly I:C reversibly inhibits AP firing via TLR3 activation.

3.3.1. TLR3 is expressed on cells in primary hippocampal cultures and human neurons

Studies have shown TLR3 to be expressed on every cell type in the CNS (Costello and Lynch, 2013; Hoyo-Becerra *et al.*, 2013). Hence, initial experiments were performed to confirm TLR3 expression in neurons, astrocytes, oligodendrocytes and microglia within primary hippocampal cultures. The results showed TLR3 to be expressed in neurons, astrocytes and oligodendrocytes in the primary hippocampal cultures. Although studies have shown TLR3 expression to exist on microglia, the only CNS cell type with all TLRs expressed, unfortunately due to issues with antibody species, I was unable to show this in my own studies. Both antibodies used for microglia and TLR3 were of the same species and it was difficult finding a suitable antibody to use for immunocytochemistry on rat primary hippocampal cultures to allow this study to be carried out.

I also carried out immunocytochemistry studies on induced pluripotent stem cells (iPSC) derived neurons. These are cells that have been
artificially reprogrammed from adult fibroblasts and can give rise to every cell type, in this case, neurons (Kwon et al., 2012; Breton et al., 2013). They are extremely useful as they propagate indefinitely, serve as a single cell source and have the ability to be patient-matched but more importantly, they are cells taken from humans therefore using them to study diseases and consequence of these diseases better relate to what happens in an individual rather than using animals (Takahashi et al., 2006; Takahashi et al., 2007; Wu et al., 2011). Immunocytochemistry studies showed expression of TLR3 present intracellularly and on the cell surface. In contrast, the results from the primary cultures showed expression of TLR3 to be only intracellular, which is in agreement with the many studies that provided evidence of TLR3 expression both intracellularly on neurons in murine and human neurons (Préhaud et al., 2006; Trudler, 2010). However, evidence has also suggested expression of TLR3 on the membrane surface of cell types under certain conditions (Liu et al., 2012). A reasonable explanation as to why our study showed TLR3 expression on both the cell surface and intracellularly on human neurons but only intracellularly on cultured neurons may be that the human neurons display a different TLR profile and localisation. Furthermore, expression of TLR3 intracellularly on both cultured and human neurons suggests the same pathway used by immune cells for TLR3 signalling, the classical TRIF pathway, may underlie any modulatory effects seen in the present study (Takeda and Akira, 2005). Due to the time limitations, I did not determine the functional consequence of TLR3 activation on hippocampal synaptic activity on human neurons however was able to do so in the primary hippocampal cultures.

3.3.2. Spontaneous action potential firing is sodium channeldependent and synaptically driven

Confirmation of spontaneous APs being sodium channel-dependent and synaptically driven was shown through their sensitivity to the application of TTX which is a sodium channel blocker and NBQX/DL-AP5 which are ionotropic glutamate receptor antagonists. These were required first before determining the consequence of TLR3 activation on excitatory neurotransmission. The results showed the complete abolition of spontaneous AP firing which is in agreement with previous studies (Aomine, 1988; Lee and Ruben, 2008; Hall et al., 2012). Action potential propagation, neurotransmitter release and activation of receptors provide the means by which neurons communicate and transmit required information through neurotransmission (Pereda, 2014). Spontaneous AP firing relies on a regenerative wave of ion channels opening and closing in the membrane. Depolarisation at the axon hillock to threshold causing the propagation of an action potential resulting in the activation of sodium channels which initiates the regeneration. Therefore as an action potential firing is an "all or none" event, the presence of TTX blocking sodium channels prevents action potentials from generating (Faisal and Laughlin, 2007; Kole and Stuart, 2012). When an action potential reaches the axon terminal, a release of neurotransmitters by exocytosis due to calcium release occurs and diffuses across the synaptic cleft. These neurotransmitters bind to receptors (NMDA/AMPA) on the postsynaptic cell resulting in the opening of ion channels altering the postsynaptic cell membrane potential (Rogawski, 2011; Debanne et al., 2013). Blocking these

receptors using NBQX/DL-AP5 prevents ion channels opening, thus inhibiting the propagation of an action potential. Therefore, this confirms action potential firing is sodium channel-dependent and synaptically driven.

3.3.3 TLR3 activation reversibly inhibits spontaneous action potential firing

It is well known that TLR3 activation induces sickness-like behaviour and depressive-like activity in response to viral infections causing various symptoms including fever, fatigue, coldness and numbness (Dantzer, 2009; Reisinger *et al.*, 2015). However our knowledge regarding TLR3 activation and its consequence on neuronal activity is limited. Therefore I investigated the effects of TLR3 activation on spontaneous AP firing over both short and long periods and whether the effects were reversible.

Short term poly I:C application $(25\mu g/ml)$ resulted in a significant reduction of AP firing in neurons. In addition, a higher concentration $(200\mu g/ml)$ and a lower concentration $(1\mu g/ml)$ were used to determine if there was a concentration dependent effect. The data suggests that not only is TLR3 activation resulting in the reduction of synaptic activity but there is also a concentration dependent effect. In addition, experiments using a vehicle control, which was used to deliver the poly I:C, were carried out and resulted in no change in the synaptic activity suggesting that the reduction in neuronal activity is due to the effects of poly I:C. Experiments using poly I:C from an alternative source was also carried

out to show that the effects seen on the activity of neurons was solely due to poly I:C activating TLR3 and not due to the preparation of the TLR3 activator. This was confirmed by using PIC from Invivogen, as opposed to Sigma which resulted in the abolition of synaptic activity which is in agreement with the poly I:C used in these studies from Sigma. Furthermore, a short-term application of poly I:C resulted in a rapid concentration dependent response on AP firing. In addition, not only was it confirmed that there was a concentration dependent decrease through short-term application but the recovery of the AP firing during the washout stages was also apparent. Therefore, further experiments allowing a longer recovery time (18h) was carried out to help determine if the functional changes occurring in the cell required more time to reverse. Recovery was seen which suggests that the cells are still viable however studies on cell viability would have to be carried out to fully confirm this. Moreover, many studies have previously shown TLR3 activation has no effect on cell viability (Cameron et al., 2007; Nojiri et al., 2013; Patel and Hackam, 2013). TLR3 activation has been shown to be neuroprotective against kainate-induced excitotoxicity in the lab (data not published) therefore it is possible that the reduction in AP firing may be a neuroprotective property of neurons against viral infections. Furthermore, previous studies have shown TLR3 to be neuroprotective. One study showed that TLR3 activation protected the immature brain against ischaemic injury through pre-conditioning by reducing infarct volume (Shi et al., 2013). In agreement, it was shown that ischemia activates astrocytes where the process known as astrogliosis can cause damage and prevent neuronal repair. It was demonstrated that TLR3 activation induced neuroprotection via attenuating astrogliosis and reducing infarct volume which lessened neuronal damage (Li et al.,

2015). In response to infection, TLR3 activation can also trigger antiinflammatory cytokine production, neuroprotective mediators and products that enhanced survival of neurons (Bsibsi et al., 2006). On the other hand, the effect on AP firing may be a disturbance of neuronal functional properties that could be irreversibly damaging to the neuron. It is reasonable to suggest the effect is not irreversible as the data shows significant reversibility of AP firing during both short-term and longterm PIC application and as mentioned previously, studies have shown TLR3 activation doesn't affect cell viability (Cameron et al., 2007; Nojiri et al., 2013; Patel and Hackam, 2013). However, although allowing time for 18 hours application at the lowest concentration PIC showed significant reversibility, it was still significantly lower than the AP firing of non-treated neurons. In the context of viral infections, infected individuals generally feel unwell for a few days to a week and if this effect on AP firing was related to virally-mediated behavioural changes in response to TLR3 activation, there may be multiple mechanisms involved requiring at least a few days recovery (Miranda et al., 2010; Forrest et al., 2012). It may be beneficial to carry out further experiments on recovery on neurons over a few days to determine if neuronal excitability fully recovers. Using LPS, an activator of TLR2/4, resulted in no effect on AP firing suggesting the effect of PIC on hippocampal synaptic activity is TLR3-mediated. However to fully confirm this, agonists for every TLR would be required to be studied to determine this.

The reduction of synaptic activity from both short-term and long-term application was shown to have no effect on resting membrane potential therefore this is not the mechanism of action. However other suggestions to explain why spontaneous AP firing is reduced may be through action potentials being prevented or inhibited and may be due to many factors such as sodium channel inhibition, inhibitory-excitatory imbalance, AMPA receptors being internalised or blocked, inhibition of neurotransmitter release from vesicles or the release of cytokines. One study has indicated that the effect of TLR3 activation on spontaneous AP firing may be via AMPA receptor internalisation (Okun et al., 2010). The results revealed previously undescribed roles for TLR3 through inhibiting memory retention and modulating CNS plasticity when comparing performances of TLR3 wildtype (WT) and TLR3 knock-out They showed that memory retention, a requirement for (KO) mice. working memory, is regulated by neurogenesis as KO mice, when compared to WT had enhanced neurogenesis and working memory. Furthermore, it is well established that AMPARs play a critical role in learning, memory and synaptic plasticity (Sanderson et al., 2008). The study showed mice devoid of the subunit, GluA1, were impaired in working memory suggesting that a greater proportion of AMPA receptors expressed at the surface in the KO mice than the WT mice may contribute to working memory retention (Okun et al., 2010). In contrast, a study examining the role of TLR3 in itch demonstrated that activation of the receptor induced AP firing and inward currents in DRG neurons further eliciting scratching in WT mice however these results were not seen in KO mice. Furthermore, WT mice also increased spontaneous ESPCs showing a further role of TLR3 activation in excitatory synaptic transmission. This would suggest the opposite effect seen in the previous study that WT mice, but not KO mice, would have a greater proportion of AMPARs at the surface (Liu et al., 2012). It is also possible that inflammatory mediators released alter neuronal function. TLR3

activation leads to interferon and inflammatory cytokine release from astrocytes and microglia which may alter the communication between neurons and glia resulting in the disturbance of neuronal excitability (Vezzani *et al.*, 2012). Further studies to determine cytokine release in our cultures during TLR3 activation could be carried out by doing a cytokine array or an ELISA.

Furthermore, we have demonstrated the effect of TLR3 activation on neuronal excitability however the data does not suggest whether the effect is directly neuronal or whether it in an indirect effect from another cell through release of gliotransmitters, cytokines or another modulator. on glial One study showed receptors cells can respond to neurotransmitters producing a neuromodulatory response through gliotransmitter release (Araque, 2008). Going forward, this would be an interesting study to undertake and could be done to address this. Electrophysiological studies on action potential firing could be carried out on neuronal cultures or on co-cultures of neurons and astrocytes with the addition of the astrocyte blocker, fluoroacetate to inhibit astrocytic function (Gan et al., 2011). Astrocytes play a major role in the function of neurons including structural support, metabolic support and neurotransmission, it would be reasonable to speculate that the effect on neurons if indirect, would be from astrocytes (Hassel et al., 2002).

In summary, the data in this chapter shows that TLR3 is expressed on cell types in primary rat hippocampal cultures and TLR3 activation functionally impairs neuronal activity through reducing spontaneous AP firing.

4. DETERMINING THE MECHANISMS UNDERLYING TLR3-MEDIATED INHIBITION OF SYNAPTIC ACTIVITY IN PRIMARY HIPPOCAMPAL CULTURES

4.1. INTRODUCTION

TLR3 activation has been shown to impair memory retention, adult neurogenesis, neural plasticity, hippocampal dependent learning and promote neuronal survival in the hippocampus as well as behavioural changes in response to viral infections disrupting brain function (Cameron *et al.*, 2007; Lathia *et al.*, 2008; Okun *et al.*, 2011; Patel and Hackam, 2014). Furthermore, it is well established that TLR3 activation exerts its effects through the TRIF-dependent pathway resulting in the release of type 1 IFNs and inflammatory cytokines that can disrupt brain function (Famakin et al., 2011; Ransohoff and Brown, 2012; Verstak *et al.*, 2013). On the other hand, our knowledge of the function of TLR3 in the CNS is very limited despite the fact that it is widely expressed in the CNS (Carty and Bowie, 2011). The involvement of TLR3 in the pathology of neurodegenerative diseases and virally-induced behavioural changes affecting the brain is also under studied as is the consequence of TLR3 activation at the cellular level within the CNS.

The previous chapter demonstrated that TLR3 activation reduced spontaneous AP firing however the mechanisms underlying this effect

are unknown. I have proven my hypothesis that TLR3 activation modulates hippocampal function through alterations in synaptic activity. Therefore the specific aim of the experiments described in this chapter was to investigate the mechanism(s) underlying the effects of TLR3 activation on synaptic activity and to determine if this was mediated through the TRIF-dependent pathway. The experiments were conducted using immunocytochemistry and whole cell patch clamp electrophysiology in voltage clamp mode (see sections 2.2.3 and 2.2.4).

4.2. RESULTS

4.2.1. Short-term TLR3 activation significantly reduces Na⁺ current, but not K⁺ current in primary hippocampal cultures.

Having demonstrated that both short-term and long-term TLR3 activation suppresses synaptic activity, I went on to investigate possible mechanisms underlying these effects. It has been well established that Na⁺ is critical for AP firing in nerve cells (Hodgkin and Huxley, 1952; Yu and Catterall, 2003), which I confirmed using the Na⁺ channel blocker, TTX (see chapter 3). Therefore I carried out experiments to determine if modulation of Na⁺ channel function was a mechanism by which TLR3 activation inhibited spontaneous AP firing. A significant reduction in Na⁺ channel function (869 ± 80pA, n=7, P < 0.05) was observed following the application of poly I:C (200µg/ml) in comparison to the naïve cells (1162pA ± 160.2, n=13). In contrast, poly I:C (1µg/ml) had no effect on the peak Na⁺ current (1339 ± 256.7pA, n=6, Fig 4.1). No effect on the K⁺ current in neurons treated with poly I:C short-term was evident in comparison to naïve neurons (Fig 4.2).





A) Representative traces displaying poly I:C ($200\mu g/ml$) inhibition of Na⁺ current. B) I-V curve revealing effects of poly I:C on Na⁺ currents. C) Bar chart summarising the effect of poly I:C on peak Na⁺ current, *P< 0.05 using a multiple measure ANOVA with Dunnett's post hoc test and a one way ANOVA with Dunnett's post hoc test for B) and C) respectively. Data are mean \pm S.E.M, taken from at least 3 different cultures.



Figure 4.2: Short-term TLR3 activation has no effect on peak K⁺ current.

A) Representative traces displaying no effect of poly I:C on peak K^+ currents. B) I-V curve revealing effects of poly I:C on K^+ current. C) Bar chart summarising the effect of poly I:C on peak K^+ current using a multiple measure ANOVA with Dunnett's post hoc test and a one way ANOVA with Dunnett's post hoc test for B) and C) respectively. Data are mean \pm S.E.M, taken from at least 3 different cultures.

4.2.2. Long-term TLR3 activation significantly reduces Na⁺ current and K⁺ current

Short-term TLR3 activation was shown to have an effect on Na⁺, but not K^+ channel function, therefore I next examined the consequence of longterm TLR3 activation on Na⁺ and K⁺ channel function. A significant reduction in the peak Na⁺ current (175 \pm 70 pA, n=5, P<0.001) resulting from the application of long-term poly I:C (25µg/ml, 1h) was seen in comparison to the maximum peak in naïve neurons $(1003 \pm 68 \text{ pA},$ n=21) which was reversible $(977 \pm 72.4 \text{ pA}, \text{ n=8})$ upon washout (3h). However, no difference was seen in the Na⁺ current resulting from poly I:C (1µg/ml) application in comparison to naïve neurons (Fig 4.3). In addition, a +10mV shift in the peak Na⁺ channel activation was also evident in treated cultures (naïve peak -30mV vs treated peak -20mV). Moreover, chronic poly I:C (1µg/ml, 1h) and recovery (25µg/ml, 3h) had no effect on the K⁺ current in neurons. However a significant reduction in peak K⁺ was seen in neurons treated with poly I:C ($25\mu g/ml$, $565.2 \pm$ 23.4pA, n=5, P < 0.01) in comparison to naïve neurons (902 \pm 223pA, n=14, Fig 4.4).



Figure 4.3: Long-term TLR3 activation significantly reduces peak Na⁺ current.

A) Representative traces displaying poly I:C ($25\mu g/ml$) inhibition of Na⁺ current. B) I-V curve revealing effects of poly I:C on Na⁺ currents. C) Bar chart summarising the effect of poly I:C on peak Na⁺ current, ***P<0.001 using a multiple measure ANOVA with Dunnett's post hoc test and a one way ANOVA with Dunnett's post hoc test for B) and C) respectively. Data are mean \pm S.E.M, taken from at least 3 different cultures.



Figure 4.4: Long-term TLR3 activation significantly reduces peak K⁺ current.

A) Representative traces displaying poly I:C ($25\mu g/ml$) inhibition of K⁺ current. B) I-V curve revealing effects of poly I:C on K⁺ currents. C) Bar chart summarising the effect of poly I:C on peak K⁺ current, **P< 0.01 using a multiple measure ANOVA with Dunnett's post hoc test and a one way ANOVA with Dunnett's post hoc test for B) and C) respectively. Data are mean \pm S.E.M, taken from at least 3 different cultures.

4.2.3. Short term TLR3 activation has no effect on the frequency and amplitude of mEPSCs

Having shown that TLR3 activation has a significant effect on sodium function which suggests a possible mechanism of action underlying the effects of TLR3, I also investigated whether TLR3 activation modulates miniature excitatory postsynaptic currents (mEPSCs), which occur in the presence of the Na⁺ channel blocker, TTX. Short-term treatment of poly I:C (200µg/ml) had no effect on the frequency of mEPSCs (0.3 ± 0.1 Hz, n=6) in comparison to naïve cultures (0.4 ± 0.1 Hz, n=6, Fig 4.5C). Furthermore, the treatment of short-term poly I:C had no effect on the amplitude of mEPSCs (10.1 ± 1 pA, n=6) in comparison to naïve cultures (11 ± 0.3 pA, n=6, Fig 4.5D).





Representative traces displaying mEPSCs in the A) absence and B) presence of poly I:C ($200\mu g/ml$). C + D) Bar chart revealing no effects of poly I:C on mEPSC frequency and amplitude respectively using a paired t-test. Data are mean \pm S.E.M, taken from at least 3 different cultures.

4.2.4. Long-term TLR3 activation significantly reduces the frequency and amplitude of mEPSCS.

Having demonstrated that no effect was seen on the frequency and amplitude of mEPSCs following short-term TLR3 activation, experiments were carried out to determine the effects of long-term TLR3 activation on the frequency and amplitude of mEPSCs. Chronic treatment of poly I:C (25μ g/ml, 1h) significantly reduced the frequency of mEPSCs (0.001 ± 0.0005 Hz, n=7, P<0.05) in comparison to naïve cultures (0.4 ± 0.02 Hz, n=9, Fig 4.6C). Furthermore, long-term poly I:C (25μ g/ml, 1h) significantly reduced the amplitude of mEPSCs (2.4 ± 1.2 pA, n=7, P<0.05) when compared to naïve cultures (8.4 ± 2.0 pA, n=9, Fig 4.6D).



Figure 4.6: Long-term TLR3 activation significantly reduces frequency and amplitude of mEPSCs.

Representative traces displaying mEPSCs in the A) absence and B) presence of poly I:C ($25\mu g/ml$). C + D) Bar chart revealing no effects of poly I:C on mEPSC frequency and amplitude respectively, *P < 0.05 using an unpaired t-test. Data are mean \pm S.E.M, taken from at least 3 different cultures.

4.2.5. Long-term TLR3 activation significantly reduces surface expression of AMPA receptors

Given that long-term TLR3 activation significantly reduced the frequency and amplitude of mEPSCs from hippocampal neurons, I next investigated the possibility that a reduction in AMPA receptor surface expression accounted for this. There was a significant reduction in AMPA receptor surface expression on neurites after exposure to poly I:C ($25\mu g/ml$, 1h), with expression following poly I:C being 58 ± 2% of control (n=97, P < 0.001) when compared to AMPA receptor surface expression on neurites in vehicle-treated neurons (Fig 4.7).



Figure 4.7: Long-term TLR3 activation significantly reduces AMPA receptor surface expression.

Representative images of AMPAR surface expression in A) vehicletreated and B) poly I:C ($25\mu g/ml$,1h) treated cultures. C) Bar chart revealing effects of poly I:C on AMPAR surface expression, ***P < 0.001 using an unpaired t-test. Data are mean \pm S.E.M, taken from at least 3 different cultures.

4.2.6. TRIF pathway activation is required for TLR3 inhibition of hippocampal synaptic activity

Demonstrating the effects of TLR3 activation on spontaneous AP firing and the cellular mechanisms underlying these effects led me to carrying out experiments to determine whether the classic MyD88-independent TLR3-TRIF pathway underlies these observations. GFP transfection alone reduced Na⁺ currents (602.67 \pm 208pA, n=6) when compared to controls (1314 \pm 122pA, n=11). However, in agreement with the effect of poly I:C (25µg/ml, 1h) on Na⁺ currents (see section 4.2.2), GFP transfected cells treated with poly I:C (25µg/ml, 1h) resulted in a significant reduction in peak Na⁺ current (69 \pm 68pA, n=6, P < 0.001) when compared to their vehicle-treated GFP transfected neurons (602.67 \pm 208pA, n=6, Fig 4.8). In contrast, no significant effect was seen in peak K⁺ current following poly I:C (25µg/ml, 1h) application (1190 \pm 195pA, n=6) when compared to the control (805 ± 183 pA, n=6, Fig 4.9). In contrast, neurons co-transfected with a mutant version of TLR3 (A795P), which switches the classical adaptor of TLR3 activation from TRIF to MyD88 (GFP co-transfected to identify transfected neurons) after application of PIC (25µg/ml) showed no effect on peak Na⁺ current $(1085.8 \pm 272.4 \text{pA}, \text{n}=7)$ in comparison to vehicle-treated controls (1123) \pm 243.4pA, n=6, Fig 4.10). In addition, after application of PIC (25µg/ml), no effect on peak Na⁺ current was seen (2740 \pm 946.4pA, n=7) in comparison to vehicle-treated controls (2133.3 \pm 780pA, n=7, Fig 4.11). Studies involving pharmacological intervention to further confirm the TLR3-TRIF pathway involvement were attempted. However, experiments using the TRIF signalling inhibitory peptide (Pepinh-TRIF), which interferes with the interaction between TLR3 and TRIF, could not be carried out due to the deleterious effects on cell viability.





A) Representative traces displaying poly I:C ($25\mu g/ml$) inhibition of Na⁺ current. B) I-V curve revealing effects of poly I:C on Na⁺ currents. C) Bar chart summarising the effect of poly I:C on peak Na⁺ current, ***P<0.001 using a multiple measure ANOVA with Dunnett's post hoc test and a one way ANOVA with Dunnett's post hoc test for B) and C) respectively. Data are mean \pm S.E.M, taken from at least 3 different cultures.



Figure 4.9: Long-term TLR3 activation has no effect on peak K⁺ current in GFP transfected neurons.

A) Representative traces displaying no effect on K^+ current. B) I-V curve revealing effects of poly I:C on K^+ currents. C) Bar chart summarising the effect of poly I:C on peak K^+ current using a multiple measure ANOVA with Dunnett's post hoc test and a one way ANOVA with Dunnett's post hoc test for B) and C) respectively. Data are mean \pm S.E.M, taken from at least 3 different cultures.



Figure 4.10: Long-term TLR3 activation has no effect on peak Na⁺ in TLR3m transfected neurons.

A) Representative traces displaying no effect on Na⁺ current. B) I-V curve revealing effects of poly I:C on Na⁺ currents. C) Bar chart summarising the effect of poly I:C on peak Na⁺ current using a multiple measure ANOVA with Dunnett's post hoc test and a one way ANOVA with Dunnett's post hoc test for B) and C) respectively. Data are mean \pm S.E.M, taken from at least 3 different cultures.



Figure 4.11: Long-term TLR3 activation has no effect on peak K⁺ in TLR3m transfected neurons.

A) Representative traces displaying no effect on K^+ current. B) I-V curve revealing effects of poly I:C on K^+ currents. C) Bar chart summarising the effect of poly I:C on peak K^+ current using a multiple measure ANOVA with Dunnett's post hoc test and a one way ANOVA with Dunnett's post hoc test for B) and C) respectively. Data are mean \pm S.E.M, taken from at least 3 different cultures.

4.3. DISCUSSION

In this chapter, I demonstrated for the first time the mechanisms underlying the effects of TLR3 activation on spontaneous AP firing. As shown in the previous chapter, TLR3 activation resulted in a decrease in spontaneous AP firing and it is well established that sodium channels are essential for AP firing in nerve cells. However, to the best of our knowledge, no previous studies have shown the effects of TLR3 activation or the mechanisms underlying the effects within the CNS in relation to synaptic activity in neurons. Therefore, I carried out experimental work to determine if modulation of sodium and/or potassium channels was a possible mechanism for the reduction in AP firing seen in primary hippocampal cultures. TLR3 activation following exposure to poly I:C (5 min) had a significant effect on sodium channel function however a significant decrease in both sodium and potassium currents was demonstrated in long-term activation of TLR3 (25µg/ml). In naïve cultures, the maximum influx of sodium into the neuron occurred at -30mV. This suggests that this state of depolarisation is the voltage at which maximum sodium influx occurs before becoming inactive (Hille, 1978). This is reflected in chronic poly I:C treated cultures (25µg/ml) however there is a significant decrease in the amount of sodium influx and there is also a shift in the I-V curve where the maximum peak of sodium influx occurs (-20mV). In addition poly I:C (1µg/ml) does not affect the sodium channel function as the data is identical to naïve neurons. The reduction in Na⁺ channel function will have an effect on neuronal excitability and subsequently the firing of APs (Pristerà et al., 2012). To the best of our knowledge, this is a novel finding and suggests that sodium channels aren't functioning to full

capacity. However, it has been shown that an enzyme that cleaves a subunit of Na⁺ channels leads to a loss of function resulting in an impairment in neuronal excitability (Kim et al., 2007). In agreement, another study showed that a mutation in Na⁺ channels decreases the excitability of the channels which results in neurons expressing this mutant channel requiring a higher threshold to initiate AP firing therefore reducing neuronal excitability (Barela et al., 2006). As previously mentioned, spontaneous AP firing in neurons is sodium channel dependent therefore the effects seen by TLR3 activation may be caused by sodium channels being inhibited. An alternative explanation may be that a reduced density of the channels prevent depolarisation as a previous study revealed a link between neurotrophins and sodium channel density. Indeed this study showed that dorsal root ganglion neurons exposed to neurotrophin 3 resulted in the reduction of sodium channel expression (Wilson-Gerwing et al., 2008). As previously mentioned, neurotrophins are growth factors essential for development of the CNS, however data has recently shown that TLRs can act as neurotrophic receptors therefore it is possible that neurotrophins may be involved in how TLR3 reduces synaptic activity (McIlroy et al., 2013). Therefore it would be intriguing to determine whether the connection between neurotrophins and TLR3 holds true in hippocampal cultures. Application of chronic poly I:C (25µg/ml) significantly decreased the potassium current in neurons compared to naïve neurons. This would generally lead to an increase in excitability as the neuron is incapable of repolarising back to resting potentials however this cannot account for the decrease in AP firing. Sodium channels open causing further depolarisation of the cell membrane resulting a feedback loop where potassium channels then open allowing an efflux of potassium ions

enabling the membrane potential to return to resting state (Eijkelkamp *et al.*, 2012; Luan *et al.*, 2014).

To determine if TLR3 activation affected neurotransmission at the synaptic level, I next investigated the effect on the quantal vesicle release by conducting mEPSC experiments. I did this by adding TTX, which blocks sodium channels and therefore leads to the cease of spontaneous AP firing allowing mEPSCs to be investigated (Wall and Usowicz, 1998). I determined if mEPSC frequency and amplitude was altered during TLR3 activation thus identifying that TLR3 activation results in changes at the synaptic level. Short-term activation of TLR3 had no effect on frequency or amplitude of mESPCs showing that TLR3 activation does not cause changes at the synaptic level. Therefore this finding suggests that the inhibition of sodium channel function is the mechanism underlying reduced spontaneous AP firing in response to short term TLR3 activation. In contrast, long-term activation of TLR3 significantly reduced both the frequency and amplitude of mEPSCs. As previously mentioned, a change in the frequency suggests that the mechanism through which TLR3 is acting may be presynaptic (Han and Stevens, 2009). However alteration in amplitude suggests postsynaptic effects, which include NMDA receptor involvement or alterations in AMPA receptor surface expression (Turrigiano, 2012). In agreement, one study showed that TLR3 KO mice had an increased level of AMPA receptor surface expression at the dendritic spine membrane of the postsynaptic neuron in comparison to WT mice. This suggests that TLR3 may be regulating the expression of AMPA on the surface through constitutive internalisation and this may be an additional mechanism to explain how TLR3 acts (Okun et al., 2012). Therefore it could be argued that the study shows both presynaptic and postsynaptic effects and it is reasonable to speculate that a postsynaptic effect may explain why frequency is also reduced. The explanation for this is that if there is a change of AMPARs at the post-synaptic terminal resulting in reduced expression, this in turn will give rise to negative feedback loop which enables synaptic strength to be altered through a change in the probability of neurotransmitters being released in a homeostatic plasticity mechanism termed synaptic scaling.

To determine whether AMPA receptor internalisation accounts for the changes seen in long term activation of TLR3, GluA1 expression was measured as per previous studies (Moult et al., 2010). AMPA receptor surface expression was significantly reduced implying that TLR3 activation modulates AMPA receptor expression on hippocampal neurites. Thus, it is reasonable to speculate that this reduction may account for the reduction in both frequency and amplitude of mEPSCs and as previously mentioned, this finding is consistent with previous studies (Okun et al., 2010). However, this finding contradicts the DRG study which showed synaptic transmission was impaired in TLR3 KO's (Liu et al., 2012). This data supports our hypothesis that TLR3 activation modulates hippocampal function and therefore the results carried out in this chapter provide further insight into the mechanisms underlying the reduction in synaptic activity in response to TLR3 activation. Further studies using super ecliptic pHluorin-GluA1 (SEP-GluA1) to monitor AMPA receptor surface expression or measuring this through mRNA or protein expression and ligand binding may be useful (Gocel and Larson, 2013).

Studies examining the signalling pathways involved in TLR3 activation using transfection as a method were carried out on neurons. I wanted to determine if the effects of TLR3 activation were mediated via the TRIF pathway, the classical signalling pathway used by TLR3. These were carried out by using neurons transfected with GFP for controls and transfecting neurons with a mutant version of TLR3 (A795P) to study the effect of TLR3 activation. The mutant version enhances the activation of NF- κ B whilst being incapable of mediating IRF3 responses which are dependent on TRIF (Verstak et al., 2013). Neurons transfected with GFP alone acted as controls for this experiment and results showed that TLR3 activation significantly reduced sodium channel function. Further experiments would be required to determine the effect this result has on synaptic activity and spontaneous AP firing. In contrast, the mutant version of TLR3 preserved sodium channel function in response to TLR3 activation suggesting that the underlying effects of TLR3 activation are dependent on TRIF pathway activation as the mutant version of TLR3 has switched adaptor specificity from TRIF to MyD88 (Verstak et al., 2013). To the best of our knowledge, this is a novel finding. Furthermore, studies using the inhibitory peptide (Pepinh-TRIF), which blocks the TRIF pathway by interfering with the interaction between TLR3 and TRIF shown in other studies (Zhang et al., 2011; Hosmane et al., 2012; Gambara et al., 2015), was carried out to pharmacologically confirm the underlying effects of TLR3 activation requires TRIF pathway activation. However due to deleterious effects on the cells, studies were unable to be carried out.

In summary, in this chapter, I demonstrated for the first time that TLR3 activation reduces sodium and potassium channel function. Furthermore,

short-term TLR3 activation has no effect on mEPSC frequency and amplitude whereas long-term TLR3 activation reduced both frequency and amplitude of mEPSCs. My findings indicate that the reduction of frequency and amplitude of mEPSCs is due to a reduction of AMPA receptor surface expression. In addition, the underlying effects of TLR3 activation are dependent on TRIF pathway activation.

5. GENERAL DISCUSSIONS

The main purpose of this thesis was to investigate whether TLR3 activation in the hippocampus modulates AP firing, synaptic transmission, the mechanisms underlying the effects and determine the subcellular localisation of TLR3 on cell types within primary hippocampal cultures. The central hypothesis of this thesis was that TLR3 activation modulates hippocampal function through changes in synaptic activity. It was hoped that by examining AP firing, synaptic transmission and the mechanisms underlying these effects, such in vitro investigations would provide valuable insights about the role of TLR3 activation in the CNS and provide key evidence underlying behavioural changes in the CNS mediated by viral infections. Thus, in this final chapter, I will firstly summarise the major findings in this study. Next, I will discuss the significance of this study in relation to established knowledge of TLR3 in the CNS. Lastly, based on the data I obtained, I will suggest some future studies.

5.1. Major findings

The major findings in this thesis are listed below:

Firstly, from immunocytochemistry experiments on primary hippocampal cultures.

- 1. Neurons, astrocytes and oligodendrocytes expressed TLR3.
- 2. The presence of TLR3 on neurons was found to only be intracellular.

3. Long-term TLR3 activation significantly reduced AMPA receptor surface expression at neurites.

Secondly, from immunocytochemistry experiments on human neuronal cultures.

- 1. Human neurons expressed TLR3.
- 2. The presence of TLR3 on human neurons appeared to be found both intracellularly and extracellularly on the cell surface.
- 3. Other cells within the culture expressing TLR3 are proposed to be neural progenitor cells.

Lastly, from functional experiments in primary hippocampal cultures.

- 1. Spontaneous AP firing in neurons was reduced in the application of short-term TLR3 activation.
- 2. Reduction found in spontaneous AP firing in short-term TLR3 activation recovered during the washout stage.
- 3. Spontaneous AP firing in neurons was reduced in long-term TLR3 activation application.
- Recovery of spontaneous AP firing after long-term TLR3 activation (1µg/ml PIC) was increased however was not significant.
- Recovery of spontaneous AP firing 18 hours after long-term TLR3 activation (1µg/ml PIC) was significantly increased.
- Recovery of spontaneous AP firing an hour after long-term TLR3 activation (25µg/ml PIC) was significantly increased.
- Long-term poly A:U application (25µg/ml) significantly reduced spontaneous AP firing.

- Long-term LPS application (25µg/ml) had no effect on spontaneous AP firing.
- 9. Peak sodium current but not peak potassium current was reduced after short-term TLR3 activation.
- 10. Peak sodium current and peak potassium current were reduced after long-term TLR3 activation.
- 11. No effect on mEPSC frequency or amplitude was seen after shortterm TLR3 activation.
- 12.Frequency and amplitude of mEPSCs was significantly reduced after long-term TLR3 activation.
- 13. Peak sodium current was significantly decreased in GFP transfected cells after long-term TLR3 activation.
- No effect was seen on peak sodium and peak potassium current in TLR3m transfected cells after long-term TLR3 activation.

5.2. TLR3 localisation differs between neurons in hippocampal cultures and human neurons

The immune system and CNS has been shown to communicate through cross-talk of CNS cells with roles in homeostasis and neurogenesis (Okun *et al.*, 2010; Peferoen *et al.*, 2014). As studies have shown TLR3 to be expressed on all cell types and localised on murine and human neurons (Trudler, 2010), initial experiments were performed to confirm this in addition to examining the subcellular localisation of TLR3 in neurons, astrocytes, oligodendrocytes and microglia within primary hippocampal cultures and also in human neurons. Here I showed that in
agreement with previous studies, TLR3 is expressed intracellularly on both cultured neurons and human neurons however expression of TLR3 on human neurons was also on the plasma membrane. This finding suggests that there may be differences in TLR profile and localisation between murine and human neurons which would be useful in future studies when carrying out experiments to gain more knowledge on processes and mechanisms that occur under different pathophysiological conditions in the human brain. In addition iPSCs present the possibility of their usefulness in the research field and for regenerative medicines. Deriving the cells is a slow and inefficient process and there has been some concerns over the safety of using these cells for clinical applications, for example, the potential of tumours forming however developing methods and strategies have progressed in providing solutions to the challenges faced by using iPSCs (Boland et al., 2009; Li et al., 2011). Most importantly, studying them in disease contexts better relates to the consequences of diseases in an individual and refines the It would be worth carrying out functional use of animal work. experiments on human neurons by using electrophysiology to look at neuronal activity after TLR3 activation, the mechanisms underlying the effects and the pathway used.

5.3. TLR3-mediated inhibition of spontaneous action potential firing

A novel finding from my thesis is that in primary hippocampal cultures, TLR3 activation led to a reduction in spontaneous AP firing with recovery upon washout. I firstly demonstrated that application of a

sodium channel blocker and a cocktail of glutamate receptor antagonists completely prevented the generation of APs. Taken together, this data suggests the occurrence of APs in cultured neurons are sodium dependent and synaptically driven. To the best of my knowledge, neuroexcitability in response to TLR3 activation has not been extensively studied. However, one study did show that systemic administration of poly I:C into mice modulated hippocampal excitability by increasing the likelihood of epileptic activity (Costello et al., 2013). In agreement, another study demonstrated that TLR3 played a role in the induction of seizures (Benninger et al., 2013) whereas a study looking at TLR3 in itch also provided evidence that TLR3 activation induced inward currents and action potential firing (Liu et al., 2012) which is in disagreement with my results. However, these studies were carried out in models of epilepsy, DRG neurons and slices therefore suggesting under certain conditions and dependent on specific neuronal type, TLR3 may respond in a different way.

During synaptic transmission, studies have observed cross-talk between neurons and glia (Auld and Robitaille, 2003; Vezzani *et al.*, 2012). We have demonstrated the effect of TLR3 activation on neuronal excitability however the data does not suggest whether the effect is directly neuronal or whether it in an indirect effect from another cell through release of gliotransmitters, cytokines or another modulator. One study showed receptors on glial cells can respond to neurotransmitters producing a neuromodulatory response through gliotransmitter release (Araque, 2008). To address this issue, electrophysiological studies on action potential firing should be carried out neuronal cultures or on co-cultures of neurons and astrocytes with the addition of the astrocyte blocker, fluoroacetate (Hassel *et al.*, 2002). In addition, the release of interferon beta has been shown to modulate neuroexcitability in neocortical pyramidal neurons *in vitro* (Hadjilambreva *et al.*, 2005) therefore release of interferons or cytokines may play a role in hippocampal neuroexcitability. It could provide useful to determine if cytokines and/or interferons were released into the media of primary hippocampal cultures and whether or not they affect AP firing. This could be studied through cytokine arrays and ELISAs to determine if cytokines and/or interferons are released in response to TLR3 activation and electrophysiological studies using the released cytokines/interferons, if found using respective techniques, to determine the effect they have on AP firing,

The inhibition of spontaneous AP firing in response to TLR3 was not reliant on changes in membrane potential as this study showed that no effect on membrane potential in TLR3 activated neurons was seen when compared to controls. Therefore I studied alternative mechanisms to explain the reduction in AP firing.

5.4. Multiple mechanisms underlie TLR3-mediated effects on spontaneous action potential firing

Next, I investigated alternative mechanisms to explain the reduction of spontaneous AP firing seen in response to TLR3 activation. First, as AP generation in this study was shown to be sodium dependent, I carried out experiments to determine if sodium channel function was a possible mechanism underlying the AP firing inhibition. I demonstrated that

TLR3 activation inhibited sodium channel function which, to the best of my knowledge, is a novel finding. An alternative TLR, TLR4, has been shown to increase neuronal excitability and sodium current densities in sensory neurons when activated (Due et al., 2012) which is the opposite of the TLR3-mediated effects. If TLR4, responsive to bacteria, increases neuronal excitability and sodium current densities then it could be entirely plausible that TLR3, responsive to viruses, decreases neuronal excitability and inhibits sodium channel function. Studies have demonstrated that in the fruit fly, TLR6 and TLR7 are involved as neurotrophic receptors (McIlroy et al., 2013) and involvement of neurotrophin-3 has been shown to reduce sodium channel expression (Wilson-Gerwing et al., 2014). In addition, it has been shown that some TLRs once activated including TLR3 and TLR4, stimulate neurotrophin expression from astrocytes therefore there is a possibility of neurotrophin involvement (Li et al., 2012). It may provide useful to carry out an assay to determine if any neurotrophins are expressed in response to TLR3 activation and examine their effect on neuronal functions. Although my data supports the explanation that a reduction in sodium channel function leads to the inhibition of AP firing, alternative mechanisms could still exist because this mechanism demonstrated may not be the sole contributing factor.

It was previously shown that TLR3-deficient mice had elevated levels of AMPARs in the CA1 region of the hippocampus providing the possibility of a reduction in amplitude of mEPSCs which would suggest a postsynaptic effect (Okun *et al.*, 2010). However, another study disagreed by showing poly I:C increased the frequency, but not the amplitude of sEPSCs. Therefore I looked at the involvement of synaptic

transmission providing an explanation to AP firing inhibition. I demonstrated that short-term TLR3 activation had no effect on synaptic transmission suggesting that sodium channel function may be the sole contributing factor however long-term TLR3 activation significantly reduced the frequency and amplitude of mEPSCs suggesting a postsynaptic effect. I then showed that a decrease in AMPAR surface expression resulted from TLR3 activation which is in agreement with Okun's work. However this does not rule out other postsynaptic mechanisms including changes in NMDAR expression or activity. Further experiments to determine the involvement of NMDARs should be carried out.

Having demonstrated mechanisms underlying TLR3-mediated spontaneous AP firing inhibition, I then determined if the classical TRIF pathway activated in response to TLR3 activation underlies the functional changes seen in neurons. Another novel finding in my thesis demonstrated an involvement of the TRIF pathway underlying the effects of TLR3 activation. I showed, through the use of a mutant version of TLR3 which switches from using the adaptor molecule TRIF, to MyD88, that the effects of TLR3 activation on sodium channel function was blocked.

5.5. Involvement of TLR3-dependent hippocampal modulation on viral-mediated behavioural changes and the possible consequences of these effects

As previously mentioned, TLR3 has been shown to inhibit neurogenesis, axonal growth, affects learning and memory, increase the risk of psychiatric disorders in offspring due to maternal infection and play a role in infectious disorders such as CNS viral infections and non-infectious disorders including stroke and some neurodegenerative diseases (Cameron *et al.*, 2007; Field *et al.*, 2010; Okun *et al.*, 2010; Ciu *et al.*, 2013). However there is not a substantial amount of evidence to help us understand the involvement of TLR3-dependent hippocampal modulation of viral-mediated behavioural changes and the consequences of these effects.

One study showed that during maternal infection, an imbalance between inhibitory and excitatory neurotransmission occurs due to TLR3 activation which significantly affects network function and may contribute to behavioural changes, cognitive deficits and psychiatric disorders later on in adulthood (Ebert and Greenberg, 2013). In agreement, it was demonstrated that maternal influenza infection could increase the risk of schizophrenia in the offspring later in adulthood through the increase in serotonin system and a decrease in the glutamate system which induce schizophrenia like psychosis (Moreno *et al.*, 2011). These data support our finding of a reduction in excitatory neurotransmission however it is still unknown whether this reduction in activity we see in our lab has a long-term effect later on in life. Furthermore, enhanced TLR activation including TLR3, TLR4, TLR7 and TLR8/9 in response to pregnancy-associated malaria led to an increase in a variety of cytokines including TNF- α , IL-6 and IL-10. This increase in cytokines was shown to be associated with an increased likelihood of the offspring being infected with the parasite which causes malaria, P.falciparum, at birth (Gbédandé *et al.*, 2013). This suggests that the immune response is already being conditioned which may compromise the ability of the immune system in the offspring to fight against further infections in the future. Moreover, the release of cytokines so early in life may have a negative effect of the developing brain and could be a vulnerability factor contributing to the cognitive defects, behavioural changes and increased risk of psychiatric defects later on in life. In agreement, a study demonstrated that inducing TLR3mediated immunity during gestation resulted in cortical neurogenesis inhibition and behavioural disturbances (Miranda *et al.*, 2010).

Furthermore, these behavioural changes have been linked to depression and shown to disrupt brain function which can also be passed to an unborn child. (Blomström *et al.*, 2015; Reisinger *et al.*, 2015). An association between depression and the identification of depressionrelated interferon-inducible genes (DRIIs) was discovered in patients receiving interferon alpha therapy. Furthermore, TLR3 activation and murine IFN resulted in the expression of these genes and inflammatory cytokines in hippocampal neurons and it has been suggested that these along with neural plasticity inhibition may play a role in IFN-associated depression (Hoyo-Becerra *et al.*, 2013). These behavioural changes are proposed to be caused by the release of inflammatory mediators, cytokines and interferons mainly, and can vary dramatically between individuals (Dantzer *et al.*, 2010; Maes *et al.*, 2012).

It is still not fully understood whether the results seen are a form of neuroprotection and the relationship between inflammation and neurodegenerative diseases. There has been multiple studies that show TLR3 activation to have both neurotoxic and neuroprotective properties, depending on the context and environment the receptor is activated (Patel and Hackam, 2014).

A recent hypothesis has emerged stating that inflammation resulting from viral infections has the ability to prime neurons and immune cells in the CNS, contributing to neuronal populations being susceptible to degeneration in response to insults. In turn, this leads to chronic neuronal dysfunction which initiates neurodegenerative diseases (Deleidi and Isacson, 2012). In agreement, an increase in proinflammatory cytokine release has been demonstrated in early onset of neurodegenerative diseases with the immune system activation being shown to be involved in the degeneration of neurons in Huntingtons disease (Björkqvist *et al.*, 2008; Song et al., 2009). There are some studies proving that TLR3 in response to viral infections induces neurodegeneration however knowledge is still limited on whether TLR3 plays a role in the pathogenesis of neurodegenerative diseases (Field et al., 2010; Qin and Crews, 2012). Furthermore one study has suggested that lifestyle can affect the likelihood of neurodegeneration later on in life. It was demonstrated excessive of alcohol that amounts increases neuroinflammation and degeneration in response to systemic TLR3

activation through cytokine release and microglial neurodegenerative markers (Qin and Crews, 2012).

Taken together, the data from my study suggests that TLR3 activation modulates hippocampal function through neuronal excitability and provides mechanisms of action including sodium and potassium channel function, neurotransmitter release, AMPA internalisation and the requirement of TRIF pathway activation. These findings clearly provide a significant insight into the function of TLR3 in the CNS and how these functional changes may correlate to viral-mediated behavioural changes.

5.6. Future studies

The results detailed in this thesis have opened up the possibilities of investigation of TLR3 in CNS development and function. Based on the investigations discussed, there are still some interesting questions that need to be answered and several further experiments are obviously needed. The following are some of the unresolved questions that may be worth investigating:

- 1. Is TLR3 activated reduction in synaptic activity truly TLR3dependent? This could be investigated by carrying out electrophysiological experiments using an agonist for each TLR receptor.
- 2. Do all neurons (glutamatergic and GABAergic) within cultures express TLR3? Immunocytochemical studies could be carried out

to determine this and provide further insight into effects seen on TLR3 activation.

- 3. TLR3 activation showed recovery short-term and long-term however full recovery was not seen in long-term TLR3 activated cells. Are cells damaged or do they require longer to recover? Electrophysiological experiments allowing cells to recover for longer than 24 hours should be carried out to confirm. If full recovery is not present after this, cell viability assays could be carried out to determine if cells are damaged or dying.
- Does inflammatory cytokine release affect neuronal function? Cytokine array or an ELISA could be done to confirm.
- 5. Is the effect on neuronal excitability a direct effect on neurons or indirect? To address this issue, electrophysiological studies on action potential firing should be carried out neuronal cultures or on co-cultures of neurons and astrocytes with the addition of the astrocyte blocker, fluoroacetate.
- 6. Are neurotrophins involved in the functional changes? This could be determined through electrophysiological experiments in response to neurotrophin or an assay could be used to determine if any neurotrophins are produced in response to TLR3 activation.
- 7. TLR3 was shown to be expressed on human neurons. Do we see the same functional changes in human neurons in response to TLR3 activation as was seen in cultures? This could be investigated through electrophysiological studies.

PUBLICATIONS

Paper in preparation

Louise Ritchie, Connor Docherty, Andrew Paul and Trevor J. Bushell (2015). TLR3 activation reduces spontaneous AP firing via multiple mechanisms. *The Journal of Neuroscience*.

Abstract for oral presentation

<u>Ritchie, L.,</u> Paul, A and Bushell T.J. (2014). TLR3 modulation of hippocampal synaptic activity, 11th Scottish Neuroscience Meeting, Glasgow.

Abstracts for poster presentations

<u>Ritchie, L.,</u> Paul, A and Bushell T.J. (2013). TLR3 activation inhibits synaptic activity in primary hippocampal cultures, 10th Scottish Neuroscience Meeting, Edinburgh.

<u>Ritchie, L.,</u> Paul, A and Bushell T.J. (2014). The activation of TLR3 results in the inhibition of synaptic activity in primary hippocampal cultures, Glasgow Neuroscience Day 2014, Glasgow.

<u>Ritchie, L.,</u> Paul, A and Bushell T.J. (2014). The activation of TLR3 results in the inhibition of synaptic activity in primary hippocampal cultures, SIPBS Research Annual Symposium, University of Strathclyde.

<u>Ritchie, L.,</u> Paul, A and Bushell T.J. (2014). The activation of TLR3 results in the inhibition of synaptic activity in primary hippocampal cultures, Postgraduate Research Day, University of Strathclyde.

<u>Ritchie, L.,</u> Paul, A and Bushell T.J. (2015). TLR3 modulation of hippocampal synaptic activity, SIPBS Research Annual Symposium, University of Strathclyde.

<u>Ritchie, L.,</u> Paul, A and Bushell T.J. (2015). TLR3 activation results in the inhibition of synaptic activity in primary hippocampal cultures, British Neuroscience Association, Edinburgh.

<u>Ritchie, L.,</u> Paul, A and Bushell T.J. (2015). TLR3 activation results in the inhibition of synaptic activity in primary hippocampal cultures, Society for Neuroscience, Chicago.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Akira S., Uematsu S and Takeuchi O. (2006). Pathogen Recognition and Innate Immunity, *Cell*, **124**: 783-801.

Allen E and Sutherland T.E. (2014). Host protective roles of type 2 immunity: Parasite killing and tissue repair, flip sides of the same, *Article Seminars in Immunology*, **26**: 329-340.

Amor S., Puentes F., Baker D and Van der Valk P. (2010). Inflammation in neurodegenerative diseases, *Immunology*, **129**: 154-169.

Anderson P. (2008). Post-transcriptional control of cytokine production, *Nature Immunology*, **9**: 353-359.

Anderon V.C., Lenar D.P., Quinn J.F and Rooney W.D. (2011). The Blood-Brain Barrier and Microvascular Water Exchange in Alzheimer's Disease, *Cardiovascular, Psychiatry and Neurology*, **2011:** 1-9.

Anggono V and Huganir R.L. (2012). Regulation of AMPA receptor trafficking and synaptic plasticity, *Current Opinion in Neurobiology*, **22**: 461-469.

Aomine M. (1988). Acute effects of Amiodarone on action potentials of isolated canine purkinje fibers: comparison with tetrodotoxin effects, *General Pharmacology*, **19:** 601-607.

Araque A. (2008). Astrocytes process synaptic information, *Neuron*, **1**: 3-10.

Araque A. (2010). Glial cells in neuronal network function, *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society*, **365:** 2375-2381.

Araque A., Sanzgiri R.P., Parpura V and Haydon P.G. (1998). Calcium elevation in Astrocytes causes an NMDA receptor-dependent increase in the frequency of miniature synaptic currents in cultures hippocampal neurons, *The Journal of Neuroscience*, **18**: 6822-6829.

Arbib M.A., Erdi P and Szentagothai J. (1998). Neural organisation: Structure, function, dynamics, *Structure*, **10:** 4-6.

Areal H., Abrantes J and Esteves P.J. (2011). Signatures of positive selection in Toll-like receptor (TLR) genes in mammals, *BMC Evolutionary Biology*, **11**: 368-382.

Arima Y., Kamimura D., Sabharwal L., Yamada M., Bando H., Ogura H., Atsumi T and Murakami M. (2013). Regulation of Immune Cell Infiltration into the CNS by Regional Neural Inputs Explained by the Gate Theory, *Mediators of Inflammation*, Article ID 898165, 8 pages.

Arrode-Brusés G and Brusés J.L. (2012). Maternal immune activation by poly(I:C) induces expression of cytokines IL-1 β and IL-13, chemokine MCP-1 and colony stimulating factor VEGF in fetal mouse brain, *Journal of Neuroinflammation*, **9**: 83.

Arroyo D.S., Soria J.A., Gaviglio E.A., Rodriguez-Galan M.C and Iribarren P. (2011). Toll-like receptors are key players in neurodegeneration, *International Immunopharmacology*, **11**: 1415-1421. Ascher P., Bregestovski P., Nowak L. (1988). N-methyl-D-aspartateactivated channels of mouse central neurones in magnesium-free solutions. *Journal of Physiology*, **399**: 207-226.

Auld D and Robitaille R. (2003). Glial Cells and Neurotransmission: An Inclusive View of Synaptic Function, *Neuron*, **2:** 389-400.

Avbelj M., Horvat S and Jerala R. (2011). The Role of Intermediary Domain of MyD88 in Cell Activation and Therapeutic Inhibition of TLRs, *The Journal of Immunology*, **187**: 2394-2404.

Bagchi A, Herrup E.A., Warren H.S., Trigilio J., Shin H.S., Valentine C and Hellman J. (2007). MyD88-dependent and MyD88-independent pathways in synergy, priming, and tolerance between TLR agonists, *Journal of Immunology*, **178**: 1164-1171.

Baldelli P., Fassio P., Valtorta F and Benfenati F. (2007). Lack of Synapsin I Reduces the Readily Releasable Pool of Synaptic Vesicles at Central Inhibitory Synapses, *The Journal of Neuroscience*, **27**: 13520-13531.

Ballabh P., Braun A and Nedergaard M. (2004). The blood–brain barrier: an overview: Structure, regulation, and clinical implications, *Neurobiology of Disease*, **1**: 1-13.

Barela A.J., Waddy S.P., Lickfett J.G., Hunter J., Anido A., Helmers S.L., Goldin A.L and Escayg A. (2006). An epilepsy mutation in the sodium channel SCN1A that decreases channel excitability, *Journal of Neuroscience*, **26**: 2714-2723.

Bartkowska K., Turlejski K and Djavadian R.L. (2010). Neurotrophins and their receptors in early development of the mammalian nervous system, *Acta Neurobiologiae Experimentalis*, **70**: 454-467.

Belousov A.B., O'Hara B.F and Denisova J.V. (2001). Acetylcholine Becomes the Major Excitatory Neurotransmitter in the Hypothalamus *In Vitro* in the Absence of Glutamate Excitation, *The Journal of Neuroscience*, **21**: 2015-2027.

Benninger F., Gross A., Steiner I., Offen D and Okun E. (2014). The Role of Toll-Like Receptor 3 in Epileptogenesis, *Neurology*, **10:** 29

Belvin, M.P and Anderson K.V. (1996). A conserved signaling pathway: the Drosophila toll-dorsal pathway, *Annual Review Cell Development Biology*, **12**: 393-416.

Bettcher B.M and Kramer J.H. (2013). Inflammation and clinical presentation in neurodegenerative disease: a volatile relationship, *Neurocase*, **2**: 182–200.

Bewick S., Yang R and Zhang M. (2009). The Danger Is Growing! A New Paradigm for Immune System Activation and Peripheral Tolerance, *PLoS ONE*, **4**: 1-8.

Bhat N.R. (2010). Linking cardiometabolic disorders to sporadic AD: A perspective on potential mechanisms and mediators, *Neurochemistry*, **3**: 551-562.

Biou V., Bhattacharyya S and Malenka R.C. (2008). Endocytosis and recycling of AMPA receptors lacking GluR2/3, *PNAS*, **105**: 1038-1043.

Björkqvist M., Wild E.J., Thiele J., Silvestroni A., Andre R., Lahiri N., Raibon E., Lee R.V., Benn C.L., Soulet D., Magnusson A., Woodman B., Landles C., Pouladi M.A., Hayden M.R., Khalili-Shirazi A., Lowdell M.W., Brundin P., Bates G.P., Leavitt B.R., Möller T and Tabrizi S.J. (2008). A novel pathogenic pathway of immune activation detectable before clinical onset in Huntington's disease, *Journal of Experimental Medicine*, **8**: 1869-1877.

Blasi J., Chapman E.R., Link E., Binz T., Yamasaki S., De Camilli P., Südhof T.C., Niemann H and Jahn R. (1993). Botulinum neurotoxin A selectively cleaves the synaptic protein SNAP-25, *Nature*, **365**: 160–163

Bliss V.P and Collingridge G.L. (2013). Expression of NMDA receptordependent LTP in the hippocampus: bridging the divide, *Molecular Brain*, **6**: 5-18.

Bliss T.V.P and Cooke S.F. (2011). Long-term potentiation and long-term depression: a clinical perspective, *Clinics*, **66**: 3-17.

Bliss T.V and Lomo T. (1973). Long-lasting potentiation of synaptic transmission in the dentate area of the anaesthetised rabbit following stimulation of the preforant path, *Nature*, **232**: 331-356.

Blomström A., Karlsson H., Gardner R., Jörgensen L., Magnusson C and Dalman C. (2015). Associations Between Maternal Infection During Pregnancy, Childhood Infections and the Risk of Subsequent Psychotic Disorder—A Swedish Cohort Study of Nearly 2 Million Individuals, *Schizophrenia bulletin*, **10**: 1093. Boerio D., Hogrel J., Creange A and Lefauchauer J. (2005). A reappraisal of various methods for measuring motor nerve refractory period in humans, *Clinical Neurophysiology*, **116**: 969-976.

Boland, M.Y., Hazen J.L., Nazor K.L., Rodriguez A.R., Gifford W., Martin G., Kupriyanov S., and Baldwin, K.K. (2009). Adult mice generated from induced pluripotent stem cells, *Nature*, **461**: 91–4.

Bonilla F.A and Oettgen H.C. (2010). Adaptive immunity, *The Journal* of Allergy and Clinical Immunology, **125**: 33-40.

Botos I., Segal D and Davies D. (2011). The Structural Biology of Toll-Like Receptors, *Structure*, **19:** 447–459.

Boulter J., Hollmann M., O'Shea-Greenfield A., Hartley M., Deneris E., Maron C and Heinemann S. (1990). Molecular cloning and functional expression of glutamate receptor subunit genes, *Science*, **249**: 1033-1037.

Bradl M and Lassmann H. (2010). Oligodendrocytes: biology and pathology, *Acta Neuropathology*, **119:** 37-53.

Breton A., Sharma R., Diaz A.C., Parham A.G., Graham A., Neil C., Whitelaw C.B., Milne E and Donadeu F.X. (2013). Derivation and characterization of induced pluripotent stem cells from equine fibroblasts, *Stem Cells Develeopment*, **22**: 611-621.

Brodal P. (2004). The central nervous system: Stucture and function, 3^{rd} ed, 66-103.

Broughton S and Partridge L. (2009). Insulin/IGF-like signalling, the central nervous system and aging, *Biochemistry Journal*, **418**: 1-12.

Bsibsi M., Nomden A., Van Noort J.M and Baron W. (2012). Toll-Like Receptors 2 and 3 Agonists Differentially Affect Oligodendrocyte Survival, Differentiation, and Myelin Membrane Formation, *The Journal of Neuroscience Research*, **90**: 388-398.

Bsibsi M., Persoon-Dean C., Verwer R.W.H., Meeuwsen S., Ravid R and Van Noort J.M. (2006). Toll-like receptor 3 on adult human astrocytes triggers production of neuroprotective mediators, *Glia*, **53**: 668-695.

Burke D., Kiernan M.C and Bostock H. (2001). Excitability of human axons, *Clinical Neurophysiology*, **112:** 1575-1585.

Cameron J.S., Alexopoulou L., Sloane J.A., DiBernardo A.B., Ma Y., Kosaras B., Flavell R., Strittmatter S.M., Volpe J., Sidman R and Vartanian T. (2007). Toll-Like Receptor 3 Is a Potent Negative Regulator of Axonal Growth in Mammals, *The Journal of Neuroscience*, **27:** 13033-13041.

Carpentier A.P., Duncan D.S and Miller S.D. (2008). Glial toll-like receptor signaling in central nervous system infection and autoimmunity, *Brain, Behaviour and Immunity*, **22:** 140-147.

Carson M.J., Doose J.M., Melchior B., Schmid C.D and Ploix C.C. (2006). CNS immune privilege: hiding in plain sight, *Immunology Reviews*, **213**: 48-65.

Carty M and Bowie A.G. (2011). Evaluating the role of Toll-like receptors in diseases of the central nervous system, *Biochemical Pharmacology*, **81**: 825-837.

Casadevall A and Pirofski L. (2012). A new synthesis for antibodymediated immunity, *Nature Immunology*, **13**: 21-28.

Cătălin B., Cupido A., Iancău M., Albu C.V and Kirchhoff F. (2013). Microglia: first responders in the central nervous system, *RJME*, **3:** 467-472.

Cavassani K.A., Ishii M., Wen H., Schaller M.A., Lincoln P.M., Lukacs L.W., Hogaboam C.M and Kunkel S.L. (2008). TLR3 is an endogenous sensor of tissue necrosis during acute inflammatory events, *JEM*, **205**: 2609-2621.

Chaboub L.S and Deneen B. (2012). Developmental Origins of Astrocyte Heterogeneity: The final frontier of CNS development, *Dev Neurosci*, **34**: 379-388.

Chaplin D.D. (2010). Overview of the Immune Response, *Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology*, **125:** 3-23.

Chatuverdi A and Pierce S.K. (2009). How location governs Toll like receptor signalling, *Traffic*, **10:** 621-628.

Chittajallu R., Braithwaite S., Clarke V., Henley J. (1999). Kainate receptors: subunits, synaptic localization and function, *TiPS*, **20**: 26-35.

Chu H and Zhen X. (2010). Hyperpolarization-activated, cyclic nucleotide-gated (HCN) channels in the regulation of midbrain dopamine systems, *APS*, **31**: 1036-1043.

Clark R.E and Squire L.R. (2013). Similarity in form and function of the hippocampus in rodents, monkeys, and humans, *PNAS*, **110**: 10365-10370.

Cluff C.W., Baldridge J.R., Stover A.G., Evans J.T., Johnson D.A., Lacy M.J., Clawson V.G., Yorgensen V.M., Johnson V.L., Livesay M.T., Hershberg R.M and Persing D.H. (2005). Synthetic Toll-Like Receptor 4 Agonists Stimulate Innate Resistance to Infectious Challenge, *Infection and Immunity*, **73**: 3044-3052.

Cobbett P., Ingram C.D and Mason W.T. (1987). Sodium and potassium currents involved in action potential propagation in normal bovine lactotrophs, *The Journal of Physiology*, **392**: 273-299.

Coelho R.P., Saini H.S and Sato-Bigbee C. (2010). Sphingosine-1phosphate and oligodendrocytes: From cell development to the treatment of multiple sclerosis, *Prostaglandins and other lipid mediators*, **91**: 139-144.

Cordeiro J.M., Boda B., Goncalves P.P and Dunant Y. (2013). Synaptotagmin 1 is required for vesicular Ca²⁺/H⁺-antiport activity, *Neurochemistry*, **126:** 37-46.

Cornell Bell A.H., Finkbeiner S.M., Cooper M.S and Smith S.J. (1990). Glutamate induces calcium waves in cultured astrocytes: long-range glial signalling, *Science*, **247**: 470-473.

Costello D.A and Lynch M.A. (2013). Toll-like receptor 3 activation modulates hippocampal network excitability, via glial production of interferon- β , *Hippocampus*, **23**: 696-707.

Cui G., Ye X., Zuo T., Zhao H., Zhao Q., Chen W and Hua F. (2013). Chloroquine pretreatment inhibits toll-like receptor 3 signaling after stroke, *Neuroscience Letters*, **548**: 101-104.

Cull-Candy S., Brickley S and Farrant M. (2001). NMDA receptor subunits: diversity, development and disease, *Current Opinion in Neurobiology*, **11**: 327-335.

Cunningham C., Campion S., Teeling J., Felton L and Perrya V.H. (2007). The sickness behaviour and CNS inflammatory mediator profile induced by systemic challenge of mice with synthetic double-stranded RNA (poly I:C), *Brain, Behaviour and Immunity*, **4**: 490-502.

Curtis D.R., Phillis J.W and Watkins J.C. (1959). Chemical excitation of spinal neurons, *Nature*, **183**: 611-612.

Dacher M and Nugent F.S. (2011). Morphine-induced modulation of LTD at GABAergic synapses in the ventral tegmental area, *Neuropharmacology*, **61**: 1166-1171.

Daffis S., Samuel M.A., Suthar M.S., Gale Jr M and Diamond M.S. (2008). Toll-Like Receptor 3 Has a Protective Role against West Nile Virus Infection, *The Journal of Virology*, **82**: 10349-10358.

Daikhin Y and Yudkoff M. (2000). Compartmentation of Brain Glutamate Metabolism in Neurons and Glia, *The Journal of Nutrition*, **130:** 1026-1031.

Dantzer R. (2009). Cytokine, Sickness Behavior, and Depression, *Immunology and Allergy Clinics*, **29:** 247-264.

Dantzer R., O'Connor J.C., Freund G.G., Johnson R.W and Kelley K.W. (2008). From inflammation to sickness and depression: when the immune system subjugates the brain, *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, **9**: 46-56.

Daw M. I., Tricoire L., Erdelyi F., Szabo G. & McBain C. J. (2009). Asynchronous transmitter release from cholecystokinin-containing inhibitory interneurons is widespread and target-cell independent, *The Journal of Neuroscience*, **29**: 11112-11122.

Debanne D., Bialowas A and Rama S. (2013). What are the mechanisms for analogue and digital signalling in the brain?, *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, **14**: 63-69.

Deleidi M and Isacson O. (2012). Viral and Inflammatory Triggers of Neurodegenerative Diseases, *Science Translational Medicine*, **4:** 121-124.

Depino A.M. (2006). Maternal Infection and the Offspring Brain, *Journal of Neuroscience*, **26:** 7777-7778.

Derecki N.C., Cronk J.C and Kipnis J. (2013). The role of microglia in brain maintenance: implications for Rett syndrome, *Trends in Immunology*, **34**: 144-150.

Diamond B., Huerta P.T., Mina-Osorio P., Kowal C and Volpe B.T. (2009). Losing your nerves? Maybe it's the antibodies, *Nature Reviews Immunology*, **9**: 449-456.

Dibaj P., Steffens H., Zschüntzsch J., Nadrigny F., Schomburg E.D., Kirchhoff F and Neusch C. (2010). In Vivo Imaging Reveals Distinct Inflammatory Activity of CNS Microglia versus PNS Macrophages in a Mouse Model for ALS, *PLoS ONE*, **6:** 1-13.

Dingledine R., Borges K., Bowie D and Traynelis S.F. (1999). The glutamate receptor ion channels, *Pharmacological Reviews*, **51**: 7-61.

Doherty S.M., Fitzjohn S.M and Collingridge G.L. (2009). Long-Term Potentiation (LTP): NMDA Receptor Role, *Encyclopedia of Neuroscience*, **20**: 555-560.

Due M.R., Piekarz A.D., Wilson N., Feldman P., Ripsch M.S., Chavez S., Yin H., Khanna R and White F.A. (2012). Neuroexcitatory effects of morphine-3-glucuronide are dependent on Toll-like receptor 4 signaling, *Journal of Neuroscience*, **9:** 200.

Duguid I.C and Smart T.G. (2009). Presynaptic NMDA Receptors. In: Van Dongen AM, editor. Biology of the NMDA Receptor, Chapter 14.

Ebert D.H and Greenberg M.E. (2013). Activity-dependent neuronal signalling and autism spectrum disorder, *Nature*, **493**: 327-337.

Elinav E., Strowig T., Henao-Mejia J and Flavell R.A. (2011). Regulation of the antimicrobial response by NLR proteins, *Immunity*, **34**: 665-679.

Emond M.R., Montgomery J.M., Huggins M.L., Hanson J.E., Mao L., Huganir R.L and Madison D.V. (2010). AMPA receptor subunits define properties of state-dependent synaptic plasticity, *The Journal of Physiology*, **588**: 1929-1946.

Engelhardt B and Coisne C. (2011). Fluids and barriers of the CNS establish immune privilege by confining immune surveillance to a two-

walled castle moat surrounding the CNS castle, *Fluids and Barriers of the CNS*, **8:** 4-13.

Erecinska M and Silver I.A. (1990). Metabolism and role of glutamate in mammalian brain, *Progress in Neurobiology*, **35:** 245-296.

Evans C.G., Ludwar B., Kang T and Cropper E.C. (2011). Effect of presynaptic membrane potential on electrical vs. chemical synaptic transmission, *Journal of Neurophysiology*, **106**: 680-689.

Faisal A and Laughlin S.B. (2007). Stochastic Simulations on the Reliability of Action Potential Propagation in Thin Axons, *PLoS*, **3**: 79.

Famakin B.M., Mou Y., Ruetzler C.A., Bembry J., Maric D and Hallenbeck J.M. (2011). Disruption of downstream MyD88 or TRIF Toll-like receptor signaling does not protect against cerebral ischemia, *Brain Research*, **1388**: 148-156.

Fang Q., Pan Z., Geng S., Kang X., Huang J., Sun X., Li Q., Cai Y and Jiao X. (2012). Molecular cloning, characterization and expression of goose Toll-like receptor 5, *Molecular Immunology*, **52**: 117-124.

Farina C., Aloisi F., Meinl E. (2007). Astrocytes are active players in cerebral innate immunity, *Trends in Immunology*, **28**: 138-145.

Fatt P and Katz B. (1952). Spontaneous subthreshold activity at motor nerve endings, *The Journal of Physiology*, **117**: 109-128.

Fekonja O., Avbelj M and Jerala R. (2012). Suppression of TLR Signaling by Targeting TIR domain-Containing Proteins, *Current Protein and Peptide Science*, **13**: 776-788.

Ferguson T.A and Son Y. (2011). Extrinsic and intrinsic determinants of nerve regeneration, *The Journal of Tissue Engineering*, **2:** 1-12.

Fernstrom A and Goldblatt M. (2013). Aerobiology and Its Role in the Transmission of Infectious Diseases, *Journal of Pathogens*, **13**: 13.

Field R., Campion S., Warren C., Murray C and Cunningham C. (2010). Systemic challenge with the TLR3 agonist poly I:C induces amplified IFN α/β and IL-1 β responses in the diseased brain and exacerbates chronic neurodegeneration, *Brain Behaviour Immunology*, **24**: 996-1007.

Flannery S and Bowie A.G. (2010). The interleukin-1 receptorassociated kinases: Critical regulators of innate immune signalling, *Biochemical Pharmacology*, **80**: 1981-1991.

Forrest C.M., Khalil O.S., Pisar M., Smith R.A and Darlington L.G. (2012). Prenatal activation of Toll-like receptors-3 by administration of the viral mimetic poly(I:C) changes synaptic proteins, N-methyl-D-aspartate receptors and neurogenesis markers in offspring, *Molecular Brain*, **5**: 22.

Fullaondo A and Lee S.Y. (2012). Identification of putative miRNA involved in Drosophila melanogaster immune response, *Developmental and Comparative Immunology*, **36:** 267-273.

Gallo R.L and Nizet V. (2008). Innate barriers against infection and associated disorders, *Drug Discovery*, **5**: 145-152.

Gambara G., Desideri M., Stoppacciaro A., Padula F., De Cesaris P., Starace D., Tubaro A., Bufalo D., Filippini A., Ziparo E and Riccioli A. (2015). TLR3 engagement induces IRF-3-dependent apoptosis in androgen-sensitive prostate cancer cells and inhibits tumour growth in vivo, *Journal of Cellular and Molecular Medicine*, **19:** 327-339.

Gan J., Greenwood S.M., Cobb S.R and Bushell T.J. (2011). Indirect modulation of neuronal excitability and synaptic transmission in the hippocampus by activation of proteinase-activated receptor-2, *British Journal of Pharmacology*, **163**: 984-994.

Gangloff M. (2012). Different dimerisation mode for TLR4 upon endosomal acidification?, *Trends in Biochemical Sciences*, **37**: 92-98.

Gay N.J., Symmons M.F., Gangloff M and Bryant C.E. (2014). Assembly and localization of Toll-like receptor signalling complexes, *Nature Reviews Immunology*, **14**: 546-558.

Gbédandé K., Varani S., Ibitkou S., Houngbegnon P., Borgella S., Nouatin O., Ezinmegnon S., Adeothy A.L., Cottrell G., Massougbodji A., Moutairou K., Troye-Blomberg M., Deloron P., Fievet N and Luty A.J. (2013). Malaria modifies neonatal and early-life toll-like receptor cytokine responses, *Infection and Immunity*, **8:** 2686-2696.

Gocel J and Larson J. (2013). Evidence for loss of synaptic AMPA receptors in anterior piriform cortex of aged mice, *Frontiers in Aging Neuroscience*, **5:** 1-7.

Godfroy J.I., Roostan M., Moroz Y.S., Korendovych I.V and Yin H. (2012) Isolated Toll-like Receptor Transmembrane Domains Are Capable of Oligomerization, *PLoS ONE*, **7**: 48875.

Goh J.J and Manahan-Vaughan D. (2015). Role of inhibitory autophosphorylation of calcium/calmodulin-dependent kinase II

(αCAMKII) in persistent (>24 h) hippocampal LTP and in LTD facilitated by novel object-place learning and recognition in mice, *Behavioural Brain Research*, **285**: 79-88.

Graeber M.B., Streit W.J and Kreutzberg G.W. (1988). The microglial cytoskeleton: vimentin is localized within activated cells in situ, *Journal of Neurocytology*, **17**: 573-580.

Gras G., Porcheray F., Samah B and Leone C. (2006). The glutamateglutamine cycle as an inducible, protective face of macrophage activation, *The Journal of Leukocyte Biology*, **80**: 1067-1075.

Griffiths M.R., Gasque P and Neal J.W. (2010). The Regulation of the CNS Innate Immune Response Is Vital for the Restoration of Tissue Homeostasis (Repair) after Acute Brain Injury: A Brief Review, *International Journal of Inflammation*, **2010**: 151097-151115.

Gross L. (2008). From Structure to Function: Mapping the Connection Matrix of the Human Brain, *PLOS Biology*, **7:** 164.

Grueter B.A and Winder D.G. (2009). Metabotropic Glutamate Receptors (mGluRs): Functions, *Encyclopedia of Neuroscience*, **7**: 795-800.

Guidry C.A., Mansfield S.A., Sawyer R.G and Cook C.H. (2014). Surgical Infections, Resistant Pathogens, Fungi, and Viruses, *Surgical Clinics*, **94**: 1195-1218.

Guo P., Hirano M., Herrin B.R., Li J., Yu C., Sadlonova A and Cooper M.D. (2009). Dual nature of the adaptive immune system in lampreys, *Nature*, **459**: 796-801.

Guo Y., Audry M., Ciancanelli M., Alsina L., Azevedo J., Herman M., Anguiano E., Sancho-Shimizu V., Lorenzo L., Pauwels E., Philippe P.B., Pérez de Diego R., Cardon A., Vogt G., Picard C., Andrianirina Z.Z., Rozenberg F., Lebon P., Plancoulaine S., Tardieu M., Doireau V., Jouanguy E., Chaussabel D., Geissmann F., Abel L., Casanova J and Zhang S. (2011). Herpes simplex virus encephalitis in a patient with complete TLR3 deficiency: TLR3 is otherwise redundant in protective immunity, *JEM*, **208**: 2063-2096.

Haberman A., Williamson W.R., Epstein D., Wang D., Rina S., Meinertzhagen I.A and Hiesinger P.R. (2012). The synaptic vesicle SNARE neuronal Synaptobrevin promotes endolysosomal degradation and prevents neurodegeneration, *Journal of Cell Biology*, **196**: 261-276.

Hadjilambreva G., Mix E., Rolfs A., Muller J and Strauss U. (2005). Neuromodulation by a Cytokine: Interferon- β Differentially Augments Neocortical Neuronal Activity and Excitability, *Journal of Neurophysiology*, **93**: 843-852.

Hall C.N., Klein-Flugge M.C., Howarth C and Attwell D. (2012). Oxidative Phosphorylation, Not Glycolysis, Powers Presynaptic and Postsynaptic Mechanisms Underlying Brain Information Processing, **32**: 8940-8951.

Halt A.R., Dallapiazza R.F., Zhou Y., Stein I.S., Qian H., Juntti S., Wojcik S., Silva A.J and Hell J.W. (2012). CaMKII binding to GluN2B is critical during memory consolidation, *The EMBO Journal*, **31:** 1203-1216.

Hans E.B and Stevens C.F. (2009). Development regulates a switch between post and presynaptic strengthening in response to activity deprivation, *PNAS*, **106**: 10817-10822.

Hanamsagar R., Hanke M.L and Kielian T. (2012). Toll-like receptor (TLR) and Inflammasome Actions in the Central Nervous System: New and Emerging Concepts, *Trends Immunology*, **33**: 333-342.

Hanisch U.K., Johnson T.V and Kipnis J. (2008). Toll-like receptors: roles in neuroprotection?, *Trends in Neuroscience*, **31**: 176-182.

Hanisch U.K and Kettenmann H. (2007). Microglia: active sensor and versatile effector cells in the normal and pathologic brain, *Nature Neuroscience*, **10**: 1387-1394.

Hanke M.L and Kielian T. (2011). Toll-like receptors in health and disease in the brain: mechanisms and therapeutic potential, *Clinical Science*, **121**: 367-387.

Hashimoto C., Hudson K.L and Anderson K.V. (1988). The Toll gene of Drosophila, required for dorsal-ventral embryonic polarity, appears to encode a transmembrane protein, *Cell*, **52**: 269-279.

Hassel B., Paulsen R.E., Johnsen A and Fonnum F. (1992). Selective inhibition of glial cell metabolism in vivo by fluorocitrate, *Brain Research*, **576**: 120-124.

Haynes S.E., Hollopeter G., Yang G., Kurpius D., Daley M.E., Gan W.B and Julius D. (2006). The P2Y12 receptor regulates microglial activation by extracellular nucleotides, *Nature Neuroscience*, **9**: 1512-1519.5-300.

Heuser J.E., Reese T.S., Dennis M.J., Jan Y., Jan L and Evans L. (1979). Synaptic vesicle exocytosis captured by quick freezing and correlated with quantal transmitter release, *Journal of Cellular Biology*, **81**: 27

Hille B. (1978). Ionic channels: molecular pores of excitable membranes, *Biophysical Journal*, **22**: 283-294.

Hodgkin A.L and Huxley A.F. (1952). Quantitative description of membrane current and its application to conduction and excitation in nerve, *Journal of Physiology*, **117**: 500-544.

Hooper L.V., Littman D.R and Macpherson A.J. (2012). Interactions Between the Microbiota and the Immune System, *Science*, **336**: 1268-1273.

Horton C.G., Pan Z and Farris D. (2010). Targeting Toll-Like Receptors for Treatment of SLE, *Mediators of Inflammation*, **2010**: 1-9.

Hosmane S., Tegenge M., Rakbharndari L., Uapinyoying P., Kumar N.G., Thakor N and Venkatesan. (2012). TRIF mediates microglial phagocytosis of degenerating axons, *Journal of Neuroscience*, **32**: 7745-7757.

Hoyo-Becerra C., Huebener A., Trippler M., Lutterbeck M., Liu Z.J., Truebner K., Bajanowski T., Gerken G., Hermann D.M and Schlaak J.F. (2013). Concomitant Interferon Alpha Stimulation and TLR3 Activation Induces Neuronal Expression of Depression-Related Genes That Are Elevated in the Brain of Suicidal Persons, *PLoS ONE*, **8**: 83149. Hu W., Tian C., Li T., Yang M., Hou H and Shu Y. (2009). Distinct contributions of Na(v)1.6 and Na(v)1.2 in action potential initiation and backpropagation, *Nature Neuroscience*, **12**: 996-1002.

Hyzinski-García M.C., Vincent M.Y., Haskew-Layton R.E., Dohare P., Keller R.W and Mongin A.A. (2011). Hypo-osmotic swelling modifies glutamate-glutamine cycle in the cerebral cortex and in astrocyte cultures, *The Journal of Neurochemistry*, **118**: 140-152.

Isaac J.T.R., Nicoll R.A., Malenka R.C. (1995). Evidence for silent synapses. Implications for the expression of LTP, *Neuron*, **15**: 427–434.

Iwaski A and Medzhitov R. (2010). Regulation of adaptive immunity by the innate immune system, *Science*, **327**: 291-295.

Jack C.S., Arbour N., Manusow J., Montgrain V., Blain M., McCrea E., Shapiro A and Antel J.P. (2005). TLR signaling tailors innate immune responses in human microglia and astrocytes, *The Journal of Immunology*, **175**: 4320-4330.

Jia Z., Agopyan N., Miu P., Xiong Z., Henderson J., Gerlai R., Taverna F.A., Velumian A., MacDonald J., Carlen P., Abramow-Newerly W and Roder J. (1996). Enhanced LTP in Mice Deficient in the AMPA Receptor GluR2, *Neuron*, **17**: 945-956.

Jiang Z., Mak T.W., Sen G and Li X. (2004). Toll-like receptor 3mediated activation of NF-kappaB and IRF3 diverges at Toll-IL-1 receptor domain-containing adapter inducing IFN-beta, *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, **101**: 3533-3538. Jiang Z., Ninomiya-Tsuji J., Qian Y., Matsumoto K and Li X. (2002). Interleukin-1 (IL-1) receptor-associated kinase-dependent IL-1-induced signaling complexes phosphorylate TAK1 and TAB2 at the plasma membrane and activate TAK1 in the cytosol, *Molecular Cell Biology*, **22**: 7158–67.

Jin Y., Kaneyama T., Kang M.H., Kang H.S., Koh C and Kim B.S. (2011). TLR3 signaling is either protective or pathogenic for the development of Theiler's virus-induced demyelinating disease depending on the time of viral infection, *The Journal of Neuroinflammation*, **8**: 178-195.

Jung S., Kim S., Chung A., Kim H., So J., Ryu J., Park H and Kim C. (2010). Visualization of Myelination in GFP-Transgenic Zebrafish, *Developmental Dynamics*, **239**: 592-597.

Kaisho T and Akira S. (2006) Toll-like receptor function and signalling, *The Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology*, **117**: 979–987.

Kandel R., Schwartz J.H and Jessel T.M, (2000). Principles of Neural Science, 4th edition, 7-9.

Kane-Jackson R and Smith Y. (2003). Pre-synaptic kainate receptors in gabaergic and glutamatergic axon terminals in the monkey globus pallidus, *Neuroscience*, **122**: 285-289.

Kawai T and Akira S. (2010). The role of pattern-recognition receptors in innate immunity: update on Toll-like receptors, *Nature Immunology*, **11:** 373-384.

Keirstead H.S and Blakemore W.F. (1999). The role of oligodendrocytes and oligodendrocyte progenitors in CNS remyelination, *Advances in experimental medicine and biology*, **468**: 183-197.

Kelsh R.M and McKeown-Longo. (2013). Topographical changes in extracellular matrix: Activation of TLR4 signaling and solid tumor progression, *Trends in Cancer Research*, **9**: 1-13.

Kesner R.P and Hopkins R.O. (2006). Mnemonic functions of the hippocampus: A comparison between animals and humans, *Biological Psychology*, **73**: 1.

Kessels H.W and Malinow R. (2009). Synaptic AMPA receptor plasticity and behaviour, *Neuron*, **61**: 340-350.

Kigerl K.A., Vaccari J.P., Dietrich W.D., Popovicha P.G and Keane R.W. (2014). Pattern recognition receptors and central nervous system repair, *Experimental Neurology*, **258:** 5-16.

Kilpatrick A.M., Meola M.A., Moudy R.M and Kramer L.D. (2008). Temperature, Viral Genetics, and the Transmission of West Nile Virus by Culex *pipiens* Mosquitoes, *PLoS Pathogen*, **4**: e1000092.

Kim H., Yang E., Lee J., Kim S., Shin J., Park J.Y., Choi S.J., Kim S.J and Choi I. (2008). Double-stranded RNA mediates interferon regulatory factor 3 activation and interleukin-6 production by engaging Toll-like receptor 3 in human brain astrocytes, *Immunology*, **124**: 480-488.

Kim Y.M., Brinkmann M.M., Paquet M.E and Ploegh H.L. (2008). UNC93B1 delivers nucleotide-sensing toll-like receptors to endolysosomes, *Nature*, **452**: 234-238. Koizumi S., Shigemoto-Mogami Y., Nasu-Tada K., Shinozaki Y., Ohsawa K., Tsuda M., Joshi B.V., Jacobson K.A., Kohsaka S and Inoue K. (2007). UDP acting at P2Y6 receptors is a mediator of microglial phagocytosis, *Nature*, **446**: 1091–1095.

Kole M.H.P and Stuart G.J. (2011). Signal Processing in the Axon Initial Segment, *Epilepsy currents*, **11:** 56-63.

Korn T., Rao M and Magnus T. (2007). Autoimmune modulation of astrocyte-mediated homeostasis, *Neuromolecular Medicine*, **9:** 1-15.

Kress H., Stelzer E.H., Holzer D., Buss F., Griffiths G and Rohrbach A. (2007). Filopodia act as phagocytic tentacles and pull with discrete steps and a load-dependent velocity, *PNAS*, **104**: 11633–11638.

Kullmann, D. M., Ruiz, A., Rusakov, D. M., Scott, R., Semyanov, A., & Walker, M. C. (2005). Presynaptic, extrasynaptic and axonal GABA_A receptors in the CNS: where and why?, *Progress in Biophysics and Molecular Biology*, **8**: 33–46.

Kumagai Y and Akira S. (2010).Identification and functions of patternrecognition receptors, *The Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology*, **125**: 985-992.

Kwon J., Lee N., Jeon I., Lee H.J., Do J.T., Lee D.R., Oh S., Shin D., Kim A and Song J. (2012). Neuronal Differentiation of a Human Induced Pluripotent Stem Cell Line (FS-1) Derived from Newborn Foreskin Fibroblasts, *International Journal of Stem Cells*, **5**: 140-145.

Lai Y., Yi G., Chen A., Bhardwaj K., Tragesser B.J., Valverde R.A., Zlotnick A., Mukhopadhyay S., Ranjith-Kumar C.T and Kao C.C. (2011). Viral Double-Strand RNA-Binding Proteins Can Enhance Innate Immune Signaling by Toll-Like Receptor 3, *PLoS ONE*, **6:** 1-13.

Lalo U., Palygin O., Rasooli-Nejad S., Andrew J., Haydon P.G and Pankratov Y. (2014). Exocytosis of ATP From Astrocytes Modulates Phasic and Tonic Inhibition in the Neocortex, *PLoS Biology*, **12**: e1001747.

Lathia J.D., Okun E., Tang S.C., Griffioen K., Cheng A., Mughal M.R., Laryea G., Selvaraj P.K., French-Constant C., Magnus T., Arumugam T.V and Mattson M.P. (2008). Toll-like receptor 3 is a negative regulator of embryonic neural progenitor cell proliferation, *The Journal of Neuroscience*, **28**: 13978-13984.

Lee C.H and Ruben P.C. (2008). Interaction between voltage-gated sodium channels and the neurotoxin, tetrodotoxin, *Landes Bioscience*, **2**: 407-412.

Lee H and Kirkwood A. (2011). AMPA receptor regulation during synaptic plasticity in hippocampus and neocortex, *Seminars in cell and developmental biology*, **22:** 514-520.

Lee S., Cruikshank S.J and Connors B.W. (2010). Electrical and chemical synapses between relay neurons in developing thalamus, *The Journal of Physiology*, **588**: 2403-2415.

Lemaitre B., Nicholas E., Michault L., Reichhart J.M and Hoffmann A. (1996). The dorsoventral regulatory gene cassette spätzle/Toll/cactus controls the potent antifungal response in Drosophila adults, *Cell*, **86**: 973-983.
Lewis M., Arnot C.J., Beeston H., McCoy A., Ashcroft A.E., Gay N.J and Gangloff M. (2013). Cytokine Spätzle binds to the Drosophila immunoreceptor Toll with a neurotrophin-like specificity and couples receptor activation, *PNAS*, **110**: 20461-20466.

Li L., Stefan M.I and Le Novère N. (2012). Calcium input frequency, duration and amplitude differentially modulate the relative activation of Calcineurin and CaMKII, *PLoS ONE*, **7:** 1-14.

Li L., Wan J., Sase S., Groger M., Korz A and Lubec G. (2014). Protein kinases paralleling late-phase LTP formation in dorsal hippocampus in the rat, *Neurochemistry International*, **76:** 50-58.

Libbey J.E and Fujinami R.S. (2014). Adaptive immune response to viral infections in the central nervous system, *Handbook of Clinical Neurology*, **123**: 225-247.

Lisman J., Yasuda R and Raghavachari. (2012). Mechanisms of CaMKII action in long-term potentiation, *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, **13**: 169-182.

Liu T., Berta T., Xu Z.Z., Park C.K., Zhang L., Lü N., Liu Q., Liu Y., Gao Y.J., Liu Y.C., Ma Q., Dong X and Ji R.R. (2012). TLR3 deficiency impairs spinal cord synaptic transmission, central sensitization, and pruritus in mice, *The Journal of Clinical Investigation*, **122**: 2195-2207.

Lodish H., Berk A., Zipursky L.S., Matsudaira P., Baltimore D and Darnell J. (2000). Molecular Cell Biology, 4th edition, Chapter 21.

Loo Y.M and Gale M. (2011). Immune signaling by RIG-I-like receptors, *Immunity*, **4:** 680-692.

Louveau A., Smirnov I., Keyes T.J., Eccles J.D., Rouhani SJ., Peske D., Derecki N.C., Castle D., Mandell J.W., Lee K.S., Harris T.H and Kipnis J. (2015). Structural and functional features of central nervous system lymphatic vessels, *Nature*, **523**: 337-341.

Luan S., Williams I., Nikolic K and Constandinoi T.G. (2014). Neuromodulation: Present and emerging methods, *Frontiers in Neuroengineering*, **7**: 27.

Lüscher C and Isaac J.T. (2009). The synapse: center stage for many brain diseases, *The Journal of Physiology*, **587**: 727-729.

Lüscher C., Xia H., Beattie E.C., Carroll R.C., Von Zastrow M., Malenka R.C and Nicoll R.A. (1999). Role of AMPA Receptor Cycling in Synaptic Transmission and Plasticity, *Neuron*, **24**: 649-658.

Maes, M., Berk, M., Goehler, L., Song, C., Anderson, G., Gałecki, P., & Leonard, B. (2012). Depression and sickness behavior are Janus-faced responses to shared inflammatory pathways, *BMC Medicine*, **10**: 66.

Mai, C. W., Kang, Y. B., & Pichika, M. R. (2013). Should a Toll-like receptor 4 (TLR-4) agonist or antagonist be designed to treat cancer? TLR-4: its expression and effects in the ten most common cancers, *OncoTargets and Therapy*, **6:** 1573–1587.

Malenka R.C and Bear M.F. (2004). LTP and LTD: and embarassment of riches, *Neuron*, **44:** 5-21.

Mallard C. (2012). Innate Immune Regulation by Toll-Like Receptors in the Brain, *ISRN Neurology*, **2012:** 1-19.

Marmiroli P and Cavaletti G. (2012). The Glutamatergic Neurotransmission in the Central Nervous System, *Current Medicinal Chemistry*, **19**: 1269-1276.

Matsushima, N., Tanaka, T., Enkhbayar, P., Mikami, T., Taga, M., Yamada, K., & Kuroki, Y. (2007). Comparative sequence analysis of leucine-rich repeats (LRRs) within vertebrate toll-like receptors. *BMC Genomics*, **8:** 124.

Mayer M.L. (2006). Glutamate receptors at atomic resolution, *Nature*, **440**: 456-462.

McCusker, R. H., & Kelley, K. W. (2013). Immune–neural connections: how the immune system's response to infectious agents influences behavior. *The Journal of Experimental Biology*, **216**: 84–98.

McIlroy G., Foldi I., Aurikko J., Wentzell J.S., Lim M.A., Fenton J.C., Gay N.J and Hidalgo A. (2013). Toll-6 and Toll-7 function as neurotrophin receptors in the Drosophila melanogaster CNS, *Nature Neuroscience*, **16**: 1248-1256.

McMahon D.G. (1994). Modulation of electrical synaptic transmission in zebrafish retinal horizontal cells, *The Journal of Neuroscience*, **14:** 1722-1734.

Medzhitov R. (2008). Origin and physiological roles of inflammation, *Nature*, **454**: 428–435.

Medzhitov, R., P. Preston-Hurlburt, C. A. Janeway Jr. (1997). A human homologue of the Drosophila Toll protein signals activation of adaptive immunity, *Nature*, **388**: 394–397.

Mehler M.F and Kessler J.A. (1997). Hematolymphopoietic and inflammatory cytokines in neural development, *Trends in Neuroscience*, **20**: 357–365.

Ménager P., Roux P., Mégret F., Bourgeois J.P., Le Sourd A.M., Danckaert A and Lafon, M. (2009). Toll-Like Receptor 3 (TLR3) Plays a Major Role in the Formation of Rabies Virus Negri Bodies, *PLoS Pathogens*, **5**: e1000315.

Meunler F.A., Nguyen T.H., Colasante C., Luo F., Sullivan R.K.P., Lavidis N.A., Molgo J., Merlney S.D and Schlavo G. (2010). Sustained synaptic-vesicle recycling by bulk endocytosis contributes to the maintenance of high-rate neurotransmitter release stimulated by glycerotoxin, *The Journal of Cell Science*, **123**: 1131-1140.

Meyer M.F., Lehmann M., Cornberg M., Wiegand J., Manns M.P., Klade C and Wedemeyer H. (2007).Clearance of low levels of HCV viremia in the absence of a strong adaptive immune response, *Virology Journal*, **4**: 58-69.

Michelucci A., Heurtaux T., Grandbarbe L., Morga E and Heuschling P. (2009). Characterization of the microglial phenotype under specific proinflammatory and anti-inflammatory conditions: Effects of oligomeric and fibrillar amyloid-beta, *The Journal of Neuroimmunology*, **210**: 3-12.

Millar N.L and Murrell G.A.C. (2012). Heat Shock Proteins in Tendinopathy: Novel Molecular Regulators, *Mediators of Inflammation*, **2012:** 436203.

Miller A.H. (2010). Depression and Immunity: A Role for T cells?, *Brain Behaviour Immunology*, **24:** 1-8.

Miranda J.D., Yaddanapudi K., Hornig M., Villar G., Serge R and Lipkin W.I. (2010). Induction of Toll-Like Receptor 3-Mediated Immunity during Gestation Inhibits Cortical Neurogenesis and Causes Behavioral Disturbances, *American Society for Microbiology*, **4**: 176-187.

Mogensen, T. H. (2009). Pathogen Recognition and Inflammatory Signaling in Innate Immune Defenses, *Clinical Microbiology Reviews*, **22:** 240–273.

Molofsky A.V., Krenick R., Ullian E., Tsai H., Deneen B., Richardson, W.D., Rowitch D.H. (2012). Astrocytes and disease: a neurodevelopmental perspective. *Genes & Development*, **26**: 891–907.

Moreno J. L., Kurita M., Holloway T., López J., Cadagan R., Martínez-Sobrido L and González-Maeso J. (2011). Maternal influenza viral infection causes schizophrenia-like alterations of $5\text{-}HT_{2A}$ and mGlu₂ receptors in the adult offspring. *The Journal of Neuroscience : The Official Journal of the Society for Neuroscience*, **31**: 1863–1872.

Moult P. R., Cross A., Santos S. D., Carvalho A. L., Lindsay Y., Connolly C. N and Harvey J. (2010). Leptin regulates AMPA receptor trafficking via PTEN inhibition. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, **30**: 4088– 4101.

Mu Y and Gage F.H. (2011). Adult hippocampal neurogenesis and its role in Alzheimer's disease, *Molecular Neurodegeneration*, **6**: 85.

Mukhopadhyay S., Herre J., Brown G. D and Gordon S. (2004). The potential for Toll-like receptors to collaborate with other innate immune receptors. *Immunology*, **112**: 521–530.

Muller U., Vogel P., Alber G and Schaub G.A. (2008). The innate immune system of mammals and insects, *Contributions to Microbiology*, **15:** 21-44.

Münz C. (2014). Regulation of innate immunity by the molecular machinery of macroautophagy, *Cellular Microbiology*, **16:** 1627-1636.

Murray C., Griffin É. W., O'Loughlin E., Lyons A., Sherwin E., Ahmed S and Cunningham C. (2015). Interdependent and independent roles of type I interferons and IL-6 in innate immune, neuroinflammatory and sickness behaviour responses to systemic poly I:C, *Brain, Behavior, and Immunity*, **48**: 274–286.

Nair A., Frederick T.J and Miller S.D. (2008). Astrocytes in Multiple Sclerosis: A Product of their Environment, *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences*, **65**: 2702-2720.

Napoli I and Neumann H. (2009). Microglial clearance function in health and disease, *Neuroscience*, **158**: 1030-1038.

Narni-Mancinelli E., Campisi L., Bassand D., Cazareth J., Gounon P., Glaichenhaus N and Lauvau G.J. (2007) Memory CD8+ T cells mediate antibacterial immunity via CCL3 activation of TNF/ROI+ phagocytes, *The Journal of Experimental Medicine*, **204**: 2075–2087.

Ni Y and Parpura V. (2009). Dual regulation of Ca 2+- dependent glutamate release from astrocytes: Vesicular glutamate transporters and cytosolic glutamate levels, *Glia*, **57**: 1296-1307.

Nian H., Geng W.Q., Cui H.L., Bao M.J., Zhang Z.N., Zhang M., Pan Y., Hu Q.H and Shang H. (2012). R-848 triggers the expression of

TLR7/8 and suppresses HIV replication in monocytes, *BMC Infectious Diseases*, **12:** 5-16.

Nicoletti F., Bockaert J., Collingridge G. L., Conn P. J., Ferraguti F., Schoepp D.D and Pin J.P. (2011). Metabotropic glutamate receptors: From the workbench to the bedside, *Neuropharmacology*, **60**: 1017– 1041.

Nikolaev M.V., Magazanik L.G., Tikhonov D.B. (2012). Influence of external magnesium ions on the NMDA receptor channel block by different types of organic cations, *Neuropharmacology*, **62**: 2078-2085.

Nojiri K., Sugimoto K., Shiraki K., Tameda M., Inagaki Y., Kusagawa S., Ogura S., Tanaka J., Yoneda M., Yamamoto N., Okano H., Takei Y., Ito M., Kasai C., Inoue H and Takase K. (2013). The expression and function of Toll-like receptors 3 and 9 in human colon carcinoma, *Oncology Reports*, **29**: 1737-1743.

Nüsslein-Volhard C., Lohs-Schardin M., Sander K and Cremer C. (1980). A dorso-ventral shift of embryonic primordia in a new maternaleffect mutant of Drosophila, *Nature*, **283**: 474-476.

Okun E., Barak B., Saada-Madar R., Rothman S.M., Griffioen K.J., Roberts N., Castro K., Mughal M.R., Pita M.A., Stranaham A.M., Arumugam T.V and Mattson M.P. (2012). Evidence for a Developmental Role for TLR4 in Learning and Memory, *PLoS ONE*, **7**: 47522-47530.

Okun E., Griffioen K.J., Barak B., Roberts N.J., Castro K., Pita M.A., Cheng A., Mughal M.R., Wan R., Ashery U and Mattson M.P. (2010). Toll-like receptor 3 inhibits memory retention and constrains adult hippocampal neurogenesis, *PNAS*, **107**: 15625-15630.

Okun E., Griffioen K.J., Lathia J.D., Tang S., Mattson M.P and Arumugan T.V. (2009). Toll-Like Receptors in Neurodegeneration, *Brain Research Reviews*, **59**: 278-292.

Okun E., Griffioen K.J and Mattson M.P. (2011). Toll-like receptor signalling in neuroplasticity and disease, *Trends in Neurosciences*, **34**: 269-281.

Olivieri F., Rippo M. R., Prattichizzo F., Babini L., Graciotti L., Recchioni R and Procopio A.D. (2013). Toll like receptor signaling in "inflammaging": microRNA as new players, *Immunity & Ageing : I & A*, **10**: 11.

O'Neill L.A.J and Bowie A.G. (2007). The family of five: TIRdomaincontaining adaptors in Toll-like receptor signalling, *Nature Reviews Immunology*, **7:** 353-364.

Oppenheim J.J and Yang D. (2005). Alarmins: chemotactic activators of immune responses, *Current Opnion Immunology*, **17:** 359-365.

Orkand R.K., Nicholls J.G and Kuffler S.W. (1966). Effect of nerve impulses on the membrane potential of glial cells in the central nervous system of amphibia, *The Journal of Neurophysiology*, **29**: 788–806.

Osorio F and Sousa R. (2011). Myeloid C-type lectin receptors in pathogen recognition and host defense, *Immunity*, **34:** 651-654.

Ospelt C and Gay S. (2010). TLRs and chronic inflammation, *The International Journal of Biochemistry and Cell Biology*, **42:** 495-505.

Palsson-McDermott E.M and O'Neill L.A. (2007). Building an immune system from nine domains, *Biochemical Society Transactions*, **35:** 1437-1444.

Parpura V and Verkhratsky A. (2012). Homeostatic function of astrocytes: Ca2+ and Na+ signalling, *Translational Neuroscience*, **3**: 334-344.

Patel A.K and Hackam A.S. (2013). Toll-like receptor 3 (TLR3) protects retinal pigmented epithelium (RPE) cells from oxidative stress through a STAT3-dependent mechanism, *Molecular Immunology*, **54**: 122-131.

Patterson P.H. (2011). Maternal Infection and Immune Involvement in Autism, *Trends in Molecular Medicine*, **17:** 389–394.

Paulson J.C., Macauley M.S and Kawasaki N. (2012). Siglecs as sensors of self in innate and adaptive immune responses, *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, **1253:** 37-48.

Peferoen L., Kipp M., Van der Valk P., Noort J.M and Amor S. (2014). Oligodendrocyte-microglia cross-talk in the central nervous system, *Immunology*, **141:** 302-313

Perea G., Navarrete M and Araque A. (2009). Tripartite synapses: astrocytes process and control synaptic information, *Trends in Neurosciences*, **32**: 421-431.

Pereda A.E. Electrical synapses and their functional interactions with chemical synapses, *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, **15**: 250-263.

Petnicki-Ocwieja T., Chung E., Acosta D.I., Ramos L.T., Shin O.S., Ghosh S., Kobzik L., Li X and Hu LT. (2013). TRIF mediates Toll-like receptor 2-dependent inflammatory responses to Borrelia burgdorferi, Infections and Immunity, **81:** 402-410.

Piccinini A.M and Midwood K.S. (2010). DAMPening inflammation by modulating TLR signalling, *Mediators in Inflammation*, **2010**: e672395.

Pitsikas N. (2014). The metabotropic glutamate receptors: potential drug targets for the treatment of anxiety disorders?, *European Journal of Pharmacology*, **15**: 723.

Platkiewicz J and Brette R. (2010). A Threshold Equation for Action Potential Initiation, *PLoS ONE*, **6:** 1-16.

Pollalen R., Sillat T., Pajarinen J., Levon J., Kaivosoja E and Konttinen Y.T. (2009). Microbial antigens mediate HLA-B27 diseases via TLRs, *Journal of Autoimmunity*, **32:** 172-177.

Prehaud C., Megret F., Lafage M and Lafon M. (2005). Virus Infection Switches TLR-3-Positive Human Neurons To Become Strong Producers of Beta Interferon, *The Journal of Virology*, **79**: 12893-12904.

Pristerà A., Baker M.D and Okuse K. (2012). Association between Tetrodotoxin Resistant Channels and Lipid Rafts Regulates Sensory Neuron Excitability, *PLoS ONE*, **7:** E40079.

Qin L and Crews F.T. (2012). Chronic ethanol increases systemic TLR3 agonist-induced neuroinflammation and neurodegeneration, *Journal of Neuroinflammation*, **9:** 130.

Radwanska K., Medvedev N. I., Pereira G. S., Engmann O., Thiede N., Moraes M. F. D and Giese K. P. (2011). Mechanism for long-term memory formation when synaptic strengthening is impaired, *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, **108**: 18471–18475.

Ransohoff R.M and Brown M.A. (2012). Innate immunity in the central nervous system, *The Journal of Clinical Investigation*, **122**: 1164-1171.

Rathore S. S., Bend E. G., Yu H., Hammarlund M., Jorgensen E. M and Shen, J. (2010). Syntaxin N-terminal peptide motif is an initiation factor for the assembly of the SNARE–Sec1/Munc18 membrane fusion complex, *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, **107**: 22399–22406.

Regnier C.H., Song H.Y., Gao X., Goeddel D.V., Cao Z and Rothe M. (1997). Identification and characterization of an IkappaB kinase, *Cell*, **90**: 373–83.

Reinert L.S., Harder L., Holm C.K., Iversen M.B., Horan K.A., Dagnaes-Hansen F., Ulhoi B.P., Holm T.H., Mogensen T.H., Owens T., Nyengaard J.R., Thomsen A.R and Paludan S.R. (2012). TLR3 deficiency renders astrocytes permissive to herpes simplex virus infection and facilitates establishment of CNS infection in mice, *The Journal of Clinical Investigation*, **122**: 1368-1376.

Reisinger S., Khan D., Kong E., Berger A., Pollak A and Pollak D.D. (2015). The Poly(I:C)-induced maternal immune activation model in preclinical neuropsychiatric drug discovery, *Pharmacology and Therapeutics*, **149**: 213-226.

Ribes S., Adam N., Ebert S., Regen T., Bunkowski S., Hanisch U.K and Nau R. (2010). The viral TLR3 agonist poly(I:C) stimulates phagocytosis and intracellular killing of Escherichia coli by microglial cells, *Neuroscience Letters*, **482**: 17-20.

Rinholm J.E., Hamilton N.B., Kessaris N., Richardson W.D., Bergersen
L.H and Attwell D. (2011). Regulation of Oligodendrocyte Development
and Myelination by Glucose and Lactate, *The Journal of Neuroscience*,
31: 538-548.

Rodriguez-Moreno A and Lerma J. (1998). Kainate Receptor Modulation of GABA Release Involves a Metabotropic Function, *Neuron*, **20**: 1211-1218.

Rogawski M. A. (2011). Revisiting AMPA Receptors as an Antiepileptic Drug Target, *Epilepsy Currents*, **11**: 56–63.

Rose D and Chiba A. (1999). A single growth cone is capable of integrating simultaneously presented and functionally distinct molecular cues during target recognition, *The Journal of Neuroscience*, **19**: 4899-4906.

Rosetto M., Engström C. T., Baldari J. L., Telford D and Hultmark D. (1995). Signals from the IL-1 receptor homolog, Toll, can activate an immune response in a Drosophila hemocyte cell line, *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, **209**: 111–116.

Ross I. (2010). A bird's-eye view of macrophage biology, In Lentiviruses and Macrophages (Desport M. ed.), 25–80.

Saïd-Sadier N and Ojcius D. M. (2012). Alarmins, Inflammasomes and Immunity, *Biomedical Journal*, **35**: 437–449.

Sanderson D.J., Good M.A., Seeburg P.H., Sprengel R., Rawlins J.N and Bannerman D.M. (2008). The role of the GluR-A (GluR1) AMPA receptor subunit in learning and memory, *Prog Brain Research*, **169**: 159-178.

Schenten D and Medzhitov R. (2011). Chapter 3 – The Control of Adaptive Immune Responses by the Innate Immune System, *Advances in Immunology*, **109:** 87-124.

Scoville W.B and Milner B. (1957). Loss of recent memory after bilateral hippocampal lesions, *J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry*, **57**: 11-21.

Shanker A. (2010). Adaptive control of innate immunity, *Immunology Letters*, **131**: 107-112.

Sharma M., Burré J and Südhof T.C. (2011). CSPα promotes SNAREcomplex assembly by chaperoning SNAP-25 during synaptic activity, *Nature Cell Biol*, **13**: 30–39.

Shi H., Gabarin N., Hickey E and Askalan, R. (2013). TLR-3 receptor activation protects the very immature brain from ischemic injury, *Journal of Neuroinflammation*, **10**: 104.

Shi Y., Kirwan P., Smith J., Robinson H.P.C and Livesey F.J. (2012) Human cerebral cortex development from pluripotent stemcells to functional excitatory synapses. *Nat. Neurosci*, **15**: 477–486.

Shigeri Y., Seal R.P and Shimamoto K. (2004). Molecular pharmacology of glutamate transporters, EAATs and VGLUTs, *Brain Research Reviews*, **45**: 250-265.

Shin D., Howng S.Y.B., Ptacek L.J and Fu Y.H. (2012). miR-32 and its target SLC45A3 regulate the lipid metabolism of oligodendrocytes and myelin, *Neuroscience*, **213**: 29-37.

Sild M and Van Horm M.R. (2013). Astrocytes Use a Novel Transporter to Fill Gliotransmitter Vesicles with D-Serine: Evidence for Vesicular Synergy, *The Journal of Neuroscience*, **33**: 10193-10194.

Silva M.T. (2010).Neutrophils and macrophages work in concert as inducers and effectors of adaptive immunity against extracellular and intracellular microbial pathogens, *The Journal of Leukocyte Biology*, **87**: 805-815.

Simone O., Bejarano M.T., Pierce S.K., Antonaci S., Wahlgren M., Troye-Blomberg M and Donati D. (2011). TLRs innate immunereceptors and Plasmodium falciparum erythrocyte membrane protein 1 (PfEMP1) CIDR1α-driven human polyclonal B-cell activation, *Acta Tropica*, **119**: 144-150.

Simonyi A., Schachtman T.R and Christoffersen G.R.J. (2010). Metabotropic glutamate receptors and cognition metabotropic glutamate receptor subtype 5 antagonism in learning and memory, *European Journal of Pharmacology*, **639**: 17-25.

Smith S. E., Li J., Garbett K., Mirnics K and Patterson P. H. (2007). Maternal immune activation alters fetal brain development through interleukin-6, *Journal of Neuroscience*, **27**: 10695.

Sofroniew M. V and Vinters H. V. (2010). Astrocytes: biology and pathology, *Acta Neuropathologica*, **119**: 7–35.

Song F., Polijak A., Amythe G.A and Sachdev P. Plasma biomarkers for mild cognitive impairment and Alzheimer's disease, *Brain Research Reviews*, **61**: 69-80.

Sposito T., Preza E., Mahoney C.J., Setó-Salvia N., Ryan N.S., Morris H.R., Arber C., Devine M.J., Houlden H., Warner T.T., Bushell T.J., Zagnoni M., Kunath T., Livesey F.J., Fox N.C., Rossor M.N., Hardy J and Wray S. (2015). Developmental regulation of tau splicing is disrupted in stem cell-derived neurons from frontotemporal dementia patients with the 10 + 16 splice-site mutation in MAPT, *Human Molecular Genetics*, **24**: 5260-5269.

Sprengel R. (2006). Role of AMPA receptors in synaptic plasticity, *Cell Tissue Research*, **326:** 447-455.

Stariha R.L and Kim S.U. (2001). Mitogen-activated protein kinase signalling in oligodendrocytes: a comparison of primary cultures and CG-4, *International Journal of Developmental Neuroscience*, **19:** 427-437.

Stary G., Bangert C., Tauber M., Strohal R., Kopp T and Stingl G. (2007). Tumoricidal activity of TLR7/8-activated inflammatory dendritic cells, *The Journal of Experimental Medicine*, **204**: 1441-1451.

Südhof T.C and Rizo J. (2011). Synaptic Vesicle Exocytosis, *Cold Spring Harbour Perspectives Biology*, **3:** e005637.

Suh H., Zhao M., Choi N., Belbin T.J., Brosnan C.F and Lee S.C. (2009). TLR3 and TLR4 are innate antiviral immune receptors in human microglia: role of IRF3 in modulating antiviral and inflammatory response in the CNS, *Virology*, **392**: 246-259.

Sun Z and Andersson R. (2002). NF-kappaB activation and inhibition: a review, *Shock*, **18**: 99-106.

Sutterwala F.S., Ogura Y and Flavell R.A. (2009). The inflammasome in pathogen recognition and inflammation, *Journal of Leukocyte Biology*, **82:** 259-264.

Suzuki N., Suzuki S., Duncan G.S., Millar D.G., Wada T., Mirtsos C., Takada H., Wakeham A., Itie A., Li S., Penninger J.M., Wesche H., Ohashi P.S., Mak T.W and Yeh W.C. (2002). Severe impairment of interleukin-1 and Toll-like receptor signalling in mice lacking IRAK-4, *Nature*, **416**: 750-756.

Szabo M., Faber D.S and Zoran M.J. (2004). Transient Electrical Coupling Delays the Onset of Chemical Neurotransmission at Developing Synapses, *Journal of Neuroscience*, **24**: 112-120.

Taguchi T., Mitcham L., Dower S.K., Sims J.E and Testa J.R. (1996). Chromosomal localization of TIL, a gene encoding a protein related to the Drosophila transmembrane receptor Toll, to human chromosome 4p14, *Genomics*, **32**: 486–488.

Takahashi K., Tanabe K., Ohnuki M., Naria M., Ichisaka T., Tomoda K and Yamanaka S. (2007). Induction of pluripotent stem cells from adult human fibroblasts by defined factors, *Cell*, **131**: 861-872.

Takamori S., Holt M., Stenius K., Lemke E.A., Grønborg M., Riedel D., Urlaub H., Schenck S., Brügger B and Ringler P. (2006). Molecular anatomy of a trafficking organelle, *Cell*, **127**: 831–846. Takeda K and Akira S. (2005). Toll-like receptors in innate immunity, *International Immunology*, **17:** 1-14.

Tanaka M., Gomi H., Nakai J., Lebedinskiy A., Shih P., Ando R., Mikoshiba K., Semyanov A and Itohara S. (2010). Astrocytic IP3mediated Ca²⁺ signaling is required for functional integrity of tripartite synapse, *Neuroscience Research*, **68**: 243-256.

Tesse R., Pandey R.C and Kabesch M. (2011). Genetic variations in tolllike receptor pathway genes influence asthma and atopy, *Allergy*, **66**: 307-316.

Thompson M.R., Kaminski J.J., Kurt-Jones E.A and Fitzgerald K.A. (2011). Pattern Recognition Receptors and the Innate Immune Response to Viral Infection, *Viruses*, **3**: 920-940.

Tong G., Takahashi H., Tu S., Shin Y., Talantova M., Zago W., Xia P., Nie Z., Goetz T., Zhang D., Lipton S.A and Nakanishi N. (2008). Modulation of NMDA Receptor Properties and Synaptic Transmission by the NR3A Subunit in Mouse Hippocampal and Cerebrocortical Neurons, *Journal of Neurophysiology*, **99**: 122-132.

Traynelis S. F., Wollmuth L. P., McBain C. J., Menniti F. S., Vance K. M., Ogden K. K and Dingledine R. (2010). Glutamate Receptor Ion Channels: Structure, Regulation, and Function, *Pharmacological Reviews*, **62**: 405–496.

Trotter J., Karram K and Nishiyama A. (2010). NG2 cells: properties, progeny and origin, *Brain Research Reviews*, **63**: 72–82.

Trudler D., Farfara D and Frenkel D. (2010). Toll-Like Receptors Expression and Signaling in Glia Cells in Neuro-Amyloidogenic Diseases: Towards Future Therapeutic Application, *Mediators of Inflammation*, **2010**: 1-12.

Tsan M.F and Gao B. (2004). Endogenous ligands of toll-like receptors, *Journal of Leukocyte Biology*, **76:** 514–519.

Turrigiano G. G. (2008). The Self-Tuning Neuron: Synaptic Scaling of Excitatory Synapses, *Cell*, **135**: 422–435.

Unicomb L. E. (2009). Food Safety: Pathogen Transmission Routes, Hygiene Practices and Prevention, *Journal of Health, Population, and Nutrition*, **27**: 599–601.

Van Den Bosch L., Van Damme P., Bogaert E and Robberecht W. (2006). The role of excitotoxicity in the pathogenesis of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis, *BBA*, **1762**: 1068-1082.

Van Der Sluijs P and Hoogenraad C.C. (2011). New insights in endosomal dynamics and AMPA receptor trafficking, *Seminars in Cell and Developmental Biology*, **22**: 499-505.

Verkhratsky A and Kirchoff F. (2007). Glutamate-mediated neuronalglial transmission, *Journal of Anatomy*, **210:** 651-660.

Verstak B., Arnot C. J and Gay N. J. (2013). An alanine to proline mutation in the BB-loop of Toll-like receptor 3 TIR domain switches signalling adaptor specificity from TRIF to MyD88. *Journal of Immunology*, **191**: 10.4049.

Vezzani A., Auvin S., Ravizza T and Arronica E. (2012). Glia-neuronal interactions in ictogenesis and epileptogenesis: role of inflammatory mediators, *Jasper's Basic Mechanisms of the Epilepsies 4th edition*.

Villers A., Godaux E and Ris L. (2012). Long-Lasting LTP Requires Neither Repeated Trains for Its Induction Nor Protein Synthesis for Its Development, *PLoS ONE*, **7:** 1-12.

Wager L.E., Rosella L., Crowcroft N., Lowcock B., Drohomyrecky P.C., Foisy J., Gubbay J., Rebbapragada A., Winter A., Achonu C., Ward B.J and Watts T.H. (2011). Humoral and Cell-Mediated Immunity to Pandemic H1N1 Influenza in a Canadian Cohort One Year Post-Pandemic: Implications for Vaccination, *PLoS ONE*, **6**: 1-10.

Wall M.J and Usowicz M.M. (1998). Development of the quantal properties of evoked and spontaneous synaptic currents at a brain synapse, *Nature Neuroscience*, **1**: 675-682.

Wang N., Liang Y., Devaraj S., Wang J., Lemon S.M and Li K. (2009).
Toll-Like Receptor 3 Mediates Establishment of an Antiviral State against Hepatitis C Virus in Hepatoma Cells, *The Journal of Virology*, 83: 9824-9834.

Wang P.Y., Petralia R.S., Wang Y., Wenthold R.J and Brenowitz S.D.(2011). Functional NMDA Receptors at Axonal Growth Cones of YoungHippocampal Neurons, *The Journal of Neuroscience*, **31**: 9289-9297.

Weber F., Meinl E., Aloisi F., Nevinny C.S., Albert E., Wekerle H., Hohlfeld R. (1994). Human astrocytes are only partially competent antigen presenting cells: Possible implications for lesion development in multiple sclerosis, *Brain*, **117**: 59–69. Welser-Alves J. V., Crocker S. J and Milner R. (2011). A dual role for microglia in promoting tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinase (TIMP) expression in glial cells in response to neuroinflammatory stimuli, *Journal of Neuroinflammation*, **8**: 61.

Wilding T.J and Huettner J.E. (1997). Activation and Desensitization of Hippocampal Kainate Receptors, The Journal of Neuroscience, **17**: 2713-2721.

Wilson-Gerwin T.D., Stucky C.L., McComb G.W and Verge V.M. (2008). Neurotrophin-3 significantly reduces sodium channel expression linked to neuropathic pain states, *Experimental Neurology*, **2**: 303-314.

Wondolowski J and Frerking M. (2009). Subunit-Dependent Postsynaptic Expression of Kainate Receptors on Hippocampal Interneurons in Area CA1, *The Journal of Neuroscience*, **29:** 563-574.

Wu Q., Gu X., Wang Y., Li N., Liu X., Wu C., Yu L and Gu X. (2006). Neurotransmitter inactivation is important for the origin of nerve system in animal early evolution: A suggestion from genomic comparison, *Progress in Neurobiology*, **78**: 390-395.

Wu M., Chen G and Hu B. (2011). Induced Pluripotency for Translational Research, *Stem Cell Research Therapeutics*, **2:** 5.

Wladyka C.L and Kunze D. (2006). KCNQ/M-currents contribute to the resting membrane potential in rat visceral sensory neurons, *Journal of Physiology*, **575**: 175-179.

Comparison of microglia and infiltrating CD11c+ cells as antigen presenting cells for T cell proliferation and cytokine response Agnieszka

Wlodarczyk[†], Morten Løbner[†], Oriane Cédile and Trevor Owens^{*} Journal of Neuroinflammation 2014, 11:57

Wlodarczyk A., Lobner M., Cedile O and Owens T. (2014). Comparison of microglia and infiltrating CD11c+ cells as antigen presenting cells for T cell proliferation and cytokine response, *Journal of Neuroinflammation*, **11**: 57.

Yan X., Jiang E., Gao M and Weng, H.R. (2013). Endogenous activation of presynaptic NMDA receptors enhances glutamate release from the primary afferents in the spinal dorsal horn in a rat model of neuropathic pain, *The Journal of Physiology*, **591**: 2001–2019.

Yang I., Han S.J., Kaur G., Crane C and Parsa A.T. (2010). The role of microglia in central nervous system immunity and glioma immunology, *The Journal of Clinical Neuroscience*, **17:** 6-10.

Yiu G and He Z. (2006). Glial inhibition of CNS axon regeneration, *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, **7:** 617-627.

Youn H., Ahn S and Lee B. (2009). Guggulsterone suppresses the activation of transcription factor IRF3 induced by TLR3 or TLR4 agonists, *International Immunopharmacology*, **9**: 108-112.

Young K.M., Mitsumori T., Pringle N., Grist M., Kessaris N and Richardson W.D. (2010). An *Fgfr3-iCreER*^{T2} Transgenic Mouse Line for Studies of Neural Stem Cells and Astrocytes, *Glia*, **58**: 943-953.

Yu L., Liantang W and Shangwu C. (2010). Endogenous toll-like receptor ligands and their biological significance, *Journal of Cellular and Molecular Medicine*, **14:** 2592-2603.

Yuan T., Sun Y., Zhan C and Yu H. (2010). Intrauterine infection/inflammation and perinatal brain damage: Role of glial cells and Toll-like receptor signalling, *Journal of Neuroimmunology*, **229**: 16-25.

Zeng K., Zhang T., Fu H., Liu G and Wang X. (2012). Schisandrin B exerts anti-neuroinflammatory activity by inhibiting the Toll-like receptor 4-dependent MyD88/IKK/NF-κB signaling pathway in lipopolysaccharide-induced microglia, *The European Journal of Pharmacology*, **692**: 29-37.

Zeng X., Wei Y., Huang J., Newell E.W., Yu H., Kidd B.A., Kuhns M.S., Waters R.W., Davis M.M., Weaver C.T and Chien Y. (2012). $\gamma\delta$ T Cells Recognize a Microbial Encoded B Cell Antigen to Initiate a Rapid Antigen-Specific Interleukin-17 Response, *Immunity*, **37**: 524-534.

Zhang H., Etherington L.A., Hafner A.S., Belelli D., Coussen F., Delagrange P., Chaouloff F., Spedding M., Lambert J.J., Choquet D and Groc L. (2013). Regulation of AMPA receptor surface trafficking and synaptic plasticity by a cognitive enhancer and antidepressant molecule, *Molecular Psychiatry*, **18**: 471-484.

Zhang L., Lu R., Zhao G., Pflugfelder S. C and Li D.Q. (2011). TLR-mediated Induction of Pro-allergic Cytokine IL-33 in Ocular Mucosal Epithelium, *The International Journal of Biochemistry & Cell Biology*, **43**: 1383–1391.

Zhong J., Gavrilescu C.L., Molnar A., Murray L., Garafalo S., Kehrl J.H., Simon A.R., Van Etten R.A and Kyriakis J.M. (2009). GCK is

essential to systemic inflammation and pattern recognition receptor signalling to JNK and p38, *PNAS*, **106**: 4372-4377.

Zhuo M. (2009). Plasticity of NMDA receptor NR2B subunit in memory and chronic pain, *Molecular Brain*, **2**: 1-11.